

Correlates of Older Adults' Out-of-Home Behaviour: Linking Health and Cognition with Mobility Indicators Derived from GPS-Trajectories

GEO 511 Master's Thesis

Pascal Griffel

15-706-468

Supervisors

Prof. Dr. Robert Weibel Dr. Christina Röcke Dr. Cheng Fu

Faculty Representative

Prof. Dr. Robert Weibel

Zurich, 26 January 2021 Department of Geography, University of Zurich, Switzerland "If I could get back my youth, I'd do anything in the world except get up early, take exercise or be respectable."

OSCAR WILDE, The Picture of Dorian Gray

Abstract

Background

Due to the global demographic development towards older age, interest in the topic of healthy ageing is increasing. Mobility was found to be a key component for maintaining a healthy, independent life in older age. Therefore, a profound knowledge of how older adults' out-of-home behaviour correlates with their health and cognition is of interest for future healthy ageing policies. Thanks to wearable sensors using GPS-technology, it is possible to track a person's mobility with a high spatiotemporal resolution. Various indicators representing a person's mobility can be derived from these trajectories. In this thesis, mainly the quantity of out-of-home activities as well as the timing of mobility are considered by the selected indicators.

Materials & Methods

The data used in this analysis stems from the *MObility, Activity and Social Interaction Study* (MOASIS), conducted by research teams at the University of Zurich. The sample consists of 93 community-dwelling healthy older adults (age: 65 – 88) living in Switzerland. Each participant carried a GPS-tracking device for at least a week, with an average of 18 study days. From those GPS-trajectories, the participants home location was derived, and subsequently multiple mobility indicators were calculated, which are based on time out of home (duration, variability, timing) as well as on place diversity (number of activity locations, revisits, entropy). These indicators are then compared to health indicators including physical, mental and cognitive health in order to reveal correlations on a between-person level.

Results

Little to no significant correlations between health and mobility were found in the analysis. The significant correlations found indicate that place diversity is higher for people with better cognitive health, out-of-home activity in the morning is more common with mentally healthy individuals, and further that the duration of time spent out-of-home is shorter for people suffering from depressive symptoms.

Conclusion

For the given sample of older adults, mobility and health do not seem to be related. Due to the criteria for participant selection, the sample is highly functional and hardly includes individuals with adverse health conditions. It seems plausible that these healthy older adults hardly experience any health-related restrictions in their everyday life, which allows for numerous patterns of out-of-home behaviour. Additionally, several other factors neglected in this analysis might influence a person's behaviour, e.g. their individual preferences or the geographical setting. In future research, these factors should be considered in order to reduce uncertainty.

Keywords

mobility, health, healthy ageing, older adults

Acknowledgements

I would like to express my appreciation to the persons helping throughout the process of this thesis:

- Firstly, I would like to thank my supervisors, *Prof. Dr. Robert Weibel, Dr. Christina Röcke* and *Dr. Cheng Fu* for the guidance through this Master's thesis, for giving me valuable input and taking their time for helpful discussions in our regular, COVID-compatible Zoom-Meetings.
- Thanks to *Dr. Eun-Kyeong Kim* and *Dr. Michelle Fillekes* for their preliminary work on the MOASIS data as well as for providing me with R-scripts for the data analysis I could use as a basis.
- Thanks to my concept reviewers *Dr. Oliver Grübner* and *Julia Villette Ardito*, for giving me early inputs on my research ideas.
- Thanks to *Corinne Boillat* for her support with aligning the participants' addresses with the respective coordinates.
- Thanks to *Eveline Reichel*, for proof-reading and providing valuable feedback.
- Finally, I would like to thank my friends and family, who all contributed to my work in their own way.

Table of Contents

Ał	stract		I
Ac	knowl	edgements	II
Та	ble of	Contents	III
Fig	gures		V
Та	bles		
Gl	ossary		VII
1	Intro	oduction	1
	1.1	Motivation	1
	1.2	Overview	2
2	Bacl	<pre>sground</pre>	
	2.1	State of the Art in Research on Older Adults' Mobility	
	2.1.1	Mobility Studies Based on Self-Reports	3
	2.1.2	Mobility Studies Based on Sensors	4
	2.1.3	Self-Reports Compared to Sensor-Based Studies to Measure Mobility	5
	2.2	Research Gaps & Focus of the Present Thesis	6
	2.3	Mobility Indicators Representing the Out-of-Home Behaviour	7
	2.3.1	Time out of Home	8
	2.3.2	Place Diversity – Activity Locations	9
	2.4	Health Indicators	
	2.4.1	Physical Health	
	2.4.2	Mental Health	11
	2.4.3	Cognitive Health	11
	2.5	Research Questions & Hypotheses	13
	2.5.1	Research Questions	13
	2.5.2	Hypotheses – Expected Results	13
3	Mat	erials & Methods	
	3.1	Data Collection	
	3.2	Participant Selection for the Subsample	
	3.3	Resulting Sample	
	3.4	Calculation of the Mobility and Health Indicators	
	3.4.1	Deriving Mobility Indicators from GPS-Trajectories	
	3.4.2	Health Indicators	
	3.5	Correlation Analysis	
4	Rest	ults	
	4.1	Health Indicators	

	4.1.1	Differences Regarding Sociodemographic Factors	41
	4.2	Mobility Indicators	
	4.2.1	Resulting TOH indicators	
	4.2.2	2 Resulting AL indicators	44
	4.3	Correlation Analysis	
	4.3.1	Within Health Indicators	
	4.3.2	2 Within Mobility Indicators	
	4.3.3	B Health Indicators and TOH-Based Mobility Indicators	
	4.3.4	Health Indicators and AL-Based Mobility Indicators	
5	Disc	cussion	51
	5.1	Health Indicators – Critical Evaluation	51
	5.1.1	Physical Health	51
	5.1.2	2 Mental Health	51
	5.1.3	3 Cognitive Health	52
	5.1.4	Differences Regarding Sociodemographic Factors	53
	5.2	Mobility Indicators – Critical Evaluation	54
	5.2.1	ТОН	54
	5.2.2	Place Diversity – Activity Locations	57
	5.3	Correlation Analysis – Critical Evaluation	58
	5.3.1	Correlations Within Health	58
	5.3.2	2 Correlations Within Mobility	59
	5.3.3	3 Correlations Between Health and Mobility	59
	5.4	Critical Evaluation of the Results	62
	5.4.1	Approach-Related Limitations	62
	5.4.2	2 Differences to Previous Studies on Mobility and Ageing	63
	5.4.3	B Further Influencing Factors	64
6	Con	clusion	69
	6.1	Main Contributions	69
	6.2	Outlook	69
7	Refe	erences	71
8	App	endix	A
	8.1	Additional Tables	A
	8.2	Personal Declaration	C

Figures

Figure 1: The set of mobility indicators proposed by Fillekes, Giannouli, et al. (2019)7
Figure 2: Workflow diagram for this thesis' analysis. The numbers refer to the corresponding sections
Figure 3: uTrail device used in the MOASIS study (Röcke et al., n.d.)
Figure 4: Beanplot of the number of valid study days (blue lines indicate quartiles, dashed line indicates the mean)
Figure 5: Spatial distribution of the participants' home locations (map data from OpenStreetMap)
Figure 6: Schematic representation of the MBGP algorithm, modified from Fillekes, Kim, et al. (2019)
Figure 7: Example of the different steps in AL detection from raw GPS-fixes to Activity Locations (map data from OpenStreetMap)
Figure 8: Beanplot of the Physical Health Scores
Figure 9: Beanplots of the Mental Health Scores
Figure 10: Beanplots of Cognitive Health Scores
Figure 11: Daily TOH per day of the week42
Figure 12: Median TOH including variability, expressed by standard deviation
Figure 13: Distribution of the mobility indicators Entropy and Normalised Entropy
Figure 14: Three significant correlations between health indicators and TOH-based mobility indicators
Figure 15: GPS measurements out-of-home per hour and per the day of the week in the study by Shoval et al. (2010) (left) and the MOASIS study (right)
Figure 16: Participant indicated place diversity (0 = never visited unusual places, 1 = visited unusual places every day) plotted against GPS derived mobility indicators of place diversity.
Figure 17: TOH by self-assessed outdoor/indoor preference (1 = strong indoor preference, 7 = strong outdoor preference)
Figure 18: TOH measurements across the different months of recording

Tables

Table 1: Number of valid participants depending on input variables of hours for a valid day as well as number of valid days for a valid participant, not including minimum weekend days
(1 = chosen combination of variables)
Table 2: Overview of AL-related Mobility Indicators
Table 3: Indicators of episodic memory derived from VLMT
Table 4: Descriptive statistics of the selected health indicators (p: physical, m: mental, c: cognitive)
Table 5: Mann-Whitney U test results of health indicators depending on various factors
(* = p<0.05)
Table 6: Descriptive statistics for the selected mobility indicators concerning TOH
Table 7: Descriptive statistics for the selected mobility indicators concerning ALs, all indicators are confined to seven days (cf. "Analysis of Activity Locations", Section 3.4.1)
Table 8: Spearman's ρ and p-values for correlations within the health indicators (* = p < .05)
Table 9: Spearman's ρ and p-values for correlations between the two groups of mobility indicators (* = p < .05)
Table 10: Spearman's ρ and p-values for correlations between health indicators and TOH- based mobility indicators (* = p < .05)
Table 11: Results of the Kruskal-Wallis H test ($df = 4$) on differences in health depending on TOH including variability
Table 12: Spearman's ϱ and p-values for correlations between health indicators and AL-based mobility indicators (* = p < .05)
Table 13: Spearman's ϱ and p-values for correlations between health indicators and chronological age (* = p < .05)
Table 14: Spearman's ϱ and p-values for correlations within the TOH-based health indicators (* = p < .05)
Table 15: Spearman's ϱ and p-values for correlations within the AL-based health indicators (* = p < .05)
Table 16: Spearman's ϱ and p-values for correlations between TOH-based mobility indicators and chronological age (* = p < .05)B
Table 17: Spearman's ϱ and p-values for correlations between AL-based mobility indicators and chronological age (* = p < .05)B

Glossary

ADS	Allgemeine Depressionsskala, German adaptation of the Center for Ep- idemiological Studies Depression Scale (CES-D)
AL	Activity Location
CES-D	Center for Epidemiological Studies Depression Scale
DBSCAN	Density-Based Spatial Clustering of Applications with Noise
GNSS	Global Navigation Satellite System
GPS	Global Positioning System
IMU	Inertial Measurement Unit
MBGP algorithm	time-based clustering algorithm developed by Montoliu, Blom and Gatica-Perez (2013)
MCS-12	Mental Component Summary of the SF-12 health survey
MOASIS	MObility, Activity and Social Interaction Study
OPTICS	Ordering Points to Identify the Clustering Structure
PCS-12	Physical Component Summary of the SF-12 health survey
PHQ	Patient Health Questionnaire
RQ	Research Question
SF-12	Short Form Health Survey, consisting of 12 items
ТОН	time out of home
uTrail	custom-built tracking device for the MOASIS study, including a GPS sensor
VLMT	Verbaler Lern- und Merkfähigkeitstest, German version of the Rey Au- ditory Verbal Learning Test (RAVLT)
WHO	World Health Organization

1 Introduction

1.1 Motivation

We live in an ageing world: According to the United Nations Department of Economic and Social Affairs Population Division (2019), the number of people aged above 65 years globally is projected to double from 703 million in 2019 to 1.5 billion in 2050. Compared to other age groups, the group of older adults is growing more strongly: While the share of people aged 65 years or older globally was at 6 % in 1990 it grew to 9 % in 2019 and is projected to increase further to 16 % by 2050, meaning that by then one in six people will be in this age group. The growing number of older adults along with the demographic shift towards old age stresses the importance of research on ageing.

Even though Switzerland is a country with an already significant percentage of older adults, this age group is predicted to grow even further (Bundesamt für Statistik, 2020): As of 2020, 1.64 million people aged 65 years or older live in Switzerland. This number is projected to increase up to 2.67 million until 2050. According to Swiss population models, the number of people aged over 80 years will increase by a factor of 2.4. It is therefore safe to say that not only for the world in general, but for Switzerland in particular, ageing will become a more relevant topic in the near future.

With an increasing number of older adults worldwide, the focus lies on improving the quality of life for those people. Although the relationship is far from linear, ageing is usually associated with biological changes such as a general decline in the capacity of the individual and an increased risk of diseases, as well as psychosocial changes, with shifts in roles and social positions, and the need to deal with the loss of close relationships (Hébert, 1997; World Health Organization, 2015). Along with economic status, health was found to be a key predictor of life satisfaction in old age (Ng et al., 2017). The World Health Organization (2015) defines health as follows: "Health is a state of complete physical, mental and social well-being and not merely the absence of disease or infirmity." Additionally, cognitive capacities should be considered. In this thesis health will be characterised by three aspects: physical health, mental health and cognitive health. Their relevance for healthy ageing will be described later. Healthy ageing, defined as "the process of developing and maintaining the functional ability that enables well-being in older age" (World Health Organization, 2015), encompasses all three aspects of health mentioned.

Healthy ageing further includes important aspects such as independence, self-actualisation as well as participation in one's environment. Living an independent life usually requires moving to different places in order to accomplish everyday tasks. Outdoor mobility is thus crucial for maintaining independence in old age. Mobility is required for fulfilling basic needs, such as going shopping or seeing a doctor. Beyond these basic needs, mobility is crucial for an active participation in social life as well as for numerous further out-of-home activities (Gagliardi et al., 2007; Siren et al., 2015). Several studies have found correlations between mobility and health or well-being (Mollenkopf et al., 2004; S. R. Müller et al., 2020; Petersen et al., 2015; Wettstein, Wahl, & Diehl, 2014). While some relationships between mobility and health are evident, others remain unexplored. The interrelations between health and mobility of older adults in Switzerland will be analysed in this thesis. To this end, mobility behaviour will be expressed by simple indicators derived from GPS logs. Additionally, perceived health status will be used in order to search for potential interrelations.

Gaining knowledge on potential correlations between older adults' mobility behaviour and different health aspects might benefit future decisions in various fields, such as health systems, urban planning or general population satisfaction. Furthermore, monitoring the older adults' mobility behaviour could also benefit diagnoses of certain health issues: For instance, any change in out-of-home mobility may be an early sign of mild cognitive impairment (Wettstein et al., 2015).

1.2 Overview

First, an overview of the state of the art in research on mobility and health of older adults is given, including different approaches used in previous studies (Section 2.1). From there, the research gaps are identified and subsequently the research questions are developed (Sections 2.2 - 2.5.1). For each research question, the expected outcomes are described by referring to previous studies, allowing to formulate hypotheses (Section 2.5.2).

In Section 3, the data used as well as the methods applied in order to retrieve the different indicators are explained in detail. Furthermore, the statistical analysis is outlined. The resulting indicators and the outcomes of the statistical analysis can be found in Section 4, followed by a critical discussion and evaluation in Section 5, where the research questions are also answered. In Section 6, the main contributions of this thesis are summarised, and potential future studies are outlined.

2.1 State of the Art in Research on Older Adults' Mobility

2.1.1 Mobility Studies Based on Self-Reports

For a long time, research on older adults' mobility and their daily activities was based on selfreports consisting of questionnaires and diaries (May et al., 1985; Stalvey et al., 1999). In such studies, participants are usually asked to keep a diary following a given structure. Another option is the use of questionnaires or even interviews, where the participants have to reflect on their experiences and activities of the previous day or week.

Self-reported data is often biased for various reasons: Participants tend not to accurately report on all of their activities due to lack of care, forgetfulness or sometimes even some deliberate decision (Brög et al., 1982). Especially with older adults, cognitive impairment and forgetfulness can become an issue when using questionnaires concerning longer time periods (Ho et al., 2020; Simões et al., 2018). As mentioned above, some participants rather conceal certain activities or places they have visited, as these might not be seen as socially desirable. These deliberate decisions not to report certain activities thus lead to the so-called social desirability bias (Fillekes, Kim, et al., 2019). Especially in studies on physical activity, the social desirability bias should not be underestimated as people tend to exaggerate the time they spend on activities which are considered healthy and therefore socially desirable (Adams et al., 2005).

Furthermore, as questionnaires and diaries are usually filled out retrospectively, the responses are often subject to a recall bias (Kitterød, 2001; Simões et al., 2018). For instance, older adults tend to overestimate positive affect when asked to report on their affect only once per day (Ready et al., 2007).

Apart from the bias within the reported action, there is a further problem: As the participants in these studies are constantly reminded of their participation through regular diary entries or questionnaires to be filled in, it is highly likely that they change their behaviour (Johnson & White, 1971). Although this change in behaviour due to self-observation might be unintentional, it still leads to a bias in the result as the reports may no longer reflect the normal routine of the participants, especially during the first days of a study.

Moreover, studies based on questionnaires and self-reports require an active participant involvement. Participants have to spend large amounts of time on reporting their activities, which can be felt as a burden for them. As a consequence, these studies are usually limited in duration so as not to overburden the participants.

Finally, the accuracy of the self-reports might need to be rather differentiated on a semantic level as to the description of which places were visited. Numerical measures such as distance travelled or time spent on a particular activity are often less accurate because people usually struggle more with these quantitative estimates (Fillekes, Röcke, et al., 2019).

Even though the points mentioned give the impression that relying on self-reports is an inappropriate approach to do research on older adults' mobility and their daily activities, it was the only feasible option for a long time. One should nevertheless not underestimate the progress in research done on those topics that were only possible thanks to such studies. Furthermore, studies based on self-reports also have distinct advantages, especially in terms of semantic, qualititative information included in the participants' answers.

2.1.2 Mobility Studies Based on Sensors

In recent years, thanks to the ubiquity of the Global Positioning System¹ (GPS) technology, the use of GPS devices in health sciences has become increasingly popular. GPS technology enables researchers to retrieve a detailed track log for each participant.

Compared to traditional methods based on self-reports, the use of GPS devices for assessing older adults' mobility behaviour holds several advantages: First of all, the objectivity of the data can be increased as most of the biases mentioned before can be avoided. Depending on the study design and sensor choice, participants are not constantly reminded of their involvement in the study and continue leading their lives as usual. Especially when using smartphones with GPS sensors, the obtrusion is minimal (Canzian & Musolesi, 2015). Secondly, it is possible to conduct studies over extended periods of time as the participant's burden is much smaller. Apart from regularly recharging the device and remembering to take it with them, the participant does not have to do anything actively. Longer studies are preferred because they provide a deeper insight into the lives of the participants and more of a process than a status perspective. The low level of active participant involvement makes it possible to include participants who not able to fill in self-reports, for instance people suffering from dementia (Lin et al., 2015; Oswald et al., 2010).

Moreover, using GPS devices leads to a significant increase in spatiotemporal resolution compared to self-reports (Isaacson et al., 2016). Thanks to high sampling rates and precise GPS measurements it is possible to gain a high-resolution insight to a person's whereabouts whereas with diaries and questionnaires the level of detail is much smaller. This high resolution makes it possible to precisely derive numerical mobility indicators such as the time spent at a particular location.

However, using GPS data also has its disadvantages. Whilst the objectivity of the data is undeniably increased, the subjective perspective included in diaries is lost. In contrast to diaries and questionnaires, GPS data does not contain any semantic information whatsoever. GPS measurements tell us where a person was at a certain time, however there is no information on why the person was there, with whom they were there, what they were doing there or what

¹ GPS is a specific type of the Global Navigation Satellite Systems (GNSS). As in health-related applications, the term GPS has become widely accepted it is used in this thesis although other GNSS might be used.

this place means to them. Semantic annotation of GPS data is therefore still a challenge in research, even though there are possibilities using inference algorithms (Boukhechba et al., 2015; Cao et al., 2010; Ghosh & Ghosh, 2016; Guc et al., 2008; Martin et al., 2018; Välimäki, 2020).

Even though the spatiotemporal resolution is high compared to self-reports, this is not true for indoor mobility, especially in the participants' home. While using self-reports, participants can indicate which room they spend their time in. Due to low accuracy or signal loss, this information is not contained in the GPS data. As a consequence, many mobility studies only distinguish between *at home* and *out of home* (Demant Klinker et al., 2015). Here, studies based on self-reports can give a deeper insight into the social rhythm of older people as activities such as an afternoon nap on the couch are recorded (May et al., 1985; Monk et al., 1992). This problem also affects multipurpose locations such as large shopping centres that might include shopping facilities, cinemas, hairdressers or restaurants and thus can be used in various ways (Bayat et al., 2020).

Another important issue with studies using GPS devices is compliance. Even though the participants' involvement is much smaller compared to diary- or questionnaire-based studies, the participants are still required to carry the device with them, make sure it is turned on and the battery is loaded (Isaacson et al., 2016). As older adults might not be overly familiar with using digital devices, a clear instruction on how to use the device is crucial. If necessary, there could be an additional meeting at the midpoint of the study to discuss compliance issues (Zenk et al., 2018). Unfortunately, compliance issues still arise – especially with cognitively impaired people (Isaacson et al., 2016). With only GPS data it is hardly possible to distinguish between a participant forgetting the device at home and the participant actually staying at home. The apparently high accuracy of GPS data should therefore not be interpreted as data without uncertainty.

2.1.3 Self-Reports Compared to Sensor-Based Studies to Measure Mobility

As mentioned, both studies based on self-reports as well as GPS sensor-based studies have their advantages and disadvantages respectively. Several studies have focussed on the comparison of mobility indicators derived from self-reports and GPS-based data. Depending on the aspect of mobility the level of agreement varies.

It is possible to compare life-spaces – a hierarchical classification of spatial areas introduced by May et al. (1985), e.g. the flat, the garden and the close neighbourhood. When comparing visits to such life-spaces derived from both GPS-data as well as traditional life-space questionnaires, Fillekes, Röcke, et al. (2019) found a high degree of agreement across participants. Other studies reported moderate to good correlations for the indicators mentioned, which might be explained by memory bias (Ho et al., 2020).

Another aspect of mobility is the detection of the mode of transport, meaning whether a person travelled e.g. by car or by bicycle. Whilst the classification of the mode of transport is similar disregarding the data source, participants seem to overestimate the traveling duration when using self-reports (Fillekes, Röcke, et al., 2019; Vanwolleghem et al., 2016).

Bayat et al. (2020) evaluated a stop-detection algorithm based on GPS-data using self-reports as ground truth. They were able to calculate an F-score of 87 % which can be interpreted as a reasonable accuracy. Similarly, Kestens et al. (2016) compared activity locations generated by a kernel-based algorithm with interview-based data and found the locations to be highly concordant. Ho et al. (2020) found sensor-based data to identify more stops compared to diaries, while nevertheless maintaining a good correlation between the two data sources.

Concerning the daily duration of out-of-home activities, Zhu et al. (2020) found GPS-derived measures to be a reasonable alternative to measures based on diaries, as the differences did not appear to be significant. In terms of trip frequency and duration, only moderate agreements were observed between GPS-derived indicators and self-reports (Zhu et al., 2020).

It can therefore be concluded that for most mobility indicators, the measures derived from GPS-trajectories as well as diaries or questionnaires seem to be correlated. It is however possible that some effects of over- or underestimation occur in either data source. Additionally, absolute values recorded might not necessarily represent the actual behaviour. With those potential challenges in mind, this thesis is based solely on GPS data and does not include any mobility indicators based on self-reports.

2.2 Research Gaps & Focus of the Present Thesis

The majority of previous studies using GPS devices to gain an insight in older adult mobility mostly focused on accurately measuring and describing their behaviour by writing improved algorithms and defining new mobility indicators. Meanwhile, studies in gerontology tend to focus on assessing older adults' health status and possible reasons for their health status. However, the direct comparison of mobility indicators derived from GPS data with health indicators is a more recent research field, which is still to be fully explored. A number of studies have been conducted, which mostly focus on one specific aspect of health, such as cognitive impairment (Shoval et al., 2011; Wettstein et al., 2015) or depression (Canzian & Musolesi, 2015; Saeb et al., 2016). On the other hand, there are studies which included a broader view on health while focusing exclusively on a narrow aspect of mobility (Petersen et al., 2015). While all these studies render valuable information on certain aspects of healthy ageing, only few studies give a more comprehensive overview (Giannouli et al., 2019).

Given the importance of mobility for healthy ageing, the goal of this thesis is to find interrelations between health and mobility on a between-person level. Other than most existing studies, both health as well as mobility should be considered comprehensively. This thesis aims at showing to what extent assessed health indicators correlate with mobility indicators derived from GPS data.

In order to statistically analyse interrelations between health and mobility, both aspects have to be transformed into numerical indicators. The following paragraphs describe the chosen mobility and health indicators as well as their significance.

2.3 Mobility Indicators Representing the Out-of-Home Behaviour

By applying different algorithms, numerous mobility indicators can be derived from GPS track logs. In a comparative approach, Fillekes, Giannouli, et al., (2019) come up with a framework of 20 mobility indicators explicitly for health and ageing studies (Figure 1). Based on a factor analysis, they find the following six dimensions required to obtain a comprehensive view of an older adult's daily mobility: extent of life space, quantity of out-of-home activities, time spent in active transport modes, stability of life space, elongation of life space, and timing of mobility. Within their framework, mobility indicators are grouped by space or time (or both). Additionally, they are categorised by movement scope categories, which can be supplemented with attributes.

Mobility indicator	Mobility indicator Characteristic aspects												
		Sp	ace		1	Гime	•	M١	/t. so	2.	Att	ribu	ite
Abbreviation	Full name	Count	Extent	Shape/distr.	Duration	Timing	Temp. distr.	Stop	Move	Trajectory	Out of home	Transport mode	Further attribute
<u>MaxDist</u>	Maximum distance to home		\checkmark							\checkmark			
<u>CHull</u>	Area of convex hull		\checkmark							✓			
<u>SDE</u>	Area of standard deviational ellipse		\checkmark							✓			
LocVar	Location variance		\checkmark	\checkmark						✓			
LengthPerTrip	Average trip length		\checkmark	\checkmark					\checkmark				
DurPTM	Duration in PTM				✓				\checkmark			\checkmark	
DurATM	Duration in ATM				\checkmark				\checkmark			\checkmark	
MaxDurATM	Duration of longest ATM trip				\checkmark				\checkmark			\checkmark	
NumLoc	Number of locations	\checkmark						\checkmark			\checkmark		
<u>NumUniqLoc</u>	Number of unique locations	\checkmark					\checkmark	\checkmark			\checkmark		
ТОН	Time out of home				✓					\checkmark	\checkmark		
Entropy	Entropy in locations						\checkmark	\checkmark					
GravCompact	Gravelius compactness of cHull			\checkmark						✓			
Maj2MinAxis	Major to minor axis of SDE			\checkmark						✓			
RevisitedLS	% revisited area of daily life space						\checkmark			\checkmark			
AvgRevisitedLS	Avg. % overlapping daily life space						\checkmark			✓			
SDDir MaxDist	Direction of max. distance fix						\checkmark			✓			
TimeMaxDist	Time of day at max. distance to home					\checkmark				✓			
TimeFirstMove	Time of day first move					\checkmark			\checkmark				
TimePeriodActive	Period of day with most OH activities					\checkmark		\checkmark	\checkmark		\checkmark		
Total # of indicators	per category	2	5	4	4	3	5	4	6	II	4	3	0

Figure 1: The set of mobility indicators proposed by Fillekes, Giannouli, et al. (2019)

Out of the 20 mobility indicators, five indicators are used within this thesis. The mobility indicators are chosen to represent different aspects of mobility while maintaining simplicity, meaning that they can be calculated using similar code. Furthermore, the indicators should be rather easy to understand as this thesis should not only appeal to experts in mobility research. In addition, when selecting the indicators, attention is paid to the fact that they have already been used in previous studies in order to achieve comparability.

For the sake of conciseness, the selected indicators are divided into two main groups: *Time out of Home* and *Place Diversity*. The first group encompasses the indicators *TOH* (time out of home) as well as *TimePeriodActive* (period of day with most OH activities). The second group – *Place Diversity* – includes *NumLoc* (number of locations), *NumUniqLoc* (number of unique locations) as well as *Entropy* (entropy in locations). While *Time out of Home* is classified by time, *Place Diversity* is classified by place. Out of the dimensions of mobility described by Fillekes, Giannouli, et al. (2019), these indicators mainly represent the quantity of out-of-home activities (*TOH, Entropy, NumLoc, NumUniqLoc*). The indicators mentioned might also hold information on the extent of life space. Furthermore, the timing of mobility is considered with *TimePerio-dActive*. While not all dimensions of mobility being considered, this selection of indicators allows a more comprehensive view on mobility.

2.3.1 Time out of Home

Duration

Time out of home (TOH) is one of the most commonly used mobility indicators as it is easily understandable: It is simply defined as the time a person spends out of their home (Brusilovskiy et al., 2016). In contrast to younger adults, for older adults TOH is no longer determined by employment or work characteristics (Rapp et al., 2018). It is therefore much more representative of an older person's choices and abilities. People can spend time out of their home for various reasons, that can be grouped into utilitarian and discretionary activities (Siren et al., 2015). Utilitarian activities encompass everyday activities fulfilling basic needs, for instance grocery shopping, health related errands as well as using public transport in order to get to the grocery shop. Discretionary activities are related to leisure and social activities such as visiting a friend, as well as outdoor exercise such as a walk in the forest. Both types of activities usually require people to leave their home and thus spend time out of home. Therefore, TOH is an indicator of how much time a person spends on these activities. In general, longer TOH duration is associated with a higher degree of autonomy and better health state. For example, being out of home was shown to increase the daily walking duration of older adults, which is thought to have a positive influence on physical health (Rapp et al., 2018).

Variability

A further aspect of TOH is its variability: While one person leaves their home for 5 hours every day, another person might leave for 10 hours every second day while fully staying at home every other day. While both persons show a similar average TOH duration, their behaviour varies significantly. Intra-individual variability in TOH might contain valuable information on a person's behaviour and should thus not be ignored (Brusilovskiy et al., 2016; Wang et al., 2012). While not specifically representing a mobility indicator proposed by Fillekes, Giannouli, et al. (2019), this indicator can be seen as an aspect of the indicator TOH duration.

Timing

The aforementioned aspects of TOH focus mainly on duration. However, the aspect of timing is also important. While some people tend to spend most of their TOH in the morning, others rather go out during the afternoon or in the evening (TimePeriodActive). The timing of TOH can be an indicator of sleeping problems, as some people might be awake very early while others struggle to get up in the morning (Ohayon et al., 2001). On a larger scale, there can be differences in the TOH timing between the seven days of the week (Horgas et al., 1998; Rapp et al., 2018).

2.3.2 Place Diversity – Activity Locations

Counts

Apart from the time spent out of home, it is also interesting to look at the places visited during TOH. Aside from recreational walks, people usually leave their home with the intention to visit a certain place – or multiple places (Zeitler & Buys, 2015). Typically, they visit this place in order to perform a certain activity, whether this might be shopping for groceries, getting their teeth cleaned by a dental hygienist, playing with their grandchildren or meeting up with a friend at a café. Consequently, such a place is called *Activity Location* (AL). For fulfilling basic needs, a certain number of visits to ALs are needed when living independently. Additionally, for some older adults activity locations are crucial as places for social interaction (van den Berg et al., 2015). The number of ALs can therefore hold important information about a person's behaviour.

These ALs can be extracted from the GPS data by applying different algorithms (Ebert, 2020; Montoliu et al., 2013; Thierry et al., 2013). The number of different locations can then be counted as well as the number of visits per AL (NumLoc). This makes it possible to extract the number of unique locations (NumUniqLoc). Depending on the number of revisits and uniquely visited ALs, a person's mobility behaviour can be further characterised.

Entropy – Temporal Distribution

Another indicator for place diversity is entropy, which shows how each participant's time was distributed over different location clusters (Fillekes, Giannouli, et al., 2019). In contrast to the aforementioned aspects of place diversity, this indicator is based on temporal distribution rather than spatial counts. Having a low entropy means a person spent most of their time in few places, while high entropy corresponds to a person spending their time at multiple places. Entropy seems to be relevant for health, as low entropy values were found to correspond with depressive symptom severity (Saeb et al., 2016).

2.4 Health Indicators

As mentioned before, health is a complex construct. Therefore, generating merely one simple indicator is not appropriate. In this thesis, health is divided into three components: physical health, mental health and cognitive health. This classification is common practice in research on health in old age (e.g. Richmond et al., 2011; Rosenberg et al., 2015). These three components cover a large part of the WHO's health definition. However, the aspect of social health is partly neglected. In the following sections, the three health components as well as their importance in later life are described.

2.4.1 Physical Health

Physical health is probably what most people think of when they talk about healthy ageing, as physical health often declines noticeably with age. Maintaining good physical health is crucial for an independent life in older age: It includes key aspects of health such as the ability to walk a certain distance, having sufficient eyesight and hearing, or having a good balance in addition to not suffering from health disorders such as strokes or respiratory diseases. Poor physical health can influence a person's mobility behaviour. For example, repeated falls as a result of poor balance or a lack of surefootedness can lead to a fear of falling and ultimately a reduction in mobility (Vellas et al., 1997).

In colloquial language one could say that good physical health means to be in good shape. However, physical health does not only include aspects of a medically defined states, such as chronic illness or sick days. It also includes social aspects such as self-maintenance and instrumental activities of daily living, as well as psychological aspects such as the subjective rating of physical health (Liang, 1986). This subjective assessment of physical health in particular plays an important role in terms of a person's well-being. Some people in later life maintain a positive perception of their own health, despite their health being poor when assessed objectively (K. Henchoz et al., 2008). These people feel less impaired by their health condition than one would expect. In several studies, self-reported health has been found to predict mortality, making it a good measure of overall health (Benyamini & Idler, 1999; Singh-Manoux et al., 2007).

2.4.2 Mental Health

The WHO defines mental health as "a state of well-being in which the individual realizes his or her own abilities, can cope with the normal stresses of life, can work productively and fruit-fully, and is able to make a contribution to his or her community" (World Health Organization, 2004). Following this definition, mental health is the basis for an individual's well-being and effective functioning.

Whilst the decrease of physical health in old age is a well-discussed topic, mental health issues with older adults were more likely to be ignored for a long time (Koenig et al., 1994; Reed, 1989). In recent years, however, mental health of older adults has become more of a focus for scientific research (Wu et al., 2012). Mental health is seen as an integral part of health, including subjective well-being, perceived self-efficacy, autonomy and self-actualisation of one's intellectual and emotional potential. Low mental health can lead to bad moods, low life satisfaction or even mental illnesses such as depression (World Health Organization, 2004).

Apart from negative effects on the individual, poor mental health is also an issue for the health care system. It has been shown that healthcare costs for depressive older adults are one third higher compared to non-depressive individuals even though most of them do not receive depression-specific treatment (Riedel-Heller et al., 2012).

In contrast to physical health, ageing can not only affect mental health in a negative way but often in a positive way, namely through psychosocial growth and improved coping strategies, which can lead to higher life satisfaction (Hamarat et al., 2001; World Health Organization, 2015). Furthermore, mental health disorders are less common among older adults than within other age groups, which goes along with a lower perceived need for mental health care in older adults (Klap et al., 2003).

2.4.3 Cognitive Health

Cognitive health can be defined in various different ways. Core elements of cognitive health usually include mental abilities, such as learning, thinking, reasoning, remembering, problem solving, decision making, orientation, and attention (Fisher et al., 2019; Folstein et al., 1975). Others define cognitive health as "improvement, maintenance, or minimal decline of cognitive function and absence, delay of onset, or slowing the progression of dementia" (Jedrziewski et al., 2007).

This thesis describes cognitive health by indicators of episodic and spatial memory.

Episodic memory

Episodic memory is a component of long-term memory, defined as the memory system that has to do with learning and retention of material presented in a particular place at a particular time (Tulving, 1972). Over time, the definition was refined as to include three key properties

of episodic memory: Connection to self, subjective sense of time, and autonoetic consciousness (Tulving, 2002). It is however not bound to past events but also includes remembering ongoing life's experiences as well as the encoding and retrieval of items and associations (Braver & West, 2011; Tulving & Markowitsch, 1998).

As with most cognitive functions, episodic memory tends to decline in old age compared to younger adults (Braver & West, 2011; Trelle, 2016). However, it is important to note that age alone is not a sufficient predictor of episodic memory (Troyer et al., 1994). Having a good episodic memory is important for an older adult as it is needed for everyday situations, such as planning activities or remembering information. A reduced episodic memory can lead to less specificity with regard to past events or increased forgetfulness and temporal disorientation, which can make life difficult for those affected.

Spatial memory

Spatial memory is defined as the storage and retrieval of information within the brain that is needed both to plan a route to a desired location and to remember where an object is located or where an event occurred (Bisby & Burgess, 2019). Different nerve-cells in the hippocampus are involved in the different tasks requiring spatial memory (Olton, 1977). As most brain functions, spatial memory decreases with age, which can influence a person's behaviour (Barnes, 1988; Borella et al., 2014; Moffat, 2017). For instance, older adults were found to have more problems with memorising urban landmarks, route learning, or wayfinding than younger individuals (Burns, 1999; Evans et al., 1984; Head & Isom, 2010; Muffato et al., 2016). The inability to adequately apply orientation strategies can lead to spatial anxiety (Davis & Veltkamp, 2020). As a consequence, some older adults prefer to avoid unfamiliar routes and places (Burns, 1999). Especially in unfamiliar and inappropriately designed locations, older adults can be overwhelmed and may struggle performing spatial tasks (Phillips et al., 2013). Spatial cognition has been found to be predictive of an older adult's neighbourhood use (Simon et al., 1992). It is therefore interesting to see to what extent a participant's spatial memory level correlates with their mobility.

2.5 Research Questions & Hypotheses

2.5.1 Research Questions

Based on the mobility and health indicators mentioned above, the following research questions (RQs) shall be dealt with in this thesis:

- RQ 1. How does time out of home (TOH) correlate with older people's health with regards to...
 - a. duration?
 - b. variability?
 - c. timing depending on the day of the week?
 - d. timing depending on the time of the day?
- RQ 2. How does place diversity correlate with older people's health with regards to...
 - a. the total number of activity locations?
 - b. the number of repeatedly visited activity locations?
 - c. the time distribution between different activity locations?

2.5.2 Hypotheses – Expected Results

RQ 1 Correlation Between Health and TOH

RQ 1a: Health and TOH Duration – Expected Results

Older adults are required to leave their home for various reasons, including both utilitarian and discretionary activities. However, the duration of TOH can vary among individuals.

Time spent at home is usually associated with utilitarian activities such as self-care, housework as well as discretionary activities such as napping, watching TV or reading. These discretionary activities tend not to include a lot of physical activity and thus classify as sedentary behaviour. Around 70 % of sedentary time is spent at home (Leask et al., 2015). It can be assumed that there is a negative correlation between TOH and sedentary behaviour, meaning people with low TOH tend to spend more time being sedentary (Harada et al., 2019).

Sedentary time is related to physical health, represented by gait speed, chair stands as well as self-reported physical functioning (Rosenberg et al., 2015). Physical health is lower for people with more sedentary time (Rosenberg et al., 2015). This also includes higher risks of being overweight for people with a great deal of sedentary time (Kikuchi et al., 2014). Furthermore, people with low cognitive health are found to have higher levels of sedentary behaviour (Ku et al., 2017). However, Copeland et al. (2017) argue that the relationship between sedentary time and cognitive health should not be oversimplified, as some sedentary activities such as solving a Sudoku or reading a book require higher levels of cognitive functioning.

While the correlation between sedentary time and physical activity as well as cognitive health seems persistent, it is not as clear for mental health: Multiple studies were not able to provide evidence for a correlation between sedentary time and mental health (Copeland et al., 2017; Kikuchi et al., 2014). Whereas the raw duration does not correlate with mental health, it has been shown that passive sedentary activities such as watching TV correlate with lower mental health (Kikuchi et al., 2014; Rosenberg et al., 2015). However, this information on the type of activity is missing in sensor-based data.

Apart from the inference of sedentary behaviour, TOH duration further allows to draw conclusions on an individual's out of home activities. In contrast to activities at home, out of home activities tend to be more challenging, both physically and cognitively. For people with physical impairments such as reduced vision or people who are dependent on a walking aid, moving through space out of home can be challenging due to uneven pavement, steps, or steep slopes (Brusilovskiy et al., 2016). These challenges can serve as a barrier for mobility and thus reduce physical activity (Rasinaho et al., 2007). Several studies have shown a positive correlation between TOH and physical activity (Fukushima et al., 2021; Harada et al., 2019). It is therefore not surprising that there is a relationship between TOH and physical health, as physical activity is closely linked to physical health. This correlation was shown by Petersen et al. (2015), who measured TOH with unobtrusive infrared sensors. They found better physical health to positively affect the TOH duration, while higher pain levels and slower gait speed were associated with less TOH (Petersen et al., 2015). These findings reinforce the hypothesis of a positive correlation between TOH duration and physical health.

As mentioned before, out of home activities tend to be more cognitively challenging compared to activities performed at home. Moving through unknown environments requires navigational skills. For people with reduced cognitive health, disorientation can become a problem (Lin et al., 2015). People experiencing disorientation can suffer from spatial anxiety, which can ultimately lead to a reduced use of the out-of-home space (Davis & Veltkamp, 2020; Phillips et al., 2013; Wettstein et al., 2015). Wettstein, Wahl, & Diehl (2014) found certain aspects of cognitive health, namely episodic memory, to be strongly related to TOH. This influence of episodic memory on the performance of activities of daily living was duplicated by de Paula et al. (2015). In a comparison among cognitively healthy individuals and people with mild cognitive impairment as well as persons with early-stage Alzheimer's disease, TOH was significantly lower for people with early-stage Alzheimer's disease, while there was no significant difference between the other two groups (Wettstein et al., 2015).

Furthermore, physical activity has been found to be beneficial for increased cognitive health (Hillman et al., 2004). Similarly, gait speed seems to correlate with cognitive performance (Holtzer et al., 2006). From these findings it can be expected that TOH is higher with cognitively healthy individuals compared to individuals with lower cognitive health. However, based on the findings by Wettstein et al. (2015), this trend might not be significant.

Apart from physical and cognitive health, mental health seems to influence out-of-home behaviour of older adults as well. Depressive symptoms were found to be a predictor of the ability to travel and use transportation (Bartley & O'Neill, 2010; de Paula et al., 2015). On the other hand, driving cessation, resulting most likely in reduced TOH, is also an important predictor of depressive symptoms (Marottoli et al., 1997). Previously, depressive symptoms were found to be related to physical activity, particularly outdoor physical activity (Herbolsheimer et al., 2018; Strawbridge et al., 2002). Kerr et al. (2012) concretised this correlation by showing that the correlation of depressive symptoms is even stronger with TOH compared to physical activity. Whilst the effect of depression on multiple mobility indicators was found to be negligible, there is a significant negative correlation between depressive symptoms and TOH (Wettstein et al., 2015). Apart from providing opportunities for physical activities, TOH also plays an important role for social interactions. Low levels of TOH were associated with being socially isolated, a predictor for depressive symptoms (Herbolsheimer et al., 2018).

RQ 1a – expected correlation	Physical Health	Mental Health	Cognitive Health
TOH duration	+	+	+

RQ 1b: Health and TOH Variability – Expected Results

While for some people TOH duration is similar each day, others show high variability. Compared to younger adults, life-style regularity appears to increase with older adults (Monk et al., 1997). This regularity is represented by similar wake hours and daily routines that do not vary too much from one day to another which can be measured using the Social Rhythm Metric SRM (Monk et al., 1992, 1997, 2002). As of today, only little research has been done in the field of possible correlation between life-style regularity and health in older adults. Some studies found high SRM-scores to relate to lower psychological distress and low SRM-scores to relate to higher social and emotional dysfunction (van Tienoven et al., 2014). Similarly, Margraf et al. (2016) found greater regularity to be related to better overall health state, life satisfaction, and positive mental health. However, both of those studies focus on the general population rather than older adults in particular.

It seems plausible, that life-style regularity does relate to health indicators. However, it seems reasonable to combine it with TOH duration in order to further distinguish different patterns of TOH.

Inferring life-style regularity from a rather short sample of GPS measurements is difficult, as regularity can occur on a much larger scale than only on a daily basis. For instance, a person can have choir practice every Tuesday evening and otherwise stay at home in the evenings. Their life would be very regular and at the same time show day-to-day variability. It is thus important to see that this indicator is not assessing the overall regularity of the participants'

lives but rather whether the participants' days are similar to each other in terms of TOH duration.

One group of people that spends TOH regularly are dog-owners, who – disregarding weather and season – have to go for a walk with their dogs daily (Feng et al., 2014; Lail et al., 2011). Whilst this regular physical activity is beneficial for their physical health, it might also give information on their mental health, as pet ownership has previously been found to positively influence mental well-being of older adults (Raina et al., 1999). However, the influence of pet ownership on both physical and mental health is doubted by studies finding no health benefits for pet owners (Parslow et al., 2005).

RQ 1b - expected correlationPhysical HealthMental HealthCognitive HealthTOH variability---

RQ 1c: Health and TOH Timing Depending on the Day of the Week – Expected Results

For the majority of the population, TOH timing between different weekdays is given by their working or teaching hours. This usually leads to a significant difference in behaviour between weekend days and days of the workweek (Bhat & Misra, 1999; Kitamura & van der Hoorn, 1987). However, TOH timing is no longer determined by the aforementioned factors after retirement. Nevertheless, according to the current state of research, differences in TOH timing can also be expected among retired people. Several studies found TOH to be lower on weekend days compared to weekdays (Horgas et al., 1998; Shoval et al., 2010, 2011). In other studies, no significant difference in TOH duration was found depending on the day of the week (Copeland & Esliger, 2009; Garatachea et al., 2010; Kaspar et al., 2015). Apart from factors such as weekday-related opening hours of facilities, public transport availability and other culturally defined opportunities, these differences in TOH duration might relate to various individual health indicators.

A study focussing on outdoor physical activity on weekdays and weekend days found the engagement in moderate to vigorous intensity of physical activity to be slightly lower on weekend days (Keskinen et al., 2020). This goes along with previous findings of reduced step counts on weekends compared to weekdays (Tudor-Locke et al., 2002). In contrast, another study on the activity of older people concludes that there is no significant difference in sedentary time between weekends and working days (Marshall et al., 2015). However, both studies agree that individuals with low overall physical activity and a lot of sedentary time show even less activity on weekend days compared to weekdays (Keskinen et al., 2020; Marshall et al., 2015). It can be assumed that physical activity mostly happens during TOH while sedentary time is rather spent at home. Therefore, people who have more TOH on the weekends are expected to more often engage in physical activity and thus be more likely to have better physical health.

The nature of out of home activity differs depending on the day of the week (Kaspar et al., 2015). Out of home activities during the workweek often classify as utilitarian, for instance medical appointments or grocery shopping. Due to restricted business hours, most of these activities are only possible during the workweek. On the other hand, certain discretionary activities are more likely to take place during the weekend. These include attending church on Sunday, engaging in cultural activities as well as visiting family members, who have limited time during the workweek. Dividing the week into five days of utilitarian activities and two days of discretionary activities would of course oversimplify the situation, as both kinds of activities are carried out on all days of the week. Heo et al. (2014) found a difference between weekdays and weekend days regarding discretionary activities: Compared to weekdays, the engagement in passive leisure such as watching television or relaxing increases at weekends, while the engagement in active leisure such as attending cultural events or doing sport remains the same. Older adults with a significant increase in engagement in passive leisure experience lower subjective well-being (Heo et al., 2014). This discrimination between active and passive leisure engagement can be transferred to this thesis' conceptualisation of TOH, as active leisure activities tend to happen out of home, while passive leisure activities are carried out at home. As a consequence, people with less TOH at weekends in comparison to weekdays are expected to have lower well-being. In a further study, Kaspar et al. (2015) found people's daily mood to increase when they spend more TOH during the weekend. Saeb et al. (2016) explored the relationship between time spent at home and depressive symptoms and found stronger positive correlations on weekends compared to weekdays. Even though this study was conducted with younger adults, this might also apply to people of old age. From the current state of research, a positive correlation between TOH at weekends and mental health can be expected.

The study by Kaspar et al. (2015) specifically aims at finding differences in TOH timing depending on cognitive health. They analysed TOH depending on the weekday for cognitively healthy individuals, for people with mild cognitive impairment and for individuals with earlystage Alzheimer's disease. However, for all three groups, TOH did not show a significant weekday-specific pattern. It is therefore unclear whether there is a correlation between TOH timing on a daily scope and cognitive health.

<i>RQ</i> 1 <i>c</i> – <i>expected correlation</i>	Physical Health	Mental Health	Cognitive Health
TOH on weekends	+	+	?

RQ 1d: Health and TOH Timing Depending on the Time of the Day – Expected Results

The timing of TOH in terms of time of the day can be interpreted as the active period of a person. The timing of this active period largely depends on a person's chronotype, meaning whether they are a morning-type or an evening-type individual (Roenneberg et al., 2003). It

can therefore be assumed that TOH timing is closely related to sleeping habits. In terms of chronotype, the percentage of people who can be classified as morning-type individuals is significantly higher with older adults compared to younger adults (Biss & Hasher, 2012; Fischer et al., 2017). Moreover, gender differences in chronotype common with younger adults are no longer significant with older adults (Castelli et al., 2020). This shift in chronotype might be due to differences in the likelihood of sleep at different circadian phases (Fischer et al., 2017). In several studies, correlations between a person's chronotype and their health were found. Morning-type individuals were found to report higher levels of positive affect compared with persons active in the evening (Biss & Hasher, 2012). People with depressive symptoms are more likely to be evening-types than morning-types (Drennan et al., 1991). Furthermore, evening-type individuals were found to have more unhealthy behaviours, such as smoking, low physical activity or sleep disturbance (Suh et al., 2017). Eventually, this even leads to increased mortality of evening-type individuals (Didikoglu et al., 2019). From this information it can be expected that participants spending TOH in the morning should show better overall health compared to participants who are out of home in the afternoon and evening.

Along with the shift in chronotype in old age, sleep disorders become a more common problem. More than one third of older adults report insomnia symptoms (Jaussent et al., 2011; Ohayon et al., 2001). These problems are seen as a consequence of inactivity, dissatisfaction with social life, the presence of organic diseases or mental disorders, rather than the ageing process per se (Ohayon et al., 2001). Physical activity has been found to be a possible solution for reducing sleep disturbances (Castelli et al., 2020). Sleep disorders can occur in different forms: Some people may have problems falling asleep or maintaining sleep after a disruption, while others suffer from non-restorative sleep, meaning they do not feel rested in the morning and therefore struggle with becoming active in the morning (Ohayon et al., 2001). It can be expected that for the second group of people, TOH probably is not spent in the early morning. However, non-restorative sleep among older people is rather rare (Ohayon et al., 2001). In contrast, there are a lot more people suffering from early morning awakening, meaning they wake up earlier than they intend to and are then unable to resume sleep (Jaussent et al., 2011; Ohayon et al., 2001). For these people, it is rather common to then get up early and thus have more TOH in the early morning. Even though insomnia most certainly plays a role in the TOH timing, it is difficult to predict the interrelation with TOH timing, as insomnia can lead to both high and low morning activity depending on the insomnia type.

Apart from sleep-related factors, the type of activities varies depending on the time of day. A diary-based study found physical activity as well as obligatory activities such as self-care or shopping to be dominant in the morning, whereas mental activities and socialising are predominantly carried out in the afternoon (Baltes et al., 1990). More recent studies based on accelerometery measurements have confirmed that physical activity occurs mainly in the morning (Copeland & Esliger, 2009). Furthermore, the periods of physical activity seem to be longer

18

in the morning compared to in the afternoon and evening, which might be an indicator for out-of-home activities. Therefore, physical health can be expected to show a correlation with TOH timing, namely that the people who are active in the morning tend to be the ones with better physical health.

Shoval et al. (2011) found people with mild cognitive impairment to usually spend their TOH in the morning rather than in the afternoon. Furthermore, they also found the timing to be agedependent: While older old adults aged 77 – 90 tend to spend TOH in the morning and return home by the early afternoon, younger old adults aged 64 – 75 show greater variability in TOH timing (Shoval et al., 2011). This fits the observation of Baltes et al. (1990) that cognitively more challenging activities such as cultural activities, continuing education as well as socialising tend to occur during the afternoon and evening rather than in the morning. As people with lower cognitive health might struggle more with such activities, they tend not to participate in these and thus spend less TOH in the afternoon and evening.

To sum up people with good physical and mental health are expected to spend more TOH in the morning than people with lower physical and mental health. Concerning cognitive health, people who spend TOH in the afternoon and evening seem to show higher scores.

<i>RQ 1d – expected correlation</i>	Physical Health	Mental Health	Cognitive Health
TOH peak in the morning	+	+	-

RQ 2: Correlation Between Place Diversity (ALs) and Health

RQ 2a: Health and the Number of ALs – Expected Results

The number of places or ALs visited provides a different perspective on older adults' out-ofhome behaviour and mobility. The correlation of the number of ALs visited and TOH was found to be highly significant (Wettstein, Wahl, Shoval, et al., 2014). In addition to TOH, the number of ALs visited gives information on where a person spends TOH.

Each AL visited can be seen as a performance of an activity of daily living whether it be grocery shopping or meeting a friend in a café. Therefore, a higher number of ALs visited can be interpreted as an independent life, including both utilitarian and discretionary activities. However, not every AL is an indicator of healthy ageing: appointments at the physiotherapist or doctor might actually imply health problems. Nevertheless, a small number of ALs visited implies that a person probably does not engage in many activities and might even not be able to perform all utilitarian activities independently. In order to perform the out-of-home tasks successfully, high environmental mastery is needed, which is defined as an older individual's feeling of being capable to use environmental resources (Wettstein, Wahl, Shoval, et al., 2014). For people with mild cognitive impairment as well as for people with early-stage dementia of the Alzheimer's type, this environmental mastery shows a significant positive correlation with

the number of total ALs visited (Wettstein, Wahl, Shoval, et al., 2014). However, for cognitively healthy people, this correlation was not significant, implying that there might be other factors influencing these people's out-of-home behaviour. In line with this, in a sample of healthy older adults Boissy et al. (2018) found no significant correlation between the number of daily destinations and the Life-Space Assessment score by Baker et al. (2003). This Life-Space Assessment score itself does correlate with physical performance and self-reported function and can thus be seen representative for physical health (Baker et al., 2003). As this thesis is based on a sample of healthy older adults, the correlation between the number of activity locations and physical health is expected to be weak.

Apart from showing whether a person can perform utilitarian tasks by themselves, out-ofhome locations play a significant role in terms of social interactions. According to van den Berg et al. (2015), social interactions at somebody's home account for only 35.7 % of the total social interactions. A low number of ALs could therefore imply a deficit in social interactions, which can lead to loneliness and reduced mental well-being (Herbolsheimer et al., 2018). Saeb et al. (2016) found the number of ALs visited to negatively correlate with depressive symptoms. It should be considered that social interactions are not only tied to mobility, but can be influenced by personal preferences as well (van den Berg et al., 2015). Although some people might prefer socialising at home, low numbers of ALs are generally expected to correlate with loneliness and lower mental health.

According to Wettstein et al. (2015), there is significant positive correlation between the number of AL and the episodic memory performance. The significance is even stronger when the activities are ordered by their cognitive demands: Cognitively healthy people tend to engage more in cognitively demanding activities compared to people with cognitive impairment (Wettstein et al., 2015). These activities include conducting business, such as visiting the bank, educational events or caring for others, for instance grandchildren. Unfortunately, it is hardly possible to assess the cognitive demands of a certain AL based on GPS-derived data. Nevertheless, a positive correlation between the number of ALs and cognitive health can be expected.

RQ 2a – expected correlation	Physical Health	Mental Health	Cognitive Health
Number of ALs	+	+	+

RQ 2b: Health and Revisits of ALs – Expected Results

By looking at the frequency of visits to each AL, it is possible to further distinguish between highly routinised out-of-home behaviour and a more diverse and varying lifestyle. It enables to assess place familiarity, which is seen as important for out-of-home behaviour of older adults (Mollenkopf et al., 2004). Some people might visit the same ALs every day, meaning they mostly navigate through familiar environments. Whilst this can result in a respectable

total count of ALs visited, it might not represent the ability to move through the environment independently, as a person might be able to navigate through this familiar environment in a routine-like manner (Wettstein, Wahl, & Diehl, 2014). For instance, people with mild cognitive impairment tend not to venture out of their familiar surroundings but are able to move around in environments familiar to them (Shoval et al., 2011). Given the large cognitive demands needed for moving through unfamiliar environments, it can be expected that people with lower cognitive health tend to have a higher proportion of revisited places.

RQ 2b – expected correlation	Physical Health	Mental Health	Cognitive Health
Proportion of revisits	?	?	+

RQ 2c: Health and Time Distribution over ALs – Expected Results

Time distribution over different ALs – or entropy – sheds light on out-of-home behaviour from a different angle. Entropy was found to be higher in younger adults, leading to a smaller predictability of their mobility behaviour (Williams et al., 2012).

Compared to the other mobility indicators used in this study, only little research has been conducted on entropy and health. Saeb et al. (2016) made use of mobile phone location sensor data in order to assess the relationship between mobility and mental health. Low entropy values were found to correspond with depressive symptom severity (Saeb et al., 2016). In a similar approach, people with bipolar disorder displayed lower entropy values compared to healthy individuals (Faurholt-Jepsen et al., 2021). It can thus be expected that people who spend most time at fewer places show lower mental health values compared to people who show high entropy.

Hitherto, only studies on entropy and mental health have been conducted. It is therefore difficult to formulate hypotheses concerning physical and cognitive health, respectively.

RQ 2c - expected correlation	Physical Health	Mental Health	Cognitive Health
entropy	?	-	?

3 Materials & Methods

In Figure 2, the workflow of the analysis is visualised, indicating the section numbers where the corresponding steps are described. Starting with the data collection as part of the MOASIS project (Mobility, Activity and Social Interactions in the Lives of Healthy Older Adults), a sub-sample was built based on validity criteria. Both mobility and health indicators were calculated for this subsample. Subsequently, these indicators were subjected to a statistical analysis. In the following sections the approach will be explained in detail.



Figure 2: Workflow diagram for this thesis' analysis. The numbers refer to the corresponding sections

3.1 Data Collection

The data used in this thesis stem from the project "Mobility, Activity and Social Interactions in the Lives of Healthy Older Adults" (MOASIS). The MOASIS project is conducted by the University Research Priority Program "Dynamics of Healthy Aging" of the University of Zurich (Röcke et al., n.d.). The main study of the project consisted of a 30-day ambulatory assessment period during which the participants carried a tracking device, collecting positional data, acceleration measurements as well as ambient sound. In addition to the 30-day ambulatory assessment, all participants went through an extensive assessment of their physical health, living circumstances, subjective well-being, self and personality as well as their social relations and their metacognition.

The MOASIS study included 150 participants, of whom a subsample meeting the validity requirements will be analysed in this thesis. The inclusion criteria for this thesis are outlined in Section 3.2 (*Participant Selection*). Participants included in the MOASIS study lived in Zurich and surrounding areas within Switzerland. In terms of age, participants of the study had to be aged 65 years or older. Even though age not necessarily definies an individual's health and behaviour, and people are not suddenly frail and morbid after retirement, it is still common to set an age threshold as an inclusion criterion. Only community-dwelling individuals were included. Further inclusion criteria for the study involved sufficient eyesight to operate a smartphone, having computer and internet access at home as well as absence of cognitive impairment as tested with cognitive screening.

During the ambulatory assessment period, the participants carried a custom-built tracking device called uTrail. The participants were asked to wear the uTrail device during wake time. They were instructed to clip it to the side of the waistband or pocket of their trousers (Figure 3). The uTrail device includes sensors collecting positional data based on a global navigation satellite system (GNSS, also referred to as GPS), IMU data (accelerometery) as well as ambient sound data. As for GPS data, a CAM-M8 module by u-blox was used which should reach a horizontal position accuracy of 2.5 m (u-blox, 2016). The sampling rate was set to be 1 Hz, i.e. the participants' whereabouts was recorded for every second.

Apart from the coordinates, each GPS fix from the MOASIS study included information on the number of satellites, the altitude, vertical and horizontal dilution of precision (VDOP & HDOP) and Doppler-based speed, as well as an indicator of whether the device is being charged (Röcke et al., n.d.).

The ambulatory assessment period took place in 2018, with the first measurements in April and the last measurements in November. The ambulatory assessment periods were thus not simultaneous for all participants.



Figure 3: uTrail device used in the MOASIS study (Röcke et al., n.d.)

3.2 Participant Selection for the Subsample

Even though the data collection period was 30 days for all MOASIS participants, both quality and quantity of the GPS data vary significantly between participants due to measurement failures. In order to have a sound basis for the analysis, a subsample of participants fulfilling minimum criteria was selected fulfilling minimum criteria as described below.

First, all entries without valid GPS measurements were discarded. These entries might have occured due to signal loss, device failure or during charging. In order to delete noise points, measurements with a high recorded speed were deleted. The threshold value was set at 250 km/h, which corresponds to the maximum speed on the Swiss railway network (Tröndle, 2015).

The main criterion for the inclusion of a participant in this analysis is the number of valid days, i.e. days with a significant amount of data., which made it necessary to define the unit of a valid day.

A common approach for defining a valid day is to define a minimum wear time. Assuming the participants do not turn off their uTrail device during the day, the timespan between the first and the last measurement each day can be used as a proxy for wear time. In most human mobility studies, the minimum wear time is set between 8 and 10 hours (Boissy et al., 2018; Demant Klinker et al., 2015; Fillekes, Giannouli, et al., 2019; Fillekes, Kim, et al., 2019; Kerr et al., 2012; Loebach & Gilliland, 2016; Van Kann et al., 2016; Vanwolleghem et al., 2016). In other studies, a day is only labelled as valid when there is no consecutive period longer than 30 minutes during which there is no valid GPS data (Shoval et al., 2010). Fillekes, Giannouli, et al. (2019) compared several input thresholds and found the resulting factors to be fairly stable. They therefore argue for a less strict threshold. Thus, in order not to discard too much data, the minimum wear time for a valid day was set to be 8 hours.

Given the definition of a valid day, the minimum number of valid days needs to be defined. As with the minimum wear time, this decision is a trade-off between including as many participants as possible and only including participants with high data quality.

The number of days necessary to capture the participants' mobility strongly depends on their behaviour. Consequently, the minimum number of days with valid GPS data may vary depending on the sociodemographic characteristics of a sample as well as the desired mobility indicators. There is currently no standard for the minimum days in GPS-based mobility studies. Some studies accept a small number, such as 3 or 4 days (Fillekes, Giannouli, et al., 2019; Hirsch et al., 2014; Loebach & Gilliland, 2016; Vanwolleghem et al., 2016). It is to be noted that for most of these studies the total data collection period is much shorter compared to the 30 days of the MOASIS study. However, it seems unrealistic to grasp a person's mobility during such a short time period.

Holliday et al. (2017) recommend a threshold of 12 days for GPS based studies on physical activity. Other studies on detecting people's activity spaces indicate that the additional

information about human mobility increases only marginally after 14 study days (Stanley et al., 2018; Zenk et al., 2018). Recent studies even go so far as to recommend a minimum duration of 15 weeks to obtain a stable data basis for human mobility studies (Dong et al., 2020). A comparison of various demographic groups also shows that mobility patterns are more regular for older people compared to younger study participants and therefore the study duration can be shortened to 10 weeks in studies on older adults (Dong et al., 2020). In the case of the MOASIS study, the data collection was already compleded and therefore such a high minimum number of days was unrealistic. Additionally, an evaluation of different inclusion criteria showed that strict thresholds such as 14 valid days lead to a significant loss of participants (see Table 1). This loss can be explained by the malfunctioning of the uTrail devices. Therefore, the minimum number of valid days for a participant to be included in this sample was set at seven days, intuitively representing one week.

		number of hours for a valid day						
	(timespan between first and last measurement)							
		6	7	8	9	10	11	
minimum number of valid days for a valid participant	0	152	152	152	152	152	152	
	1	139	139	138	134	132	128	
	2	133	132	129	127	121	118	
	3	128	127	122	122	116	109	
	4	122	122	120	114	108	99	
	5	121	119	115	108	99	93	
	6	118	112	107	102	93	90	
	7	111	106	101*	95	91	85	
	8	103	99	95	91	89	81	
	9	98	94	91	85	84	74	
	10	96	93	88	84	80	67	
	11	92	88	83	80	73	59	
	12	88	82	79	73	66	53	
	13	81	75	73	67	59	48	
	14	76	74	69	63	52	42	
	15	73	72	63	60	43	37	
	16	67	61	56	54	39	32	
	17	59	54	51	44	37	27	
	18	53	48	47	39	34	27	
	19	48	44	41	32	26	24	
	20	45	39	35	28	24	17	
	21	37	32	28	22	20	14	

 Table 1: Number of valid participants depending on input variables of hours for a valid day as well as number of valid days

 for a valid participant, not including minimum weekend days (* = chosen combination of variables)

In addition to the criterion of the mere number of valid days, it is also relevant for which days measurements are available. In order to investigate possible differences between weekends and weekdays, all participants should have a minimum number of valid days for both parts of the week. The minimum threshold was chosen as 2 weekend days (Saturday/Sunday) and 5 weekdays (Monday–Friday), so that for each participant there is data representing at least a full week. Including such a minimum number of weekend days is common for mobility studies (Boissy et al., 2018; Fillekes, Giannouli, et al., 2019).

As shown in Table 1, 101 participants fulfil the minimum criteria of 7 days with a minimum wear time of 8 hours. Out of these participants, six participants do not fulfil the criteria of having at least 2 weekend days and 5 weekdays. Additionally, two participants had to be discarded due to incomplete health data.

3.3 Resulting Sample

The resulting sample consists of 93 community-dwelling older adults aged 65 to 88 years (Mdn = 72.6). Of those participants, 43 (46.2 %) were female and 50 (53.8 %) were male. In terms of age, a Mann-Whitney U test indicated that the difference between men (Mdn = 72.6) and women (Mdn = 71.6) is not significant, U = 921, p = .237. 54 (58.1 %) participants indicated to be in a relationship during the time of the study while the remaining 39 (41.9 %) were single. 36 (38.7 %) participants lived on their own whereas 57 (61.3 %) participants shared their home with someone else.

All of these participants have between 7 and 30 days of valid GPS data, with a minimum wear time of 8 hours. The average number of valid study days is 18, the average recorded time is 9.7 hours per day. On average, 543,610 valid GPS measurements are available for each participant. The distribution of the number of valid days is shown in Figure 4. It should be noted that the majority of participants have more than double the minimum number of valid days, which should increase the significance of the results.



Figure 4: Beanplot of the number of valid study days (blue lines indicate quartiles, dashed line indicates the mean)

3.4 Calculation of the Mobility and Health Indicators

3.4.1 Deriving Mobility Indicators from GPS-Trajectories

Detection of the Place of Residence

In order to analyse the participants' out of home behaviour, the place of residence for each participant had to be defined as, for privacy reasons, the address information is stored separately from the study data and could therefore not be directly used.

As the participants were instructed to plug in the device overnight in order to fully charge it – which automatically turns off the GPS sensor on the uTrail device – it is to be assumed that for each day, the first and the last GPS-measurements are from the location where the person spent their night (Fillekes, Röcke, et al., 2019). Interpreting the place where a person spends most of the nights as their home, these first and last measurements can be used to derive a home location for each participant.

When a GPS-device is activated after being turned off for a few hours, it might take a while for it to generate reliable information. While being stationary, this so-called cold start might take up to one minute (de Jong & Mensonides, 2003). In order to reduce possible errors coming from such a cold start, the first minute of measurements was discarded.

Consequently, the last 5 minutes of GPS fixes as well as the GPS fixes from minute 2 to 6 were extracted for each day. On these points, DBSCAN spatial clustering (Hahsler et al., 2019) with minimum number of points = 250 and an epsilon distance of 60 m was applied to extract clusters of possible home locations. For each of the resulting clusters, the number of unique dates found within this cluster was counted. The cluster with the highest number of unique dates was subsequently labelled as home. In some cases, where no unambiguous cluster was detected on the basis of this criterion, the cluster with the highest number of GPS fixes in the first and last five minutes of each day was labelled as home.

Ambiguous Home Locations

Detecting the home location is complicated by the fact that some people own a second home and spend a lot of time there. This occurrence of second homes requires revisiting the definition of home. Many studies on housing ignore this fact by assuming there is such a thing as *"the* home" – defined as a single place (Paris, 2009).

Even though in Switzerland second homes are not as popular as in other regions such as Scandinavia (Hiltunen, 2004), on average 8.5 % of the Swiss households own a second home (Bundesamt für Raumentwicklung, 2009). Numerous participants spent time in Swiss cantons of Grisons, Valais or Ticino – all known for their large number of second homes, mainly used for leisure purposes (Bundesamt für Raumentwicklung, 2009). Second home ownership seems to increase significantly with increasing age (Bieger et al., 2005). Long-term studies have shown that second homes are used more frequently after retirement with some of them even
Materials & Methods

being converted into the primary home (D. K. Müller & Marjavaara, 2012). This increase in time spent at the second home blurs the difference between primary and second home (Paris, 2009). Whilst the number of old-aged people with a registered second home is rather low compared to other age groups (Rieker, 2014), this mainly stems from the fact that people who stay in their second home for less than three months are not subject to any official registration obligation and thus are not included in the statistics. Most old-aged people with an official secondary address are residents of care institutions or retirement homes (Rieker, 2014).

Second homes used for leisure purposes are not the only reason for people to not spend their nights at one place only. Other locations include hotel stays, visits to friends, or partners living separately. In recent times, such living apart together (LAT) relationships have become a more common way of living for old-aged people (Connidis et al., 2017; Strohm et al., 2009). In contrast to other age groups, old-aged couples mostly have LAT relationships by choice rather than by constraint; usually without any intention of moving in together despite an often long duration of their relationship (Régnier-Loilier et al., 2009; Strohm et al., 2009). Typically, people in LAT relationships previously experienced divorce or widowhood (de Jong Gierveld, 2004). Despite not sharing their residence, most LAT old-aged couples still visit each other frequently and also spend the night together on a regular basis (Karlsson & Borell, 2002).

As the home detection algorithm is based on the place where participants spend their nights, behaviour like staying at a secondary home location such as a holiday home or the LAT partner's home needs to be considered. Whilst a small number of nights spent out of home is completely normal and does not significantly affect the detection of the home location, an increasing percentage of nights spent out of home leads to an increased uncertainty of the home detection. Especially for analyses relying on TOH, this is critical, as all the time spent in a second home is treated as TOH, even though the participant might feel at home there as well. Therefore, the number of "days out of home" was counted for each participant, days out of home being defined as days on which the participant did not show a single measurement labelled "at home". For the participants whose number of days out of home was at least one third of their total valid days, the home detection algorithm was adapted. Thus, after performing the DBSCAN clustering, not only the cluster with the highest number of unique dates.

Accuracy of the Home Detection Algorithm

Complying with the MOASIS privacy policy, the coordinates of resulting home locations were compared to the addresses by a third person who was not able to access any study data. Likewise, the author had no access to the address data. In order to compare the home locations, the addresses were converted to coordinates, using a geocoding API provided by the Swiss Federal Office of Topography (swisstopo, 2019). The comparison showed that the algorithm for retrieving the home locations was accurate: The average distance between the computed

home-location and the location derived from the addresses was around 9 metres. No participants were excluded on the basis of a large discrepancy between the computed home location and the indicated address. As shown in Figure 5 of the spatial distribution of the calculated home locations, the majority of the participants live in the canton of Zurich.



Figure 5: Spatial distribution of the participants' home locations (map data from OpenStreetMap)

TOH Calculation

Given the home locations, the analysis of TOH-related mobility indicators was possible. Following Fillekes, Giannouli, et al. (2019), a buffer of 150 m around the home location was drawn. GPS fixes outside this buffer were labelled as out of home (OH). Consequently, time spent in the garden or to some extent in the immediate neighbourhood is not counted towards TOH, even though they are technically out of home. However, a rather generous buffer helps to include all measurements with poor precision (Loebach & Gilliland, 2016). Using this buffer, all GPS fixes were classified as OH or at home (AH). In line with the approach of Fillekes, Giannouli, et al. (2019), data gaps up to 60 minutes were interpolated if both the preceding and subsequent fix were OH or AH respectively. Based on this classification, TOH was analysed on three different levels:

- 1. Overall
- 2. Depending on the day of the week
 - a. on a daily level
 - b. on an aggregated level: weekdays (Monday–Friday) and weekend-days (Saturday & Sunday)
- 3. Depending on the time of the day (on an hourly level)

For each of these three levels, statistical indicators such as mean, median and standard deviation were calculated. TOH was calculated both as absolute duration as well as the percentage of the total GPS fixes labelled as *out of home*. Days with less than 2 minutes of TOH were labelled as *fully at home*. For each participant, the percentage of days spent fully at home was calculated.

In order to analyse differences between the weekdays and weekend-days, weekday prevalence was calculated using the following formula:

 $Weekday \ Prevalence = \frac{median \ TOH_{weekday}}{median \ TOH_{weekday} + median \ TOH_{weekend}}$

This calculation results in an indicator ranging from 0 to 1 with 0.5 representing equal distribution between weekdays and weekend-days, while values above 0.5 represent more TOH on weekdays compared to weekend-days.

Furthermore, the hour of the day with the highest TOH duration was derived for each participant. Thus, absolute TOH was used instead of relative calculations, as this would have led to biases where there was little data (e.g., late in the evening). Following the framework of mobility indicators of Fillekes, Giannouli, et al. (2019), this represents the indicator *"TimePeriodActive: Period of day with most OH activities"*, even though a higher temporal resolution was chosen. Instead of only classifying the day into morning, afternoon and evening, a temporal resolution of 1 hour was chosen. For a certain individual TimePeriodActive with the value 11 therefore means that this person had the most out-of-home measurements established in the time between 11:00 and 11:59, giving the information that this person is most likely to be outof-home during this time of the day on a normal day. Additionally, TimePeriodActive was calculated for both weekdays and weekend-days.

Place Diversity

Detection of Activity Locations

For detecting the activity locations (ALs), only GPS fixes with valid coordinates were used. There are multiple stop-move detection algorithms that were previously evaluated on the MOASIS data (Ebert, 2020). According to this evaluation, the time-based clustering approach developed by Montoliu, Blom and Gatica-Perez (2013) – subsequently MBGP algorithm – yields the best results as there is a low number of input parameters, which nevertheless are intuitive and include both temporal and spatial aspects. In addition, the algorithm can handle gaps in the GPS data (Ebert, 2020; Toader et al., 2017).

The MBGP algorithm is a time-based clustering approach using on three input parameters (Fillekes, Kim, et al., 2019; Montoliu et al., 2013): Firstly, a maximum distance of two GPS fixes

Materials & Methods

is defined (D_{max}) in order for those two points to belong to the same stop. Then, a minimum duration (T_{min}) of a group of GPS fixes is defined in order to count as a stop. This input has to be chosen carefully in order to include all significant stops while at the same time not including short activities such as waiting at a red light. The third parameter T_{max} represents the maximum allowed time gap between two consecutive GPS fixes points to be considered as one stop. A schematic representation of the activity location detection using the MBGP algorithm can be seen in Figure 6: The Stops I – IV are detected, because enough points are clustered for $\ge T_{min}$ within $\le D_{max}$ and the temporal gaps are $\le T_{max}$. Cluster A is dismissed, as the duration is less than T_{min} . Stop II consists of two separate Clusters B and C, as the temporal gap to Stop II is longer than T_{max} .



Figure 6: Schematic representation of the MBGP algorithm, modified from Fillekes, Kim, et al. (2019)

In the work by Ebert (2020), the most suitable input parameters for applying the MBGP algorithm on the MOASIS data were evaluated. Ebert (2020), found the following parameter set to yield the most promising results: $D_{max} = 275$ m, and $T_{min} = 900$ s, and $T_{max} = 14,400$ s.

Consequently, these proposed parameters are used in this analysis. In order to save processing time, the MBGP algorithm is applied on pre-processed data. This data only includes valid measurements out of home, as all the measurements taken at home are not relevant for activity locations.

The resulting stops were then post-processed, following the approach of Fillekes, Kim, et al. (2019): Short periods (< 3 min) initially labelled as *move* were handled as noise and thus

removed. Consecutive stops which previously were separated by such short move-periods were merged if both spatial distance as well as temporal difference between those two stops were smaller than D_{max} and T_{max} , respectively. As the parameters by Ebert (2020) are only optimised for a raw use of the MBGP algorithm without post-processing, the values for D_{max} and T_{max} were taken from Fillekes, Kim, et al. (2019) and set to 3,600 s and 150 m, respectively. As with the MBGP algorithm, the median coordinates were used in case two or more stops were merged. This resulted in a shortened list of activity locations, still including attributes of date and time of the visit. However, for the majority of the participants, this list includes locations that were visited multiple times during the recorded time period. In order to derive information on unique and repeated visits, the activity locations represented by multiple entries in the list had to be found.

In order to achieve this, several common clustering algorithms such as DBSCAN or OPTICS were taken into consideration. Whilst DBSCAN gives good overall results, the algorithm struggles differentiating clusters with varying densities (Kanagala & Jaya Rama Krishnaiah, 2016). The OPTICS algorithm was designed to overcome this problem (Ankerst et al., 1999; Kanagala & Jaya Rama Krishnaiah, 2016). However, the results in this specific case were not convincing, which might be due to the fact that the overall number of activity locations is rather low, and the density is sparse. As an alternative to the density-based clustering approaches, an approach based on a nearest-neighbour graph was chosen. The activity locations are transformed into nodes of a graph, where each node is connected to its two nearest neighbours. The maximum length of these edges can then be defined as the distance up to which two points are considered to represent the same activity location. Unlike other clustering methods like DBSCAN or OPTICS, this approach is purely distance-based and is therefore intuitive. One disadvantage of this clustering approach is that the shape of a cluster is not taken into consideration. It would be possible to classify a whole street of shops as one location. However, neither DBSCAN nor OPTICS could prevent this problem too.

Using the R package *spatgraph*, a nearest neighbour graph of all activity locations was constructed (Rajala, 2010). However, edges that were longer than a defined threshold were discarded. Defining the threshold was challenging: The threshold should be large enough to encompass all points representing a particular activity location while at the same time it should not to be too large, as then multiple activity locations would be merged into one. After evaluating different distances, the threshold was set at 50 m. Whilst this threshold yields reasonable results overall, there are specific problems with activity locations covering wider areas. For instance, visiting a golf course results in numerous activity locations according to the MBGP algorithm. However, due to the large distances between the individual tracks, these points are not merged into a single activity location when applying a threshold of 50 m to the nearestneighbour graph.

Finally, all components of the graph (i.e. inter-connected nodes as well as single nodes) were labelled as clusters and received a unique cluster ID. These cluster ID's made it possible to

determine whether an activity location was visited uniquely or repeatedly during the recorded time period.

The detection of ALs is shown in Figure 7 where stops are first extracted from the raw GPS fixes by applying the MBGP algorithm. From these stops, ALs are inferred by clustering the stops. ALs can consist of only one stop (e.g., AL 2) or include multiple stops, not regarding the time and date of the individual stops (e.g., AL 1).



Figure 7: Example of the different steps in AL detection from raw GPS-fixes to Activity Locations (map data from Open-StreetMap)

Analysis of Activity Locations

Raw counts of activity locations as well as the number of places visited uniquely or multiple times strongly depends on the number of study days included. For instance, the probability that a particular place is visited more than once increases with each additional day of study. As the number of valid study days varies significantly between the participants (from 7 to 30 valid days), raw counts are not comparable. In order to ensure inter-individual comparability, the activity location counts were normalised for a week, the minimum number of valid days. This was achieved by using Monte Carlo Simulation, which is a computational algorithm relying on repeated random sampling (Raychaudhuri, 2008). Using this approach, the resulting indicators represent the case as if all participants had only seven valid study days. A sub-sample of seven days was drawn out of each participant's valid study days without replacement. For this sub-sample, the total number of activity locations as well as the number of uniquely and repeatedly visited activity locations was counted. Additionally, the total number of visits to activity locations and the total time spent at activity locations were calculated. Furthermore, entropy and normalised entropy were calculated, following the approach by Saeb et al. (2016), which is based on communication theory (Shannon, 1948):

$$Entropy = -\sum_{i=1}^{N} p_i * ln(p_i)$$

Normalised Entropy = $\frac{Entropy}{ln(N)}$

In the formula, *N* represents the total number of ALs, while p_i represents the percentage of time spent at AL *i*. Entropy values are either zero or positive. Normalised entropy is invariant to the number of ALs and ranges from 0–1.

Following the principle of the Monte Carlo Simulation, this procedure was repeated 2,000 times. From these 2,000 iterations, the median of each indicator was calculated. The number of iterations was empirically chosen; the median values of the indicators no longer change significantly with increasing iterations. An overview of the activity location-related mobility indicators is given in Table 2.

Indicator	Description
total stops	Count of all stops at ALs
total ALs	Count of all individual ALs
uniquely visited ALs	Number of ALs with only one visit (= number of visits at uniquely visited ALs)
revisits [%]	total stops – uniquely visited ALs
	total stops
revisited ALs [%]	total ALs – uniquely visited ALs
	total ALs
total time spent at ALs	Time spent at activity locations
entropy	Entropy (Saeb et al., 2016)
normalised entropy	Entropy normalised by the number of location clusters (Saeb et al., 2016)

Table 2: Overview of AL-related Mobility Indicators

3.4.2 Health Indicators

All indicators for physical and mental health are based on questionnaires of the MOASIS Main Study and are thus self-assessed (Röcke et al., n.d.). The indicators for cognitive health are based on lab-based tests. The SF-12 health survey was used to measure physical and mental health. The SF-12 survey is a shortened version of the SF-36 survey, which was developed to asses a person's health using 36 different patient-based measures (Ware & Sherbourne, 1992). The SF-12 survey uses only 12 of these items, whilst still providing adequate information on a person's health status (Gandek et al., 1998; Jenkinson et al., 1997). The SF-12 health survey includes questions on a person's own impression of their general health, their health-related limitations performing certain activities such as pushing a vacuum cleaner or climbing stairs, as well as general problems in daily activities as a result of their physical health (Ware et al., 1996). Further, the participants are asked questions about restrictions in their daily activities due to emotional problems, their perception of pain and how often they felt in certain way during the past four weeks, e.g. *full of energy, downhearted*, or *peaceful* (Ware et al., 1996).

Physical Health

Based on the SF-12 health survey, the Physical Component Summary (PCS) can be calculated by creating indicator values and weighing them according to the SF-12 scheme (Ware et al., 1995). The PCS is based on the following scales: Physical Functioning, Role-Physical, Bodily Pain as well as General Health (Ware et al., 1995). In order to differentiate between SF-36 and SF-12 scores, the score resulting from the SF-12 survey is referred to as PCS-12 (Jenkinson et al., 1997). Low PCS-12 scores indicate lower physical health.

Mental Health

As with physical health, a Mental Component Summary can be calculated from the SF-12 survey, which will be referred to as MCS-12. The MCS-12 is based on the following parameters: Vitality, Social Functioning, Role-Emotional as well as general Mental Health (Ware et al., 1995). It is seen as a valid measure of mental health and is a useful screening tool for depression and anxiety disorders (Gill et al., 2007). For older adults, the optimal cut-off score for depression was found to lie at 50.2 (Yu et al., 2015). Other studies suggest a cut-off score of 45 to identify depression and a score of 50 to identify any common mental disorder (Gill et al., 2007). In addition to the MCS-12 score, the "Allgemeine Depressionsskala" (ADS) (translates as "General Depression Scale") was used, a German adaptation of the Center for Epidemiological Studies Depression Scale (Meyer & Hautzinger, 2001). ADS is commonly used for screening large samples for depressive symptoms (Stein et al., 2014). Like the SF-12 survey, ADS is based on self-assessment. The participants answer 20 questions, including emotional, motivational, cognitive, somatic and interactional factors (Borovac, 2017). From these questions, the ADS score is calculated ranging from 0 to 60. In contrast to the MCS-12 score, a low ADS score

Materials & Methods

indicates mild or no depressive symptoms and thus better mental health. A common threshold for determining depression with the ADS is a score of 22 or 23 (Borovac, 2017; Hautzinger et al., 2012; Stein et al., 2014). Other studies found a score of 18 to be the optimal threshold (Lehr et al., 2008).

Cognitive Health

The indicators for cognitive health – episodic memory and spatial memory – were assessed during lab sessions at the University of Zurich. As with physical and mental health, this process was part of the baseline assessment.

Episodic memory

In order to assess the episodic memory, the German version of the Rey Auditory Verbal Learning Test (RAVLT) was used. This version is called "Verbaler Lern- und Merkfähigkeitstest" (VLMT) (translates as "Verbal Learning and Memory Test") and was developed to assess and differentiate verbal memory performance (Helmstaedter & Durwen, 1990).

The VLMT consists of five phases (Ptok et al., 2005):

- 1. A list of 15 words (List A) is read to the participants five times. After each reading, they are tested to see how many of the words they were able to remember.
- 2. This is followed by a one-time session with an interference list (List B), the procedure being identical to Phase 1.
- 3. Immediately afterwards, the participants are asked to recall the words from List A, without the list being read out again.
- 4. After a delay of half an hour, the participants are once again asked to recall the words on List A, without the list being read out again.
- 5. Finally, the participants are presented with a list of words from which they should select all the words that were on the original list (List A). This list contains all the words from both List A and List B, as well as phonologically and semantically similar words. In this phase, both correct and wrong answers are counted.

Similar tests based on noun lists were used in other studies to assess cognitive health (Langa et al., 2009). A particular advantage of the VLMT is that different performances of episodic memory can be recorded and evaluated (Volz-Sidiropoulou et al., 2010). The results of Phases 1 and 2 are an indicator for the participant's learning performance and the data acquisition in short-term memory; the results of Phases 3 and 4 (loss after interference and over time, respectively) represent the consolidation in long-term memory (Ptok et al., 2005). Finally, the results of Phase 5 indicate a participant's recognition performance. Thanks to these various indicators, a differentiated approach to episodic memory is possible. In this thesis, the indicators shown in Table 3 will be used.

Indicator	Description
VLMT Learning	The number of words from all five learning rounds (Phase 1)
VLMT Consolidation	The difference between the number of correct words of the last learning round (Phase 1) and the number of correct words of the delayed recall (Phase 4), divided by the number of correct words after the last learning. By using the percentage of words remembered after 30 minutes instead of the total number of words, a potential bias towards participants with large numbers of words in Phase 1 can be prevented.
VLMT Recognition	The number of correctly recognised words from Phase 5 mi- nus the errors from the recognition-list.

Table 3: Indicators of episodic memory derived from VLMT

The results of the VLMT were found to reflect the subjectively perceived memory impairment of older people in everyday situations (Volz-Sidiropoulou et al., 2010). Further, VLMT-scores correlate significantly with speech comprehension, implying that participants with high VLMT-scores have less problems with speech understanding (Meister et al., 2011, 2013). The VLMT-derived indicators therefore seem to represent possible constraints in older adults' lives due to reduced cognitive health.

Spatial memory

During the lab-based tests of cognitive abilities, spatial memory was assessed through a computerized object-location task similar to the card game "Concentration", also known as "Memory" or "Pairs", based on an approach developed by Rasch et al. (2007). In this test, the participants are required to visually learn the locations of 15 card pairs on a computer screen in a limited time. Upon presentation of a certain picture, they are then prompted to indicate the location of the matching card. The number of correctly matched pairs is counted. This procedure is repeated three times in total. Subsequently, an accuracy score between zero and one is calculated from the number of matched pairs (Rasch et al., 2007). In this thesis, the mean score of the three rounds is used. to calculate the indicator for spatial memory.

In research on spatial memory, tests based on the card game "Concentration" are commonly used (McBurney et al., 1997; Schumann-Hengsteler, 1996; Washburn et al., 2007; Washburn & Gulledge, 2002). However, it is unclear to what extent such small-scale visuospatial memory tests are representative of large-scale environmental tasks such as wayfinding in an urban environment (Mitolo et al., 2015). Comparisons of self-assessed sense of direction as well as

spatial anxiety with scores in an object-location task suggest a correlation between the two (Mitolo et al., 2015).

3.5 Correlation Analysis

With all health indicators selected and the mobility indicators calculated, the data was searched for correlations. Spearman's rank correlation was used because normal distribution could not be assumed for most of the health and mobility indicators.

In order to prevent possible biases coming from skewed samples, stratified subsampling was applied. For this end, the sample was divided into three groups based on equal intervals. These three groups were expected to represent low, medium and high scores respectively. A sub-sample was then built consisting of the same number of participants from each group. The size of the subsample was determined by the number of participants in the smallest group. Following the principle of Monte Carlo Simulation, correlations were calculated for this subsample multiple times. However, stratified subsampling did not lead to a more reliable result. It did not increase the number of significant correlations but rather added to the uncertainty of the results, as some of the samples were rather small. Therefore, the results of the correlation analysis that included the *whole* sample are presented and discussed in the following sections. Furthermore, as part of the correlation analysis, the participants were grouped by sociodemographic indicators (e.g., gender or relationship status) as well as by mobility indicators. These groups were then be compared using Mann-Whitney U test or Kruskal–Wallis H test, depend-

ing on the number of groups.

4 Results

The resulting health and mobility indicators as well as the outcomes of the correlation analysis are presented in this section. The comparison of the results with previous findings along with a critical evaluation can be found in Section 5 (*Discussion*).

4.1 Health Indicators

The distribution of the resulting health indicators is shown in the following figures and tables. The blue lines in the beanplots indicate the quartiles, the dashed line represents the mean value.



Figure 8: Beanplot of the Physical Health Scores



Figure 9: Beanplots of the Mental Health Scores



Figure 10: Beanplots of Cognitive Health Scores

Ind	icator	mean	sd	median	minimum	maximum
р	PCS-12	51.46	6.42	53.78	27.70	63.01
m	MCS-12	55.57	5.63	57.10	28.69	63.17
m	ADS	7.18	5.08	6.00	0.00	28.00
с	VLMT Learning	46.10	10.06	46	24	66
с	VLMT Consolidation	0.77	0.19	0.78	0.00	1.07
с	VLMT Recognition	10.75	3.74	12	-3	15
с	Spatial Memory	0.49	0.19	0.47	0.13	0.93

Table 4: Descriptive statistics of the selected health indicators (p: physical, m: mental, c: cognitive)

As shown in Figure 8 and Figure 9, the sample is highly skewed towards healthy individuals for both physical and mental health, as can be expected from the inclusion criteria and the demanding study design. With regards to cognitive health (Figure 10), a broader distribution can be found for learning performance and spatial memory. However, for long-term memory consolidation as well as recognition performance the sample is again skewed towards better scores.

A Shapiro-Wilk test implies that from all health indicators, normal distribution can only be assumed for *VLMT Learning* (W = 0.98, p = 0.26) and *Spatial Memory* (W = 0.98, p = 0.12).

4.1.1 Differences Regarding Sociodemographic Factors

All health indicators with possible differences depending on several sociodemographic classes, namely gender (male/female), relationship status (single/partnered), and housing situation (alone/shared flat) and pet ownership were analysed using a Mann-Whitney U test (see Table 5).

Indicator	Gei	nder	Relatic Stat	onship tus	Hou Situa	sing Ition	Pet ownership		
	U	р	U	р	U	р	U	р	
p PCS-12	912	.21	799	.05	1200	.17	630	.49	
m MCS-12	924	.24	1019	.79	1056	.81	740	.73	
m ADS	1232	.23	1166	.37	1060	.79	913	.04*	
c VLMT C Learning	1496	<.001*	1017	.49	888	.80	484	.13	
c VLMT Con- solidation	1521	<.001*	1086	.42	814	.22	690	.88	
c VLMT Recognition	1588	<.001*	1133	.40	768	.06	658	.73	
c Spatial Memory	1500	.001*	1224	.19	782	.05	802	.34	

Table 5: Mann-Whitney U test results of health indicators depending on various factors (* = p<0.05)

As can be seen in Table 5, no significant differences between the groups were found concerning physical health. For mental health the only significant difference concerns a lower prevalence of depressive symptoms in pet owners compared to non-pet owners. As the sample includes only a small number of pet owners (n: 19), there is increased uncertainty of the resulting variance between pet owners and non-pet owners.

Regarding cognitive health, it becomes apparent that there is a highly significant difference for all indicators with respect to gender. Female participants significantly outperformed male participants in all aspects of the VLMT: On average, they were able to memorise 51 words in the learning rounds, whereas male participants only memorised 41. The female participants were able to remember 85.5 % of the previously learned words after a period of 30 minutes. In contrast, the male participants only memorised 69.5 % of the words they had previously learned. Finally, the women were able to correctly identify 13 words in a recognition-list, while the men on average identified nine words correctly.

Similarly, the female participants outperformed the male participants in the spatial memory test: The female participants on average achieved an accuracy of 56 % in matching the correct pair of pictures, with the male participants only achieving an accuracy of 43 %.

Other than the difference between men and women, no significant differences were to be found in cognitive health. Neither relationship status nor housing situation seems to be a decisive factor for the health of older adults in the MOASIS sample. These factors can therefore be ignored in the further process of analysing mobility behaviour.

4.2 Mobility Indicators

The resulting mobility indicators are described and visualised below. This is done separately for the mobility indicators concerning TOH and ALs.

4.2.1 Resulting TOH indicators

As shown in Table 6, 42 % of the measurements were labelled as out-of-home, which corresponds to an average TOH of 3 to 4 hours per day. As the mean daily TOH is strongly affected by extreme values and thus is less representative for an average day, median daily TOH is used for the following analysis. Using a Kruskal–Wallis H test, significant differences in TOH H (6) = 16.7, p = .01 were found on the different weekdays. The distribution of TOH across the individual weekdays are shown in Figure 11.



Figure 11: Daily TOH per day of the week

TOH duration is higher on weekdays compared to weekend days. However, a Mann-Whitney U test indicated that the difference between weekdays and weekend days is not significant, U = 273320, p = .202. It is to be noted that on weekend days, both lower minimum duration and longer maximum duration were recorded. Similarly, the standard deviation of TOH duration is higher on weekend days compared to weekdays, indicating higher TOH variability at weekends. In terms of the ratio of TOH between weekdays and weekends, the longer TOH spent on weekdays is visible as well, as the value for Weekday Prevalence is above 0.5. The

maximum value of 1 indicates that there are participants who spend all of their TOH during the week and stay at home during the weekend.

Indicator	mean	sd	median	minimum	maximum
overall TOH [%]	42.27	19.53	39.37	2.01	95.31
mean daily TOH [h]	3.79	1.58	3.54	0.25	8.48
median daily TOH [h]	3.23	1.84	2.48	0	9.06
median daily TOH on weekdays	3.78	1.57	3.72	0.10	7.72
median daily TOH on weekends [h]	3.28	1.83	3.03	0.00	9.25
Weekday Prevalence	0.56	0.10	0.53	0.41	1.00
Days fully at home [%]	6.55	12.23	0	0	72.73
TimePeriodActive [h]	11.28	2.95	12	4	18
TimePeriodActive on weekdays	11.38	3.45	12	4	19
TimePeriodActive on weekends	10.45	3.04	10	4	19

Table 6: Descriptive statistics for the selected mobility indicators concerning TOH

In general, most participants leave their home almost every day and therefore have no days labelled as fully at home. However, some individuals spend up to 72 % of the days fully at home and thus increase the overall mean. Therefore, in spite of a mean of 6.55 %, days spent fully at home remain an exception for the majority of the participants.

TimePeriodActive gives information on when the participants spend most of their time outof-home. Overall, most out-of-home measurements were taken between 11:00 and 11:59. While this is true for weekdays as well, on weekends participants tend to be out-of-home earlier, with 10:00–10:59 being the hour with most TOH recorded. A more detailed analysis of the TOH timing regarding the time of the day can be found in Section 5.2.1 (TOH Timing).

Figure 12 shows the median TOH duration plotted against the standard deviation. It becomes evident that duration alone might not be a sufficient indicator for the out-of-home behaviour, as there are participants with similar TOH durations showing vast differences in the standard deviation.

By applying Ward's method for hierarchical cluster analysis, the participants were grouped into five clusters. The resulting clusters can be seen in Figure 12, each representing a different type of out-of-home behaviour. For example, participants in Cluster 1 tend to have consistently low TOH durations, whereas participants in Cluster 2 show more variability while still having

Results

rather short median TOH durations. These clusters will be used for answering RQ 1b, which is about the correlation of TOH variability and health.



Figure 12: Median TOH including variability, expressed by standard deviation

4.2.2 Resulting AL indicators

As shown in Table 7, the participants spent time at an out-of-home AL on average 17 times per week. The inter-individual differences are rather large, ranging from two to 32 stops per week. On average, these 17 stops spread over 13.6 ALs, with 11.5 ALs being visited only once. The remaining stops happen at ALs with multiple visits and are thus counted as revisits. These revisits account for an average of 30 % of the total stops. As with the counts of total stops as well as total ALs, there is a broad distribution for the indicator *revisits*, ranging from no revisits to almost two out of three stops being a revisit. The results of a Shapiro-Wilk test imply that normal distribution can be assumed for *total stops* (W = 0.99, p = 0.57), *total ALs* (W = 0.98, p = 0.12), *revisited ALs* (W = 0.97, p = 0.07), and *total time spent at ALs* (W = 0.99, p = 0.59).

A weekly average of 25 hours results for time spent at ALs. Once again it is to be noted that the range of time spent at ALs is broad, ranging from less than 4 hours to over 50 hours. This indicator combined with the total number of stops makes it possible to calculate entropy as well as normalised entropy.

Results

		-			
Indicator	mean	sd	median	minimum	maximum
total stops	17.12	6.54	17	2	32
total ALs	13.56	5.03	13	2	27
uniquely visited ALs	11.50	4.45	11	2	25
revisits [%]	30.76	14.25	31.58	0.00	64.29
revisited ALs [%]	14.19	8.06	13.64	0.00	33.33
total time spent at ALs [h]	25.25	9.84	26.07	3.90	51.84
entropy	2.10	0.45	2.16	0.61	3.00
normalised entropy	0.83	0.08	0.86	0.49	0.94

 Table 7: Descriptive statistics for the selected mobility indicators concerning ALs, all indicators are confined to seven days

 (cf. "Analysis of Activity Locations", Section 3.4.1)

Comparing entropy and normalised entropy, entropy shows a broader distribution, while normalised entropy scores tend to be concentrated towards the upper end of the scale (Figure 13).



Figure 13: Distribution of the mobility indicators Entropy and Normalised Entropy

4.3 Correlation Analysis

Spearman's rank correlation was calculated for all health and mobility indicators. In a first step, the correlations within the health indicators are presented, followed by the correlations within the mobility indicators. Finally, the resulting correlations between the health indicators and the selected mobility indicators are described.

4.3.1 Within Health Indicators

The correlations within the health indicators are presented in Table 8.

								l l								
	PCS-12		MCS-12		ADS		VLMT Learning		VI Consc	LMT olidation	VI Reco	LMT gnition	Spatial	Memory		
	ρ	р	ρ	р	ρ	р	ρ	р	ρ	р	ρ	р	ρ	р		
PCS-12			02	.88	23	.03*	.11	.31	.10	.36	.11	.30	04	.61		
MCS-12	02	.88			38	<.001*	12	.22	10	.37	22	.02	.03	.67		
ADS	23	.03*	38	<.001*			.02	.88	02	.87	07	.49	06	.54		
VLMT Learning	.11	.31	12	.26	.02	.88			.42	<.001*	.64	<.001*	.46	<.001*		
VLMT Consolidation	.10	.36	10	.36	02	.87	.42	<.001*			.49	<.001*	.32	.002*		
VLMT Recognition	.11	.30	22	.03	07	.49	.64	<.001*	.49	<.001*			.37	<.001*		
Spatial Memory	04	.61	.03	.76	06	.54	.46	<.001*	.32	.002*	.37	<.001*				

Table 8: Spearman's ρ *and* p*-values for correlations within the health indicators (* = p < .05)*

Within the health indicators, there are several significant correlations. Both the physical health indicator (*PCS-12*) and the mental health indicator (*MCS-12*) show a significant negative correlation with depressive symptom severity (*ADS*). The negative correlation coefficient is due to the inverted scales of the ADS and the SF-12. The correlation between the two indicators representing mental health is highly significant.

Similar to the mental health indicators, all cognitive health indicators are significantly correlated. Although the indicators are derived from two different tests, the correlation between the indicators is highly significant.

Additionally, the mental health indicator (*MCS-12*) shows a significant positive correlation with the long-term memory indicator *VLMT Consolidation*.

4.3.2 Within Mobility Indicators

In a first step, Spearman's rank correlation was calculated within TOH- and AL-based mobility indicators. The results can be found in the appendix (Table 14 & Table 15). Unsurprisingly, there are numerous significant correlations within these mobility indicators. This was to be expected, as the calculations of these indicators were all based on the same measurements. The only exceptions were indicators such as *TimePeriodActive* or *normalised entropy*, which are unrelated to the extent of out-of-home mobility.

In a second step, the correlations between the indicators based on TOH and AL respectively were analysed using Spearman's rank correlation. The results are shown in Table 9.

There are numerous significant correlations between TOH-based mobility indicators and ALbased mobility indicators; only a few indicators do not show significant correlations. These are the same indicators that do not show any significant correlation to the indicators in the same group: Firstly, these are the three TOH indicators based on *TimePeriodActive*. Further, *normalised entropy* does not show any correlation with the TOH-based indicators. Unlike all other mobility indicators, these indicators are not influenced at all by time spent out of home, which probably explains the missing correlation. All other indicators depend strongly on TOH duration.

All in all, the correlations within mobility indicators is often significant, disregarding whether they are based on TOH or ALs.

	total stops		stops tota		un visit	iquely ed ALs	re	visits	revisi	ited ALs	tota spen	al time t at ALs	en	tropy	norn	nalised iropy
	ρ	p	ρ	р	ρ	p	ρ	р	ρ	p	ρ	р	ρ	p	ρ	p
overall TOH	.70	<.001*	.67	<.001*	.63	<.001*	.26	.01*	.22	.03*	.60	<.001*	.56	<.001*	.03	.79
mean daily TOH	.79	<.001*	.70	<.001*	.62	<.001*	.39	<.001*	.30	.004*	.79	<.001*	.49	<.001*	20	.06
median daily TOH	.82	<.001*	.76	<.001*	.69	<.001*	.34	<.001*	.28	.01*	.73	<.001*	.61	<.001*	03	.76
median daily TOH on weekdays	.77	.001*	.70	.002*	.63	.001*	.35	<.001*	.31	.002*	.68	<.001*	.53	<.001*	11	.28
median daily TOH on weekends	.73	<.001*	.67	<.001*	.61	<.001*	.35	<.001*	.30	.003*	.64	<.001*	.53	<.001*	04	.73
Weekday Prevalence	46	<.001*	40	<.001*	39	<.001*	28	.01*	21	.04*	40	<.001*	37	<.001*	04	.69
Days fully at home	46	<.001*	41	<.001*	36	<.001*	34	<.001*	30	.004*	48	<.001*	34	<.001*	.06	.54
TimePeriodActive	.11	.27	.13	.21	.17	.11	06	.58	07	.51	.17	.10	.06	.55	09	.40
TimePeriodActive on weekdays	.10	.36	.12	.27	.16	.14	11	.30	14	.17	.18	.09	.02	.85	10	.34
TimePeriodActive on weekends	03	.80	.00	.98	.03	.76	10	.35	13	.21	.00	.99	.03	.79	.02	.86

Table 9: Spearman's ρ *and* p*-values for correlations between the two groups of mobility indicators* (* = p < .05)

4.3.3 Health Indicators and TOH-Based Mobility Indicators

In order to answer the research questions, the relationship between health- and mobility-indicators was analysed using Spearman's rank correlation. The resulting statistical measures are displayed in Table 10.

The vast majority of the TOH-based mobility indicators do not show any significant correlation to the health indicators, which would indicate some kind of interrelation between mobility and health. However, there are three exceptions showing significant correlations, which are described below and visualised in Figure 14.

	PC	S-12	MCS-12		A	ADS VLMT Lea		earning	urning VLMT Consolidation		VL Recog	MT nition	Spatial	Memory
	ρ	р	ρ	р	ρ	р	ρ	р	ρ	р	ρ	р	ρ	р
overall TOH	07	.52	03	.77	05	.65	05	.67	13	.23	.07	.50	.10	.32
mean daily TOH	.02	.85	03	.80	13	.23	04	.72	07	.49	.12	.24	05	.64
median daily TOH	.03	.80	.04	.69	23	.03*	.03	.77	.02	.86	.17	.10	.02	.85
median daily TOH on weekdays	.07	.48	04	.69	12	.25	05	.67	08	.44	.09	.40	03	.75
median daily TOH on weekends	.07	.53	.00	.98	14	.19	.02	.84	02	.87	.14	.18	.03	.81
Weekday Prevalence	.06	.54	.03	.75	.03	.78	15	.17	07	.50	16	.12	11	.31
Days fully at home	02	.88	.06	.55	.12	.24	.18	.09	.22	.04*	05	.63	.04	.69
TimePeriodActive	.00	1.00	27	.01*	.12	.27	.08	.44	.10	.35	.12	.25	.01	.90
TimePeriodActive on weekdays	02	.84	10	.36	.08	.42	02	.88	.06	.55	02	.89	05	.66
TimePeriodActive on weekends	15	.17	10	.34	04	.70	06	.55	12	.25	.07	.49	.12	.25

Table 10: Spearman's ρ and p-values for correlations between health indicators and TOH-based mobility indicators (* = p < .05)

Firstly, a significant negative correlation was found between depressive symptoms (*ADS*) and the *median daily TOH*. This finding suggests that participants with stronger depressive symptoms spend less TOH compared to participants without or fewer mental health issues.

Further, there is a negative correlation between the mobility indicator *TimePeriodActive* and the *MCS-12* score, indicating that participants with lower mental health tend to spend most TOH later in the day compared to participants with better mental health.

The third significant correlation found in the data is between the indicators *Days fully at home* and *VLMT Consolidation*, indicating that participants with better episodic memory spend a higher proportion of their days fully at home.



Figure 14: Three significant correlations between health indicators and TOH-based mobility indicators

In addition to the analysis based on Spearman's rank correlation, potential differences were assessed depending on the out-of-home mobility. For that use, the five clusters of Figure 12 were compared using a Kruskal–Wallis H test. The results are displayed in Table 11.

	TOH includi	ng variability
	Н	р
PCS-12	2.55	.64
MCS-12	5.29	.26
ADS	8.43	.08
VLMT Learning	3.78	.44
VLMT Consolidation	4.41	.35
VLMT Recognition	9.48	.05
Spatial Memory	2.11	.72

Table 11: Results of the Kruskal-Wallis H test (df = 4) on differences in health depending on TOH including variability

The results of the Kruskal–Wallis H test indicate no significant difference in health between the five groups. Two health indicators, *ADS* and *VLMT Recognition*, are very close to reaching significance. Given these results, it is questionable whether including TOH variability leads to an improved analysis, at least for the given sample of participants. As no significant health differences were detected, no further analysis was performed using this data set including TOH variability.

4.3.4 Health Indicators and AL-Based Mobility Indicators

As with TOH-based indicators, Spearman's rank correlation was calculated for AL-based mobility indicators and health indicators. The results are displayed in Table 12.

	PCS	S-12	МС	MCS-12 ADS		DS	VLMT Learning		VLMT Consolidation		VLMT Recognition		Spatial Memory	
	ρ	р	ρ	р	ρ	р	ρ	р	ρ	р	ρ	p	ρ	р
total stops	.01	.96	.13	.21	20	.06	06	.61	10	.35	.04	.69	.01	.96
total ALs	.03	.76	.12	.26	13	.20	05	.63	08	.45	.06	.55	.03	.80
uniquely visited ALs	.00	.98	.06	.56	08	.45	05	.63	05	.64	.08	.46	01	.95
revisits	03	.74	.04	.67	13	.23	.04	.73	21	.04*	.00	.98	01	.89
revisited ALs	02	.85	.13	.22	15	.16	.07	.53	21	.04*	03	.77	.06	.59
total time spent at ALs	.06	.57	11	.29	08	.46	.11	.29	04	.69	.16	.13	.07	.51
entropy	.00	.98	.13	.22	10	.33	01	.91	09	.38	.05	.63	.08	.47
normalised entropy	.00	.98	.14	.19	.02	.82	.04	.74	.03	.77	06	.60	.07	.53

Table 12: Spearman's ρ *and* p*-values for correlations between health indicators and AL-based mobility indicators* (* = p < .05)

As shown in Table 12, from all AL-based mobility indicators only two indicators – namely *revisits* and *revisited ALs* – show any significant correlation with a health indicator. These two indicators show a negative correlation with the cognitive health indicator *VLMT Consolidation* representing long-term memory performance. This correlation indicates that participants with better long-term memory performance tend to have a lower percentage of revisits as well as a lower share of repeatedly visited ALs.

5 Discussion

In this chapter, it is first discussed in Section 5.1 to which extent the health of the MOASIS sample is representative for older adults in Switzerland. This is done by comparing the resulting health indicators to results from previous studies as well as potential deviations thereof.

Furthermore, in Section 5.2 the resulting mobility indicators will be analysed in terms of their significance and representativeness. Wherever possible, the mobility indicators will be compared to results from other studies with a similar approach.

In a next step, in Section 5.3 the correlation between health and mobility will be critically discussed. The correlations found in the analysis as well as the non-correlations will be reviewed and compared to previous findings. The research questions are answered based on the results of this analysis.

Finally, in Section 5.4 potential reasons for hypotheses that could not be confirmed are discussed by pointing out limitations of the chosen approach.

5.1 Health Indicators – Critical Evaluation

In the following paragraphs, the measured health indicators of the MOASIS subsample used for this thesis (Table 4) are compared to results from previous studies. It is important to note that comparability might be constrained depending on the date of the study: Older adults in Switzerland have been found to perform better in physical health but worse in cognitive health compared to previous generations (Y. Henchoz et al., 2020).

5.1.1 Physical Health

For people aged 65–74 in the United States, the PCS-12 score was previously found to be in the range between 13 and 59 (mean: 43.65, sd: 11.02); for people above age 74, the range was 17–57 (mean: 38.68, sd: 11.04) (Ware et al., 1995). For Switzerland, there is normative data for SF-36 scores. PCS and MCS scores calculated from the SF-12 survey usually do not differ significantly from the scores based on the SF-36 survey (Jenkinson et al., 1997). For people in Switzerland (age \geq 66 years), the mean PCS score lies at 44.51 (sd: 12.19) (Roser et al., 2019).

In comparison, the MOASIS sample scores higher and includes less variation (mean: 51.46, sd: 6.42). It can be concluded that in terms of physical health, the MOASIS sample is highly functional and not representative for the whole population of older adults in Switzerland.

5.1.2 Mental Health

As with physical health, mental health scores in this sample tend to be much better compared to representative samples. For people aged 65–74 in the United States, the MCS-12 score was previously found to lie in the range between 19 and 70 (mean: 52.1, sd: 9.53); for people above

age 74, the range was 19–70 (mean: 52.1, sd: 9.53) (Ware et al., 1995). In a Swiss sample, the mean MCS score was found to be at 54.13 (sd: 8.97) (Roser et al., 2019).

In contrast to the American sample, the MOASIS sample shows higher scores and less variation (mean: 55.57, sd: 5.63). Even though the mean value of the Swiss sample is more similar to the MOASIS sample than the American sample, the standard deviation in the MOASIS sample is nevertheless considerably smaller, indicating a less diverse sample.

In terms of ADS-scores, no norm values for older adults are available. A study based on CES-D, i.e. the original English version of the ADS-questionnaire, resulted in an average score of 7 for adults aged 60–79 (Hertzog et al., 1990). Lewinsohn et al. (1997) found the average CES-D score for adults aged 70 and older to lie at 8.74 (sd: 6.63). Compared with these values, the MOASIS sample (mean: 7.18, sd: 5.08) does not seem to deviate too far from a representative population. However, in terms of prevalence of depressive symptoms, the MOASIS sample seems to miss out on people showing depressive symptoms. While in the sample of Lewinsohn et al. (1997), 16.81 % of people aged 70 and older had a CES-D score above the cut-off score of 16, the MOASIS sample shows a prevalence of only 6.45 %. Using a higher cut-off score of 20, around 7.33 % of the participants are expected to be classified as showing depressive symptoms. However, in the MOASIS sample only three participants or 3.23 % show ADS-scores higher than 20. In Switzerland, the Patient Health Questionnaire (PHQ) is used for official statistics. This score can be transformed into a CES-D score following the conversion table by Choi et al. (2014). In 2017, around 3.2 % of Swiss adults aged 65 or older did show PHQ values corresponding to CES-D values above a cut-off score of 20 (Bundesamt für Statistik, 2018b). This further underlines the lack of people with depressive symptoms in the MOASIS sample as well as the general good mental health of its participants.

5.1.3 Cognitive Health

Volz-Sidiropoulou et al. (2010) developed age norms for the VLMT particularly for older adults. They found the average number of words learned in the first five rounds to be 49.4 (sd: 10.4), which corresponds to the indicator VLMT Learning found in the sample used for this thesis (mean: 46.10, sd: 10.06). The age norms from Volz-Sidiropoulou et al. (2010) are valid for people aged 60–82 years old and therefore encompasses more younger people than the MOASIS sample. As the number of words learned depends on age, this might explain the slightly lower score measured with the MOASIS sample.

For the indicator VLMT Consolidation, the sample of Volz-Sidiropoulou et al. (2010) suggest a score of 81 %, while the MOASIS sample resulted in a score of 77 %. Similarly, with 11.6 words, Volz-Sidiropoulou et al. (2010) found a slightly higher average score for VLMT Consolidation compared to 10.75 correctly recognised words in the MOASIS sample. Taking into consideration the slightly younger sample of Volz-Sidiropoulou et al. (2010), it seems that in terms of episodic memory, the deviation of the MOASIS sample from the general population of older adults well comprehensible.

Even though there are studies applying a spatial memory test based on the "Concentration"game (Schumann-Hengsteler, 1996), there are no age norms available for the specific test applied in the MOASIS project.

Concluding, the results show that in contrast to physical and mental health, the cognitive health scores seem to be more representative for the general population and less skewed towards high functioning. This might also be a consequence of increasing physical functioning and decreasing cognitive capacity found in older adults in Switzerland, compared to previous generations (Y. Henchoz et al., 2020).

5.1.4 Differences Regarding Sociodemographic Factors

In the MOASIS sample, no significant gender difference was found in the scores for physical and mental health. Nevertheless, male participants tend to score insignificantly higher in the SF-12 questionnaire, for both physical and mental health. This difference was noted previously, suggesting that men refrain from answering the questions honestly, which could indicate weakness, rather than actual differences in health (Fleishman & Lawrence, 2003).

In contrast, significant gender differences were found in the domain of cognitive health. Female participants significantly outperformed males in the domain of episodic memory, tested by VLMT. This finding is in line with earlier study results, which were explained by women's strength in verbal tasks (Herlitz & Rehnman, 2008; Volz-Sidiropoulou et al., 2010). Previous studies found females to outperform males in spatial memory tests based on "Concentration" (McBurney et al., 1997). This pattern was also found in the MOASIS data.

Even though previous studies suggested that for older adults, relationship status is connected to health (Goldman et al., 1995), no such trends are visible in the MOASIS sample. Only the relationship between physical health and relationship status comes close to reaching significance.

Older adults living alone have been found to show worse physical and mental health compared to individuals living with relatives (You & Lee, 2006). However, in the MOASIS sample no significant difference between people living alone and people sharing their home with others can be seen. Sakurai et al. (2019) found that having a poor social network is a factor for adverse health rather than simply the fact whether someone is living on their own.

5.2 Mobility Indicators – Critical Evaluation

While the health indicators used in this study are mostly standardised tests with age-based normative data available, the mobility indicators are far less common. Therefore, a direct comparison of the mobility indicators is often impossible. Nevertheless, is it possible to discuss the resulting indicators in terms of their range and distribution as well as their patterns.

5.2.1 TOH

TOH Duration

A diary-based study found older adults in Germany to spend 72 % of their wake time at home (Baltes et al., 1990). Based on interviews, Horgas et al. (1998) reported the time spent at home to be 80 % of the wake time. A sensor-based study found older adults to spend on average 66 % of their wake time at home (Boissy et al., 2018). In contrast, in the sample of this thesis the average percentage of GPS-measurements classified as *at home* lies at 58 %, indicating significantly more TOH (TOH = 42 %). However, when looking at the absolute TOH duration, the results from this thesis do suggest the exact opposite, namely rather low TOH duration.

Harada et al. (2019) found the average daily TOH to be 4.6 hours with a standard deviation of 2.5 hours. Similar TOH durations were reported by Fillekes, Kim, et al. (2019) (4.5 ± 3.7 hours), Petersen et al. (2015) (4.2 ± 2.7 hours), as well as Wettstein et al. (2015) (4.0 ± 2.3 hours). In a dairy-based study, Rapp et al. (2018) reported an average daily TOH of 3.8 hours (±2.8 hours), which is almost identical with the mean TOH found in this thesis. There is however a difference regarding the variability, with the MOASIS sample showing a lower standard deviation (1.58 hours) compared to the sample of Rapp et al. (2018).

While at first glance it may seem inconsistent to have rather high TOH percentages while at the same time showing rather low TOH durations, there are several plausible explanations. Firstly, individual patterns suggest that many participants did not turn on their uTrail sensor as soon as they woke up in the morning, but rather attached it shortly before leaving the house. Similarly, they might have turned it off as soon as they got home. As a consequence, a disproportionate amount of TOH was recorded, leading to a higher percentage of recordings that are labelled as *out-of-home* compared to other studies. The rather low TOH durations can possibly be explained by poor data quality. Compared to other studies, the uTrail sensor used in the MOASIS study performed rather poorly in terms of signal loss and resulting data gaps (Fillekes, Röcke, et al., 2019). As a consequence, the overall daily recordings with valid GPS signal are rather short in the MOASIS study. While in their study, Harada et al. (2019) recorded an average of 14.3 hours per day, the analysis of the MOASIS data resulted in a daily average of only 9.7 hours. With a lower total recorded time per day, shorter TOH durations are a logical consequence. In addition to the aforementioned technical issues, there is another potential explanation for the lower TOH durations: In this study, a rather generous definition of home was chosen, consisting of a buffer of 150 m around the calculated home coordinates. This of

Discussion

course includes not only the participant's flat or house, but also their garden and possibly also the close neighbourhood. It is therefore likely that time spent weeding flower beds, reading on the bench beneath the apple tree in one's garden or drinking tea at a neighbour's flat is not counted to TOH. Depending on the definition of *home*, these activities would be labelled as TOH. Furthermore, using different sensors, such as the infrared sensors inside the participant's flat used by Petersen et al. (2015), TOH can be assessed with higher accuracy.

TOH Timing

Looking at the distribution of TOH over the course of the day as well as across different days of the week, Shoval et al. (2010) found distinct patterns which are visualised in Figure 15 (left). There is a peak in out-of-home movement in the late morning hours and a second peak in the afternoon, which is however much lower.



Figure 15: GPS measurements out-of-home per hour and per the day of the week in the study by Shoval et al. (2010) (left) and the MOASIS study (right)

There is also a clear difference between weekdays and weekend days. Note that the study by Shoval et al. (2010) was conducted in Israel, meaning that the weekend is observed on Friday and Saturday. There is significantly less out-of-home movement at the weekend, which can be explained by religious and cultural context, as for instance all shops are closed on Saturday in Israel (Shoval et al., 2010). In contrast to the study by Shoval et al. (2010), the patterns in the MOASIS sample are less distinct, though there are certain similarities. For example, both samples show a peak in out-of-home activity in the morning. However, in the MOASIS sample, the afternoon activities are only marginally lower than the morning activities. Further, in both studies the second day of the weekend (Saturday for Shoval et al. (2010), Sunday for the MOASIS study) shows an overall low TOH compared to the other days. In the MOASIS study, however, this tendency is considerably less pronounced compared to the study by Shoval et al. (2010). There are several possible explanations for the differences: Firstly, the due to the different sampling location there are different cultural influences. This can be seen in the significantly lower mobility on Saturday in the study by Shoval et al. (2010), which is due to closed shops, shut down public transport as well as reduced driving on Shabbat in Israel.

While in Switzerland most shops are closed in on Sundays, the majority of restaurants and cultural institutions are open. Further, public transport is barely reduced. Hence, there are is still numerous possibilities to spend TOH on Sundays.

Another explanation is the health status of the study participants. While the MOASIS sample is highly functional, the sample of Shoval et al. (2010) includes individuals of around 65 % with mild cognitive impairment or mild dementia. It is possible that these people tend to spend most of their TOH at once and prefer to stay at home for the rest of the day, resulting in a pronounced peak of TOH in the morning.

The difference in TOH between different days of the week has also been observed in other studies: A interview-based study found the time spent out of home to decrease on Sundays (129 min) compared to the other weekdays (196 min) (Horgas et al., 1998). A sensor-based study indicated an average reduction of 33 minutes of TOH on Sundays compared to the other days of the week (Rapp et al., 2018). In a comparison between different age groups, Bhat & Misra (1999) found older adults to spend less TOH compared to younger adults. This difference is even more pronounced on weekends (Bhat & Misra, 1999).

Thus, the distinction between weekdays and weekends is apparently not the most suitable for the MOASIS sample. While the distinction between weekdays and weekends is common, there are studies that group the days into one group consisting of the days from Monday to Saturday and a second group including only Sundays (Rapp et al., 2018).

In the MOASIS sample, Sundays do show significantly less TOH compared to the other days of the week, however, mean TOH is actually the highest on Saturdays. Combining these two days may have led to an effect of cancelling of itself out, which would explain the non-significant difference between weekends and weekdays.

The fact that on average most TOH was recorded on Saturdays might be explained with the high functionality of the sample. As most of the study participants are in good health, it is likely that they participate in various discretionary activities such as attending cultural events, hiking in the mountains, and meeting their family and friends. These activities are likely to happen on Saturdays, as they involve other people who might be at work during the week. In order to prove this hypothesis, it would be necessary to look at the places visited as well as the activities performed on Saturdays.

Whilst the TOH timing in terms of the day of the week has been addressed in several studies, there has been less detailed research on TOH timing in relation to the time of day. Apart from the study by Shoval et al. (2010), an analysis on an hourly level is not common. Further comparison is therefore not possible.

5.2.2 Place Diversity – Activity Locations

Number of Stops/ALs

Compared to TOH, ALs as an indicator are less common in research on older adults' mobility. A study found healthy older adults in Canada to visit on average 5.6 ALs per day (Boissy et al., 2018). A further sensor-based study from Singapore found the average daily number of ALs for older adults to lie around 2.9 (Ho et al., 2020). For the participants in the MOASIS sample an average of only 2.4 daily stops at ALs were recorded. This number corresponds to the findings of Fillekes, Kim, et al. (2019), who reported an average of 2.6 ALs per day while using a similar definition and approach for AL detection, namely the MBGP algorithm. As different studies define stops and ALs differently, a direct comparison is problematic. Even if the same algorithm is used for AL detection, varying input parameters can still significantly influence the result (Ebert, 2020). Although Fillekes, Kim, et al. (2019) used slightly different input parameters, it seems as if the result of the MOASIS sample is appropriate.

It is important to note, that though the MBGP algorithm was deemed most suitable for detecting stops and ALs in the MOASIS data set, it is not perfect. Comparing its results with manually labelled ground truth revealed that in terms of accuracy there is still room for improvement. In her comparison Ebert (2020) found the median F-score to lie at 0.86, indicating that the algorithm nevertheless falsely detects stops as well as misses out on true stops. This result is in line with results by Bayat et al. (2020), who calculated an F-score of 0.87 for their stop detection algorithm in comparison with ground truth. As the MOASIS participants were not required to keep diary throughout the data collection, it is not possible to assess the precision and accuracy for the given sample. Therefore, uncertainty must not be underestimated.

Revisits & Entropy

Unfortunately, there are no studies providing numerical information on how many places are revisited by an individual over a certain amount of time. Also, for entropy, there are only few studies providing data. Furthermore, a direct comparison of these indicators would be problematic, as they are dependent on the duration of the data collection.

In a study with college students, Saeb et al. (2016) calculated an average normalised entropy of 0.26 which is significantly lower compared to the normalised entropy in the MOASIS sample. However, due to the age difference in the sample as well as different definitions of what an AL is, and more importantly due the fact that Saeb et al. (2016) included time spent at home, a direct comparison is not feasible.

As the indicators on revisits and entropy aimed at representing place diversity and place familiarity, they were compared with an indicator based on daily assessments the participants did during the data collection period. Every evening, they were questioned on whether they had spent time in unusual places on that day, 'unusual places' defined as places that were typically visited less than twice a month. The answers were coded into a binary scale with 0

Discussion

representing *No* and 1 representing *Yes*. The results were then averaged over the whole data collection period, resulting in an indicator of place diversity where values close to zero signify that this individual hardly ever spent time at unusual places. This participant indicated place diversity was then plotted against the GPS-derived mobility indicators and Spearman's rank correlation was calculated (Figure 16).



Figure 16: Participant indicated place diversity (0 = never visited unusual places, 1 = visited unusual places every day) plotted against GPS derived mobility indicators of place diversity.

Out of the four mobility indicators, only entropy shows a significant correlation with the participant indicated place diversity, meaning people with higher entropy values tend to visit unusual places more often. This correlation could also be as entropy being the best proxy for place diversity or place familiarity respectively.

5.3 Correlation Analysis – Critical Evaluation

5.3.1 Correlations Within Health

Both the MCS-12 and the ADS score were previously found to be valid measures of mental health and depressive symptoms (Gill et al., 2007; Stein et al., 2014). It is therefore not surprising that the two scores show a significant correlation. Similarly, the VLMT scores as well as the score for spatial memory represent the functioning of the episodic memory which explains correlation between those scores. Further, the VLMT Recognition score shows a positive correlation with the MCS-12 score. Individuals with mental health issues were previously found to perform worse in the VLMT, lending plausibility to the correlation found in the MOASIS sample (Listunova et al., 2016).

Interestingly, the physical health component of the SF-12 survey does not show a correlation with the mental health component of the SF-12 survey, although the PCS and MCS scores were previously found to show a positive correlation (Farivar et al., 2007). The correlation between self-reported physical health and depressive symptom severity was previously in numerous studies (Geerlings et al., 2000; Murrell et al., 1983).

5.3.2 Correlations Within Mobility

Given that all mobility indicators are based on the same GPS-trajectories, it is not surprising that there are numerous significant correlations within these indicators. Similar to the results of this analysis, the correlation between TOH duration and AL counts was previously found to be significant (Wettstein, Wahl, Shoval, et al., 2014). Even if only some correlations between health and mobility are found to be significant, the generally good correlations within the mobility indicators may allow to draw certain overall conclusions.

5.3.3 Correlations Between Health and Mobility

Overall, there are less significant correlations between health indicators and mobility indicators than were to be expected taking into consideration the results of the previous studies in this field. In the following paragraphs, the resulted correlations are discussed in order to answer the research questions of this thesis. On the one hand, this includes the discussion of the five correlations between health and mobility that were found to be significant. On the other hand, correlations that were expected to be significant but did not meet the threshold of significance are also be looked at.

Research Question 1: Correlation Between TOH and Health

Three significant correlations were found between TOH-based mobility indicators and health indicators. Out of these correlations, two seem reasonable and mirror results from previous studies. The third correlation, i.e. between *Days fully at home* and *VLMT Consolidation* seems somewhat spurious. Rather than showing an actual relationship, the resulting correlation might be due to the fact that for the majority of the participants *Days fully at home* is zero, leading to a distortion.

The remaining significant correlations concern depressive symptoms and TOH duration on the one hand, as well as mental health and TOH timing on an hourly scale. The sub-questions of research question 1 will be answered in the following sections.

Research Question 1a: Health and TOH Duration

The hypothesis of lower overall health with lower TOH duration could not be confirmed as neither physical health nor cognitive health showed a significant correlation with TOH duration. However, a negative correlation between depressive symptom severity and TOH duration, previously described by Wettstein et al. (2015), was found in the sample. Similarly, Saeb et al. (2016) found a positive correlation between depressive symptoms and time spent at home. Even though the MOASIS sample hardly includes participants with severe depressive symptoms, the difference in behaviour depending on the ADS score was found to be significant. This thesis can thus not only reinforce previous findings but further evince that

Discussion

depressive symptom severity and TOH duration certainly show a positive correlation even in samples of highly functional older adults.

Research Question 1b: Health and TOH Variability

The analysis including TOH variability, expressed as the standard deviation did not lead to any significant results (Table 11). Even though some trends are visible, grouping the participants according to their TOH duration and standard deviation does not lead to a more distinct correlation with health indicators. It is likely that TOH variability does not sufficiently represent regularity and routine of an individual's life and that there is a relationship between health and TOH regularity that was not detected in this analysis.

Research Question 1c: Health and TOH Timing Depending on the Day of the Week

No significant correlations were found regarding health and the TOH timing on weekdays and weekends respectively. Unlike the results from previous studies, the highest amount of out-of-home activity is found on Saturdays. Due to this fact, the overall TOH at weekends is not significantly different from the rest of the week, even though TOH duration is low on Sundays. This contrasts with various studies that have found significant differences in TOH timing depending on the day of the week (Heo et al., 2014; Keskinen et al., 2020; Marshall et al., 2015; Tudor-Locke et al., 2002).

As a consequence of the lacking difference in mobility behaviour with regards to weekends and weekdays, the hypothesis of better physical and mental health with increasing TOH at weekends could not be confirmed. Similarly to the results by Kaspar et al. (2015), no significant correlations were found regarding cognitive health. It is possible that for this highly functional sample a comparison with the mobility behaviour of younger adults at weekends would result in more similarities, as they seem to have fewer health restrictions.

Research Question 1d: Health and TOH Timing Depending on the Time of the Day

The results indicate that people with better mental health tend to be out-of-home earlier compared to people with lower mental health. Other than that, no significant correlations between health and TOH timing depending on the time of the day were found.

As Ohayon et al. (2001) pointed out, low morning activity can be caused by nonrestorative sleep, which by itself can be a consequence of low mental health. The trend of increasing mental health in morning-type individuals was also found by Biss & Hasher (2012). This circumstance also seems to be reflected in the behaviour of the MOASIS participants. The hypothesis of more morning activity of individuals with better mental health can thus be confirmed. On the other hand, there does not seem to be any significant correlation with both physical and cognitive health in the MOASIS sample.

Research Question 2: Correlation Between Place Diversity (ALs) and Health

Two significant correlations were found between AL-based mobility indicators and health indicators, both of them concerning revisits and cognitive health. The sub-questions of research question 2 are answered in the following sections.

Research Question 2a: Health and the Number of ALs

No significant correlations were found between the number of stops or ALs visited and the chosen health indicators. This mirrors the results of a study by Boissy et al. (2018), who reported a weak, non-significant correlation between AL counts and physical health. In contrast to the findings of Saeb et al. (2016), the correlation between depressive symptom severity and the number of stops just missed the significance threshold. Given results from previous studies, a positive correlation between the number of ALs and cognitive health might be expected (Wettstein et al., 2015). Yet, this hypothesis could not be confirmed. A possible reason is the absence of cognitively impaired individuals in the sample and hence the generally high cognitive functioning of the participants.

Research Question 2b: Health and Revisits of ALs

The only significant correlations between AL-based mobility indicators and the selected health indicators relate to the revisits of ALs and stops respectively, which both correlate with the episodic memory indicator *VLTM Consolidation*. Participants who remembered a smaller number of words in the VLMT assessment, and thus are considered having lower cognitive health, tend to show a higher percentage of revisits to ALs and stops compared to participants with a better cognitive health. This confirms the hypotheses of more revisits with lower cognitive health. This relationship was previously found in older adults with mild cognitive impairment (Shoval et al., 2011). The analysis of the MOASIS sample, consisting of cognitively healthy individuals, now suggests that people tend to have a higher proportion of revisited places with declining cognitive health even when their cognitive health is in general higher.

Research Question 2c: Health and Time Distribution over ALs

Based on the research by Saeb et al. (2016), individuals with lower entropy were expected to have higher depressive symptom severity compared to individuals with high entropy. However, this trend could not be found in the MOASIS sample. Neither entropy nor normalised entropy showed a significant correlation with any of the given health indicators.

A plausible explanation might be the lack of individuals in the MOASIS sample that actually show depressive symptoms. As described in section 5.1.2, the sample used in this study includes but three individuals that show ADS scores above 20 and are therefore likely suffer from depression. It seems that within a generally healthy sample, there is no correlation with entropy.

5.4 Critical Evaluation of the Results

Given the amount of mobility indicators and health indicators, reporting only five significant correlations is underwhelming. Especially since multiple studies previously reported connections between mobility and health in later life, which could not be reproduced in this analysis. In the following sections, possible explanations for the outcome of this thesis is discussed. This includes approach-related limitations, differences in both approach and sample to previous studies as well as an overview of factors ignored in the analysis.

5.4.1 Approach-Related Limitations

Within this study, the older adults' mobility behaviour was characterised purely by mobility indicators derived from GPS-measurements. However, it is challenging to comprehensively characterise the multidimensional concept of outdoor mobility through those indicators (Bayat et al., 2020). General disadvantages of using GPS-sensors for research on mobility and ageing were already presented in section 2.1.2. In the following, only specific limitations with regards to this thesis are discussed.

Missing Semantic Information

An important aspect ignored in this study is the semantic information on the type of places that the participants visited as well as the exact activities they pursued. Instead, the mobility indictors used in this thesis are based on raw counts, ignoring the fact, that some places and activities are more positively associated with different health aspects than others. For instance, visits to green spaces such as parks have been found to have a positive effect on well-being and are often related to physical activity (Irvine et al., 2013). In contrast, ALs such as a doctor's surgery are associated with health issues and thus tend to indicate an adverse health condition. Whilst it is possible to align the calculated ALs with a dataset of potential points of interests, the accuracy of such approaches is limited due to the uncertainty coming from AL detection. A previous study aiming at retrieving meaningful semantics from MOASIS data was not able to provide convincing results in terms of the relationship between place visits and health (Välimäki, 2020).

Even if semantic information could be accurately retrieved, more information would be needed in order to draw meaningful conclusions on potential effects on health. Apart from being unable to tell what people do at the ALs they visit, it is further difficult to estimate the social interactions they experience when they are at an AL. Assuming that visiting more ALs represents more social interactions might be misleading, as there is no information on whether a person is alone or with other people. Furthermore, technological innovations might be able to enable social interaction without having to visit ALs physically. More research is needed on to what extent ICT-mediated contacts might serve as a replacement for social interaction happening at ALs (Barbosa Neves et al., 2019; van den Berg et al., 2015).

Similar to missing semantic information on locations, there is also a lack of information on movement. Movement from one location to another can be achieved by various means of transportation which require different capabilities. Possibly this missing information explains why there is no correlation between the number of ALs and the chosen health indicators. Minor mobility restrictions due to health issues might be irrelevant as there are coping and adaption strategies: Some people with impaired vision might only use the car in the daytime and during good weather conditions while others might switch to public transport (Zeitler & Buys, 2015). However, for individuals in generally good health, many adaptions are possible without actually influencing the total AL count. By combining GPS data with accelerometery measurements it is possible to infer the transportation mode which could then provide valuable information on a person's health (Corti, 2020).

5.4.2 Differences to Previous Studies on Mobility and Ageing

The research focus of this thesis was not the primary research objective of the MOASIS project during which the data used here was collected. The data therefore does not perfectly suit the research focus of this thesis and differs to datasets used in previous studies on similar questions. The main characteristics of the data which differ from previous studies as well as their influence on the analysis are discussed in the following passages.

Highly Functional Sample

As pointed out in section 5.1, the sample used in this study is not representative for the whole population of older adults in Switzerland in terms of health. It is highly skewed, as it includes almost exclusively very healthy individuals and thus leads to an underrepresentation of people with low health. There are several reasons for this: Firstly, there is most likely a recruitment bias. Voluntary study participants in studies on the subject of older adults' mobility and activity were previously found to be fitter and healthier than average, while people with adverse health tend to refrain from study participation (de Souto Barreto et al., 2013; Martinson et al., 2010). Apart from this participation bias, the selection process for the MOASIS study included a cognitive screening in order to exclude people with cognitive impairment. Further, sufficient eyesight in order to use a smartphone was required. Thus, an additional selection bias resulted. Even though the vast majority of older adults in Switzerland live in their own home, the focus on community-dwelling individuals excludes 4 % of the older adults, who live in nursing homes or other care facilities (Bundesamt für Statistik, 2018a). Nursing home residents typically need more assistance in their everyday life and thus most certainly show a significantly different mobility behaviour.

As a consequence of both the nature of a voluntary study participation and the inclusion criteria, the MOASIS sample is highly functional in terms of all three aspects of health. Many of the participants hardly experience health-related constraints in everyday life. Moreover, there
is a very small variance in terms of health scores within the sample compared to previous studies; most of the scores lie within a narrow range. Both the generally good health status and the low variance in the sample limit the possibilities of the analysis as it makes it difficult to infer trends and correlations regarding mobility for a broader population of older adults. A more diverse sample including people with adverse health conditions could possibly help to improve an analysis.

Short Sampling Period – Small Amount of Data

In the MOASIS study, 150 participants were tracked for a period of one month. However, due to a rather low data quality resulting from various sampling problems, only a subset of 93 participants could be used in this study (see section 3.2, Participant Selection). On average, 18 days of valid GPS logs were available for each participant. Other studies with a similar approach were able to use significantly more data. For instance, Petersen et al. (2015), who reported several interesting relationships between mobility and health, had an average of 227 valid days per participant. Given that this is more than ten times the amount of data used for this thesis, it is not surprising that the analysis by Petersen et al. (2015) is more conclusive. Another study by Rapp et al. (2018) is based on a shorter sampling period of one week. However, a much larger sample consisting of 1289 older adults was used for this study, which again results in a dataset roughly five times larger than the one used in this thesis. In a smaller data set, single events or behavioural patterns, e.g. as a weekend spent in a hotel or a day of heavy rainfall spent indoors, have a stronger impact on the result, leading to increased uncertainty. For some indicators concerning revisits of ALs, an even shorter period of only seven days was used in the analysis. It is rather difficult to decide whether someone often spends time in familiar locations if all you know is whether a place has been visited several times in the course of a week. Many locations might be perceived as familiar even though they are visited less frequently than at least twice per week. It seems likely that the resulting correlations would be more pronounced if the sampling period was longer and thus more representative of the older adults' mobility behaviour.

5.4.3 Further Influencing Factors

It is important to note that health status is by far not the only factor determining the mobility behaviour of older adults or vice versa. Further influencing factors which are neglected in this thesis as well as their potential effect on mobility or health are discussed in the following sections. Age

Compared to other age groups, the diversity in terms of health is larger by far with older adults (World Health Organization, 2015). Nevertheless, some trends based on chronological age are visible in the data. An analysis based on Spearman's rank correlation reveals a significant correlation between several health indicators with the participants' chronological age (Table 13). Physical health as well as two cognitive health indicators show a significant decrease with increasing age. In contrast, mental health scores are significantly higher with increasing age.

5					
	Chronological Age				
	ρ	p			
PCS-12	25	.02*			
MCS-12	.20	.05*			
ADS	.14	.17			
VLMT Learning	27	.01*			
VLMT Consolidation	04	.74			
VLMT Recognition	24	.02*			
Spatial Memory	.02	.88			

Table 13: Spearman's ρ *and* p*-values for correlations between health indicators and chronological age* (* = p < .05)

Concerning mobility, fewer correlations with age are found (see Table 16 & Table 17 in the appendix). Only the mean daily TOH duration as well as the time spent at ALs are found to be significant. Horgas et al. (1998) compares the behaviour of older adults in their 70s, their 80s and people aged over 90 and found significant differences in time spent outdoors as well as time spent on obligatory and discretionary activities depending on the age group.

These findings of age dependent differences in both health and mobility suggest that a further age differentiation within the population aged 65 or older might lead to significant results.

Character Traits – Personal Preferences

Representing human behaviour through numerical indicators bears the risk of ignoring the fact that the research is about human beings with diverse personal preferences and individual character traits. Some people just like being at home more than others, disregarding their health state.

In the MOASIS study, the participants were asked to assess themselves whether they were more of an indoor- or outdoor-type of person on a scale from one (*I would always like to be at home*) to seven (*I would always like to be outside*). Of course, this assessment can by itself already be influenced by a person's health status. When looking at the median daily TOH depending on the participants self-characterisation, it becomes evident that people who prefer being outdoors spend more TOH compared to individuals who see themselves as more of an indoortype person (Figure 17).



Figure 17: TOH by self-assessed outdoor/indoor preference (1 = strong indoor preference, 7 = strong outdoor preference)

This strongly supports the idea that, at least within this highly functional sample, the mobility behaviour is strongly influenced by a person's interest rather than by the limitations they experience through adverse health. These personal preferences could be compared to the actual mobility behaviour regarding potential discrepancies. However, the information on personal preferences cannot be derived from GPS logs and still requires input from the participant involved.

Influence of the Weather – Varying Sampling Periods

It has been shown that there are effects of maximum temperature, global radiation, precipitation, humidity and wind speed on the TOH duration of older adults (Klenk et al., 2012; Petersen et al., 2015). These effects can be rather large: Adults in Canada were found to on average spend 148 minutes outdoors in summer, while they only spent 33 minutes outdoors in winter (Leech et al., 2002). At the same time, time spent indoors at home increased in winter compared to summertime (Leech et al., 2002). Similarly, a decrease in physical activity from summer to winter as well as with increasing precipitation was found in a sample of older adults from Norway (Aspvik et al., 2018). However, other studies did not find any relationship between maximum temperature and mobility indicators (Giannouli et al., 2019).

The sample used for this thesis includes data collected from April to November and thus contains a wide variation of weather conditions: While the average temperature in Zurich was 21.1 °C in July 2018, it was only at 5.4 °C in November (Bundesamt für Meteorologie und Klimatologie, 2020). Similarly, there were big differences in precipitation: In August 2018, 113.3 mm of precipitation were measured in Zurich, whereas in April shows only about a tenth of this amount was measured (12.2 mm) (Bundesamt für Meteorologie und Klimatologie, 2020).

Given these large differences and the previous research on the subject, a bias resulting from different sampling periods is likely. Using a Kruskal–Wallis H test, significant differences H(7) = 33.8, p < .001 were found between the eight months of data collection. The distribution can be seen in Figure 18. The mean daily TOH was highest in July and lowest in November, which is in line with previous findings of increased out-of-home activity in warmer seasons (Aspvik et al., 2018; Leech et al., 2002).



Figure 18: TOH measurements across the different months of recording

Given this significant difference, the sampling period, or even exact meteorological information, should be used as a correction factor. However, more research is still needed in order to accurately weigh the effects of the weather on TOH and other mobility indicators.

Geographical Setting

Even though most participants of the MOASIS study live in the Zurich metropolitan area, the environment varies significantly between the different home locations with some participants living in more urban areas while others have their home in a more rural environment. When comparing rural environments with urban environments, the population density is lower in rural areas, which can have implications on social contacts. Furthermore, places of interest (ALs) tend to be further apart in rural areas, therefore requiring more mobility. At the same time, public transport service is often worse in rural areas compared to urban environments. Likewise, health service accessibility is usually worse in rural areas (Blazer et al., 1995).

Discussion

A person's spatial environment was found to be related to their health status in various ways: For instance, due to varying public transport access and usability, older adults in rural and suburban environments are more dependent on their car compared to individuals living in urban areas. This dependency on driving may impede older adult's mobility and thus their participation in social life (Zeitler et al., 2012; Zeitler & Buys, 2015). Moreover, in rural areas people are more prone to social isolation than older adults living in urban environments (Baernholdt et al., 2012). In contrast, depression prevalence was found to be higher among urban residents (Purtle et al., 2019). Additionally, the factors associated with depressive symptoms were found to vary depending on the environment (St John et al., 2006). Norstrand & Xu (2012) thus argue that the geographical setting should be taken into account when analysing older adults' health status.

Environmental factors do not only influence older adults' health on a large scale (urban vs. rural) but on a smaller scale as well: Neighbourhoods can vary in accessibility and attractivity, which can impact both the mobility behaviour as well as the health status of older adults. Natural and green areas are associated with more physical activity (Keskinen et al., 2020). On the other hand, busy roads with bustling traffic, short green times at pedestrian crossings and fast changing urban environments can discourage older adults from spending TOH (Phillips et al., 2013). Similarly, steep terrain slopes were found to reduce out-of-home activity (Keskinen et al., 2020). It is therefore relevant whether a person lives in a quiet, green neighbourhood which is pedestrian-friendly or in a busy neighbourhood where pedestrians, especially older adults, are not a priority. Even microscale features such as benches have been found to positively influence older adults' mobility experiences and thus lead to an increased use of the outdoor space (Ottoni et al., 2016). Furthermore, neighbourhood perception is linked to mental well-being: Toma et al. (2015) found decreased well-being in older adults with a negative neighbourhood perception, including perceived disorder or a feeling of distrust towards other residents. When including environmental factors into the analysis, it is important to look at the real-world action spaces of an individual rather than assuming a neighbourhood based on defined thresholds (Cummins, 2007).

As multiple studies have shown, environmental factors, whether on a larger or smaller scale, do have an influence on older adults' health and should therefore be taken into account in studies dealing with healthy ageing. However, due to the already small sample size, a further distinction depending on the participants' home environment was discarded in this thesis.

6 Conclusion

6.1 Main Contributions

In this study, simple mobility indicators based on TOH and ALs were derived from GPS-trajectories collected in the MOASIS study. As a basis, the participants' home locations were successfully deduced from the trajectories. The following statistical analysis showed that within this sample of healthy, highly functioning older adults, health and mobility do not seem to be related for the most part.

Most of the hypotheses formulated based on the relevant literature, suggesting an interrelation between older adults' health and their mobility behaviour expressed through indicators derived from GPS-trajectories, could not be confirmed. Only few correlations were significant, indicating that place diversity is higher for people with better cognitive health, out-of-home activity in the morning is more common with mentally healthy individuals, and further suggesting that the duration of time spent out-of-home is shorter for people suffering from depressive symptoms. Other than that, no significant correlations were found.

Apart from methodological limitations and other factors which potentially influence health and mobility ignored in the analysis, these results seem plausible given that most previous studies were done on samples including a broad spectrum of health conditions. Given the broad diversity in the mobility behaviour manifested in the MOASIS sample, contrasted by little variance in health and the small number of significant correlations found, it seems plausible that for a highly functional sample such as the MOASIS participants, health and mobility are not related. Nevertheless, mobility behaviour varies significantly between individuals, which goes along with the notion of diversity within the population of people aged 65 or older. In conclusion, healthy and highly functional older adults in Switzerland show a broad diversity in mobility behaviour which does not seem to correlate with their health status to a great extent. This can be seen from a positive point of view, namely that there is no single right path to healthy ageing but that there are various types of mobility behaviours that allow a healthy life in older age.

6.2 Outlook

Due to the ongoing demographic development, the topic of healthy ageing is bound to gain increased importance in the future. Even though hardly any significant relationships were found within this highly functional sample, further studies exploring the correlates of health and mobility in later life should be conducted.

There are still many mobility indicators proposed by Fillekes, Giannouli, et al. (2019) that have not yet been analysed in terms of a potential correlation with health. Given the outcome of this thesis it is however questionable whether any of the mobility indicators would show a significant correlation when looking at a highly functional sample. Based on previous studies, on the other hand a more diverse sample in terms of health status would be likely to reveal correlations.

For future studies, better data quality as well as a larger amount of data will be crucial. In order to comprehensively describe an individual's mobility behaviour, a longer data collection phase or fewer data gaps, respectively, are necessary. Given a more extensive dataset, further aspects of mobility in relation to healthy ageing could be analysed.

One aspect which is of interest are intra-individual patterns in mobility and well-being. Although mobility and health seem to be only weakly associated, there might be interrelations on a smaller scale. Given the amount of data used in this analysis, it seemed unrealistic to focus on this aspect. A profound insight into the short-term effect of mobility patterns on well-being could however be enlightening.

Further, it would be interesting to conduct long-term longitudinal studies which could detect changes in behaviour and well-being over extended periods of time and thus might uncover causations between health and mobility rather than just point out at correlations derived from cross-sectional studies. This knowledge of how mobility behaviour changes with age and decreasing health could be valuable for the diagnosing of certain health issues.

An important point for future studies is diversity: Most knowledge on mobility in old age comes from regions of the world which experienced the demographic shift towards old age already in the twentieth century, such as Western Europe, North America as well as East Asia, Australia and New Zealand. Needs of older adults may differ across cultures. It is therefore important to be aware of cultural biases when drawing conclusions for healthy ageing policies.

7 References

- Adams, S. A., Matthews, C. E., Ebbeling, C. B., Moore, C. G., Cunningham, J. E., Fulton, J., & Hebert, J. R. (2005). The effect of social desirability and social approval on self-reports of physical activity. *American Journal of Epidemiology*, 161(4), 389– 398. https://doi.org/10.1093/aje/kwi054
- Ankerst, M., Breunig, M. M., Kriegel, H. P., & Sander, J. (1999). OPTICS: Ordering Points to Identify the Clustering Structure. SIGMOD Record (ACM Special Interest Group on Management of Data), 28(2), 49–60. https://doi.org/10.1145/304181.304187
- Aspvik, N. P., Viken, H., Ingebrigtsen, J. E., Zisko, N., Mehus, I., Wisløff, U., & Stensvold, D. (2018). Do weather changes influence physical activity level among older adults? – The Generation 100 study. PLOS ONE, 13(7), e0199463. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0199463
- Baernholdt, M., Yan, G., Hinton, I., Rose, K., & Mattos, M. (2012). Quality of Life in Rural and Urban Adults 65 Years and Older: Findings From the National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey. *The Journal of Rural Health*, 28(4), 339–347. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1748-0361.2011.00403.x
- Baker, P. S., Bodner, E. V., & Allman, R. M. (2003). Measuring Life-Space Mobility in Community-Dwelling Older Adults. Journal of the American Geriatrics Society, 51(11), 1610–1614. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1532-5415.2003.51512.x
- Baltes, M. M., Wahl, H.-W., & Schmid-Furstoss, U. (1990). The Daily Life of Elderly Germans: Activity Patterns, Personal Control, and Functional Health. *Journal of Gerontology*, 45(4), P173–P179. https://doi.org/10.1093/geronj/45.4.P173
- Barbosa Neves, B., Franz, R., Judges, R., Beermann, C., & Baecker, R. (2019). Can Digital Technology Enhance Social Connectedness Among Older Adults? A Feasibility Study. *Journal of Applied Gerontology*, 38(1), 49–72. https://doi.org/10.1177/0733464817741369
- Barnes, C. A. (1988). Aging and the physiology of spatial memory. *Neurobiology of Aging*, 9(C), 563–568. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0197-4580(88)80114-3
- Bartley, M., & O'Neill, D. (2010). Transportation and driving in longitudinal studies on ageing. *Age and Ageing*, 39(5), 631–636. https://doi.org/10.1093/ageing/afq089
- Bayat, S., Naglie, G., Rapoport, M. J., Stasiulis, E., Chikhaoui, B., & Mihailidis, A. (2020). Inferring Destinations and Activity Types of Older Adults From GPS Data: Algorithm Development and Validation. *JMIR Aging*, 3(2). https://doi.org/10.2196/18008
- Benyamini, Y., & Idler, E. L. (1999). Community Studies Reporting Association between Self-Rated Health and Mortality. *Research on Aging*, 21(3), 392–401. https://doi.org/10.1177/0164027599213002
- Bhat, C. R., & Misra, R. (1999). Discretionary activity time allocation of individuals between in-home and out-of-home and between weekdays and weekends. *Transportation*, 26(2), 193–229. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1005192230485
- Bieger, T., Beritelli, P., & Weinert, R. (2005). HotBeds: Überwindung sozio-ökonomischer Barrieren bei der Vermietung von privatem Wohneigentum in Schweizer Tourismusregionen.
- Bisby, J. A., & Burgess, N. (2019). Spatial Memory. Encyclopædia Britannica, 7. https://academic.eb.com/levels/collegiate/article/spatial-memory/624037#
- Biss, R. K., & Hasher, L. (2012). Happy as a lark: Morning-type younger and older adults are higher in positive affect. *Emotion*, 12(3), 437–441. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0027071
- Blazer, D. G., Landerman, L. R., Fillenbaum, G., & Horner, R. (1995). Health services access and use among older adults in North Carolina: urban vs rural residents. *American Journal of Public Health*, 85(10), 1384–1390. https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.85.10.1384
- Boissy, P., Blamoutier, M., Brière, S., & Duval, C. (2018). Quantification of Free-Living Community Mobility in Healthy Older Adults Using Wearable Sensors. *Frontiers in Public Health*, 6(August), 1–13. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpubh.2018.00216
- Borella, E., Meneghetti, C., Ronconi, L., & De Beni, R. (2014). Spatial abilities across the adult life span. *Developmental Psychology*, 50(2), 384–392. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0033818
- Borovac, I. (2017). Strukturierte Fragebögen. In A. Fellgiebel & M. Hautzinger (Eds.), *Altersdepression* (pp. 27–32). Springer Berlin Heidelberg. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-662-53697-1_4
- Boukhechba, M., Bouzouane, A., Bouchard, B., Gouin-Vallerand, C., & Giroux, S. (2015). Online recognition of people's activities from raw GPS data. Proceedings of the 8th ACM International Conference on PErvasive Technologies Related to Assistive Environments - PETRA '15, 1–8. https://doi.org/10.1145/2769493.2769498
- Braver, T. S., & West, R. (2011). Working memory, executive control, and aging. In F. I. M. Craik & T. A. Salthouse (Eds.), *The Handbook of Aging and Cognition* (3rd ed., pp. 311–372). Psychology Press. https://doi.org/10.4324/9780203837665
- Brög, W., Erl, E., Meyburg, A. H., & Weymuth, M. J. (1982). Problems of Nonreported Trips in Surveys of Nonhome Activity Patterns. *Transportation Research Record*, 891, 1–9. http://trid.trb.org/view.aspx?id=189338
- Brusilovskiy, E., Klein, L. A., & Salzer, M. S. (2016). Using global positioning systems to study health-related mobility and participation. Social Science and Medicine, 161, 134–142. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2016.06.001
- Bundesamt für Meteorologie und Klimatologie. (2020). Jahresverlauf an Stationen. https://www.meteoschweiz.admin.ch/home/messwerte.html?param=messwerte-lufttemperatur-10min&station=SMA&chart=month
- Bundesamt für Raumentwicklung. (2009). Zweitwohnungen der Schweizer Bevölkerung Zusatzauswertung des Mikrozensus zum Verkehrsverhalten 2005 (Issue April).

Bundesamt für Statistik. (2018a). Die Wohnverhältnisse der älteren Menschen in der Schweiz , 2016 (pp. 1-8).

Bundesamt für Statistik. (2018b). Schweizerische Gesundheitsbefragung 2017.

Bundesamt für Statistik. (2020). Szenarien zur Bevölkerungsentwicklung der Schweiz und der Kantone. 2020–2050.

- Burns, P. C. (1999). Navigation and the mobility of older drivers. *Journals of Gerontology Series B Psychological Sciences and Social Sciences*, 54(1), 49–55. https://doi.org/10.1093/geronb/54B.1.S49
- Canzian, L., & Musolesi, M. (2015). Trajectories of depression: Unobtrusive monitoring of depressive states by means of smartphone mobility traces analysis. UbiComp 2015 - Proceedings of the 2015 ACM International Joint Conference on Pervasive and Ubiquitous Computing, 1293–1304. https://doi.org/10.1145/2750858.2805845
- Cao, X., Cong, G., & Jensen, C. S. (2010). Mining significant semantic locations from GPS data. Proceedings of the VLDB Endowment, 3(1–2), 1009–1020. https://doi.org/10.14778/1920841.1920968
- Castelli, L., Galasso, L., Mulè, A., Bruno, E., Shokohyar, S., Esposito, F., Montaruli, A., & Roveda, E. (2020). Physical activity, chronotype and sleep in a sample of Italian elderly population. *Sport Sciences for Health*, *16*(1), 55–64. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11332-019-00573-x
- Choi, S. W., Schalet, B., Cook, K. F., & Cella, D. (2014). Establishing a common metric for depressive symptoms: Linking the BDI-II, CES-D, and PHQ-9 to PROMIS Depression. *Psychological Assessment*, 26(2), 513–527. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0035768
- Connidis, I. A., Borell, K., & Karlsson, S. G. (2017). Ambivalence and Living Apart Together in Later Life: A Critical Research Proposal. *Journal of Marriage and Family*, 79(5), 1404–1418. https://doi.org/10.1111/jomf.12417
- Copeland, J. L., Ashe, M. C., Biddle, S. J., Brown, W. J., Buman, M. P., Chastin, S., Gardiner, P. A., Inoue, S., Jefferis, B. J., Oka, K., Owen, N., Sardinha, L. B., Skelton, D. A., Sugiyama, T., & Dogra, S. (2017). Sedentary time in older adults: a critical review of measurement, associations with health, and interventions. *British Journal of Sports Medicine*, 51(21), 1539–1539. https://doi.org/10.1136/bjsports-2016-097210
- Copeland, J. L., & Esliger, D. W. (2009). Accelerometer Assessment of Physical Activity in Active, Healthy Older Adults. *Journal of Aging and Physical Activity*, 17(1), 17–30. https://doi.org/10.1123/japa.17.1.17
- Corti, F. (2020). Evaluating transportation mode detection methods using multiple datasets and sensors. University of Zurich.
- Cummins, S. (2007). Commentary: Investigating neighbourhood effects on health--avoiding the 'Local Trap'. International Journal of Epidemiology, 36(2), 355–357. https://doi.org/10.1093/ije/dym033
- Davis, R., & Veltkamp, A. (2020). Wayfinding Strategies and Spatial Anxiety in Older Adults With and Without Alzheimer's Disease. Research in Gerontological Nursing, 13(1), 91–101. https://doi.org/10.3928/19404921-20191022-03
- de Jong Gierveld, J. (2004). Remarriage, Unmarried Cohabitation, Living Apart Together: Partner Relationships Following Bereavement or Divorce. *Journal of Marriage and Family*, 66(1), 236–243. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.0022-2445.2004.00017.x
- de Jong, R., & Mensonides, W. (2003). Wearable GPS Device as a Data Collection Method for Travel Research. Institute of Transport Studies Working Paper, ITS-WP-03-02, 23 p.
- de Paula, J. J., Diniz, B. S., Bicalho, M. A., Albuquerque, M. R., Nicolato, R., de Moraes, E. N., Romano-Silva, M. A., & Malloy-Diniz, L. F. (2015). Specific cognitive functions and depressive symptoms as predictors of activities of daily living in older adults with heterogeneous cognitive backgrounds. *Frontiers in Aging Neuroscience*, 7(JUL), 1–12. https://doi.org/10.3389/fnagi.2015.00139
- de Souto Barreto, P., Ferrandez, A.-M., & Saliba-Serre, B. (2013). Are Older Adults Who Volunteer to Participate in an Exercise Study Fitter and Healthier Than Nonvolunteers? The Participation Bias of the Study Population. *Journal of Physical Activity and Health*, 10(3), 359–367. https://doi.org/10.1123/jpah.10.3.359
- Demant Klinker, C., Schipperijn, J., Toftager, M., Kerr, J., & Troelsen, J. (2015). When cities move children: Development of a new methodology to assess context-specific physical activity behaviour among children and adolescents using accelerometers and GPS. *Health and Place*, 31, 90–99. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.healthplace.2014.11.006
- Didikoglu, A., Maharani, A., Payton, A., Pendleton, N., & Canal, M. M. (2019). Longitudinal change of sleep timing: association between chronotype and longevity in older adults. *Chronobiology International*, 36(9), 1285–1300. https://doi.org/10.1080/07420528.2019.1641111
- Dong, Z., Chen, Y. C., & Dobra, A. (2020). A statistical framework for measuring the temporal stability of human mobility patterns. *Journal of Applied Statistics*, 0(0), 1–19. https://doi.org/10.1080/02664763.2019.1711363
- Drennan, M. D., Klauber, M. R., Kripke, D. F., & Goyette, L. M. (1991). The effects of depression and age on the Horne-Ostberg morningness-eveningness score. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, 23(2), 93–98. https://doi.org/10.1016/0165-0327(91)90096-B
- Ebert, E. (2020). Comparison of Stop-Move Detection Algorithms for GPS Data of Older Adults. University of Zurich.
- Evans, G. W., Brennan, P. L., Skorpanich, M. A., & Held, D. (1984). Cognitive mapping and elderly adults: Verbal and location memory for urban landmarks. *Journals of Gerontology*, 39(4), 452–457. https://doi.org/10.1093/geronj/39.4.452
- Farivar, S. S., Cunningham, W. E., & Hays, R. D. (2007). Correlated physical and mental health summary scores for the SF-36 and SF-12 Health Survey, V.1. Health and Quality of Life Outcomes, 5, 3–10. https://doi.org/10.1186/1477-7525-5-54
- Faurholt-Jepsen, M., Busk, J., Vinberg, M., Christensen, E. M., Þórarinsdóttir, H., Frost, M., Bardram, J. E., & Kessing, L. V. (2021). Daily mobility patterns in patients with bipolar disorder and healthy individuals. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, 278(April 2020), 413–422. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jad.2020.09.087
- Feng, Z., Dibben, C., Witham, M. D., Donnan, P. T., Vadiveloo, T., Sniehotta, F., Crombie, I. K., & McMurdo, M. E. T. (2014). Dog ownership and physical activity in later life: A cross-sectional observational study. *Preventive Medicine*, 66, 101–106. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ypmed.2014.06.004
- Fillekes, M. P., Giannouli, E., Kim, E.-K., Zijlstra, W., & Weibel, R. (2019). Towards a comprehensive set of GPS-based indicators reflecting the multidimensional nature of daily mobility for applications in health and aging research. *International Journal of Health Geographics*, 18(1), 17. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12942-019-0181-0

- Fillekes, M. P., Kim, E.-K., Trumpf, R., Zijlstra, W., Giannouli, E., & Weibel, R. (2019). Assessing Older Adults' Daily Mobility: A Comparison of GPS-Derived and Self-Reported Mobility Indicators. Sensors, 19(20), 4551. https://doi.org/10.3390/s19204551
- Fillekes, M. P., Röcke, C., Katana, M., & Weibel, R. (2019). Self-reported versus GPS-derived indicators of daily mobility in a sample of healthy older adults. *Social Science and Medicine*, 220(October 2018), 193–202. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2018.11.010
- Fischer, D., Lombardi, D. A., Marucci-Wellman, H., & Roenneberg, T. (2017). Chronotypes in the US Influence of age and sex. PLOS ONE, 12(6), e0178782. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0178782
- Fisher, G. G., Chacon, M., & Chaffee, D. S. (2019). Theories of Cognitive Aging and Work. In B. B. Baltes, C. W. Rudolph, & H. Zacher (Eds.), Work Across the Lifespan (pp. 17–45). Elsevier. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-812756-8.00002-5
- Fleishman, J. A., & Lawrence, W. F. (2003). Demographic Variation in SF-12 Scores: True Differences or Differential Item Functioning? *Medical Care*, 41(Supplement), III-75-III–86. https://doi.org/10.1097/01.MLR.0000076052.42628.CF
- Folstein, M. F., Folstein, S. E., & McHugh, P. R. (1975). "Mini-mental state". Journal of Psychiatric Research, 12(3), 189–198. https://doi.org/10.1016/0022-3956(75)90026-6
- Fukushima, N., Amagasa, S., Kikuchi, H., Kataoka, A., Takamiya, T., Odagiri, Y., Machida, M., Oka, K., Owen, N., & Inoue, S. (2021). Associations of older adults' excursions from home with health-related physical activity and sedentary behavior. *Archives of Gerontology and Geriatrics*, 92, 104276. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.archger.2020.104276
- Gagliardi, C., Spazzafumo, L., Marcellini, F., Mollenkopf, H., Ruoppila, I., Tacken, M., & Szémann, Z. (2007). The outdoor mobility and leisure activities of older people in five European countries. *Ageing and Society*, 27(5), 683–700. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0144686X07006198
- Gandek, B., Ware, J. E., Aaronson, N. K., Apolone, G., Bjorner, J. B., Brazier, J. E., Bullinger, M., Kaasa, S., Leplege, A., Prieto, L., & Sullivan, M. (1998). Cross-validation of item selection and scoring for the SF-12 Health Survey in nine countries: Results from the IQOLA Project. *Journal of Clinical Epidemiology*, 51(11), 1171–1178. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0895-4356(98)00109-7
- Garatachea, N., Luque, G. T., & Gallego, J. G. (2010). Physical activity and energy expenditure measurements using accelerometers in older adults. *Nutricion Hospitalaria*, 25(2), 224–230. https://doi.org/10.3305/nh.2010.25.2.4439
- Geerlings, S. W., Beekman, A. T. F., Deeg, D. J. H., & Van Tilburg, W. (2000). Physical health and the onset and persistence of depression in older adults: An eight-wave prospective community-based study. *Psychological Medicine*, 30(2), 369–380. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0033291799001890
- Ghosh, S., & Ghosh, S. K. (2016). THUMP: Semantic Analysis on Trajectory Traces to Explore Human Movement Pattern. Proceedings of the 25th International Conference Companion on World Wide Web - WWW '16 Companion, 35–36. https://doi.org/10.1145/2872518.2893188
- Giannouli, E., Fillekes, M. P., Mellone, S., Weibel, R., Bock, O., & Zijlstra, W. (2019). Predictors of real-life mobility in community-dwelling older adults: an exploration based on a comprehensive framework for analyzing mobility. *European Review of Aging and Physical Activity*, 16(1), 19. https://doi.org/10.1186/s11556-019-0225-2
- Gill, S. C., Butterworth, P., Rodgers, B., & Mackinnon, A. (2007). Validity of the mental health component scale of the 12-item Short-Form Health Survey (MCS-12) as measure of common mental disorders in the general population. *Psychiatry Research*, 152(1), 63–71. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psychres.2006.11.005
- Goldman, N., Korenman, S., & Weinstein, R. (1995). Marital status and health among the elderly. *Social Science & Medicine*, 40(12), 1717–1730. https://doi.org/10.1016/0277-9536(94)00281-W
- Guc, B., May, M., Saygin, Y., Körner, C., Institut, F., Analyse-, I., & Birlinghoven, S. (2008). Semantic annotation of GPS trajectories. 11th AGILE International Conference on Geographic Information Science 2008.
- Hahsler, M., Piekenbrock, M., & Doran, D. (2019). dbscan : Fast Density-Based Clustering with R. *Journal of Statistical Software*, 91(1). https://doi.org/10.18637/jss.v091.i01
- Hamarat, E., Thompson, D., Zabrucky, K. M., Steele, D., Matheny, K. B., & Aysan, F. (2001). Perceived Stress and Coping Resource Availability as Predictors of Life Satisfaction in Young, Middle-Aged, and Older Adults. *Experimental Aging Research*, 27(2), 181–196. https://doi.org/10.1080/036107301750074051
- Harada, K., Masumoto, K., & Kondo, N. (2019). Daily and longitudinal associations of out-of-home time with objectively measured physical activity and sedentary behavior among middle-aged and older adults. *Journal of Behavioral Medicine*, 42(2), 315–329. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10865-018-9976-x
- Hautzinger, M., Bailer, M., Hofmeister, D., & Keller, F. (2012). Allgemeine Depressionsskala: ADS; Manual (2nd ed.). Hogrefe.
- Head, D., & Isom, M. (2010). Age effects on wayfinding and route learning skills. *Behavioural Brain Research*, 209(1), 49–58. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbr.2010.01.012
- Hébert, R. (1997). Functional decline in old age. CMAJ: Canadian Medical Association Journal, 157(8), 1037–1045. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/9347774
- Helmstaedter, C., & Durwen, H. F. (1990). VLMT: Verbaler Lern- und Merkfähigkeitstest: Ein praktikables und differenziertes Instrumentarium zur Prüfung der verbalen Gedächtnisleistungen. In *Schweizer Archiv für Neurologie, Neurochirurgie und Psychiatrie* (Vol. 141, Issue 1, pp. 21–30). Schwabe & Co.
- Henchoz, K., Cavalli, S., & Girardin, M. (2008). Health perception and health status in advanced old age: A paradox of association. *Journal of Aging Studies*, 22(3), 282–290. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaging.2007.03.002
- Henchoz, Y., Büla, C., von Gunten, A., Blanco, J. M., Seematter-Bagnoud, L., Démonet, J.-F., Waeber, G., Nanchen, D., & Santos-Eggimann, B. (2020). Trends in Physical and Cognitive Performance Among Community-Dwelling Older Adults in Switzerland. *The Journals of Gerontology: Series A*, 75(12), 2347–2353. https://doi.org/10.1093/gerona/glaa008

- Heo, J., Kim, J., Kim, B. G., & Heo, S. (2014). Weekend experiences and subjective well-being of retired older adults. American Journal of Health Behavior, 38(4), 598–604. https://doi.org/10.5993/AJHB.38.4.13
- Herbolsheimer, F., Ungar, N., & Peter, R. (2018). Why Is Social Isolation Among Older Adults Associated with Depressive Symptoms? The Mediating Role of Out-of-Home Physical Activity. *International Journal of Behavioral Medicine*, 25(6), 649– 657. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12529-018-9752-x
- Herlitz, A., & Rehnman, J. (2008). Sex Differences in Episodic Memory. Current Directions in Psychological Science, 17(1), 52–56. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-8721.2008.00547.x
- Hertzog, C., Van Alstine, J., Usala, P. D., Hultsch, D. F., & et al. (1990). Measurement properties of the Center for Epidemiological Studies Depression Scale (CES-D) in older populations. *Psychological Assessment*, 2(1), 64–72. https://doi.org/10.1037/1040-3590.2.1.64
- Hillman, C. H., Belopolsky, A. V., Snook, E. M., Kramer, A. F., & McAuley, E. (2004). Physical activity and executive control: Implications for increased cognitive health during older adulthood. *Research Quarterly for Exercise and Sport*, 75(2), 176– 185. https://doi.org/10.1080/02701367.2004.10609149
- Hiltunen, M. J. (2004). Second housing in Finland Perspective of mobility. *Thirteenth Nordic Symposium on Tourism and Hospitality*.
- Hirsch, J. A., Winters, M., Clarke, P., & McKay, H. (2014). Generating GPS activity spaces that shed light upon the mobility habits of older adults: a descriptive analysis. *International Journal of Health Geographics*, 13(1), 51. https://doi.org/10.1186/1476-072X-13-51
- Ho, S. H., Tan, D. P. S., Tan, P. J., Ng, K. W., Lim, Z. Z. B., Ng, I. H. L., Wong, L. H., Ginting, M. L., Yuen, B., Mallya, U. J., Chong, M. S., & Wong, C. H. (2020). The development and validation of a prototype mobility tracker for assessing the life space mobility and activity participation of older adults. *BMC Geriatrics*, 20(1), 1–12. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12877-020-01649-x
- Holliday, K. M., Howard, A. G., Emch, M., Rodríguez, D. A., Rosamond, W. D., & Evenson, K. R. (2017). Deriving a GPS Monitoring Time Recommendation for Physical Activity Studies of Adults. *Medicine and Science in Sports and Exercise*, 49(5), 939–947. https://doi.org/10.1249/MSS.00000000001190
- Holtzer, R., Verghese, J., Xue, X., & Lipton, R. B. (2006). Cognitive processes related to gait velocity: Results from the Einstein aging study. *Neuropsychology*, 20(2), 215–223. https://doi.org/10.1037/0894-4105.20.2.215
- Horgas, A. L., Wilms, H.-U., & Baltes, M. M. (1998). Daily Life in Very Old Age: Everyday Activities as Expression of Successful Living. *The Gerontologist*, 38(5), 556–568. https://doi.org/10.1093/geront/38.5.556
- Irvine, K. N., Warber, S. L., Devine-Wright, P., & Gaston, K. J. (2013). Understanding urban green space as a health resource: A qualitative comparison of visit motivation and derived effects among park users in sheffield, UK. International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health, 10(1), 417–442. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph10010417
- Isaacson, M., Shoval, N., Wahl, H. W., Oswald, F., & Auslander, G. (2016). Compliance and data quality in GPS-based studies. *Transportation*, 43(1), 25–36. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11116-014-9560-3
- Jaussent, I., Dauvilliers, Y., Ancelin, M.-L., Dartigues, J.-F., Tavernier, B., Touchon, J., Ritchie, K., & Besset, A. (2011). Insomnia Symptoms in Older Adults: Associated Factors and Gender Differences. *The American Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry*, 19(1), 88–97. https://doi.org/10.1097/JGP.0b013e3181e049b6
- Jedrziewski, M. K., Lee, V. M. Y., & Trojanowski, J. Q. (2007). Physical activity and cognitive health. *Alzheimer's and Dementia*, 3(2), 98–108. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jalz.2007.01.009
- Jenkinson, C., Layte, R., Jenkinson, D., Lawrence, K., Petersen, S., Paice, C., & Stradling, J. (1997). A shorter form health survey: Can the sf-12 replicate results from the sf-36 in longitudinal studies? *Journal of Public Health (United Kingdom)*, 19(2), 179– 186. https://doi.org/10.1093/oxfordjournals.pubmed.a024606
- Johnson, S. M., & White, G. (1971). Self-observation as an agent of behavioral change. Behavior Therapy, 2(4), 488–497. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0005-7894(71)80095-3
- Kanagala, H. K., & Jaya Rama Krishnaiah, V. V. (2016). A comparative study of K-Means, DBSCAN and OPTICS. 2016 International Conference on Computer Communication and Informatics (ICCCI), 12, 1–6. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICCCI.2016.7479923
- Karlsson, S. G., & Borell, K. (2002). Intimacy and autonomy, gender and ageing: Living apart together. Ageing International, 27(4), 11–26. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12126-002-1012-2
- Kaspar, R., Oswald, F., Wahl, H. W., Voss, E., & Wettstein, M. (2015). Daily mood and out-of-home mobility in older adults: Does cognitive impairment matter? *Journal of Applied Gerontology*, 34(1), 26–47. https://doi.org/10.1177/0733464812466290
- Kerr, J., Marshall, S., Godbole, S., Neukam, S., Crist, K., Wasilenko, K., Golshan, S., & Buchner, D. (2012). The relationship between outdoor activity and health in older adults using GPS. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 9(12), 4615–4625. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph9124615
- Keskinen, K. E., Gao, Y., Rantakokko, M., Rantanen, T., & Portegijs, E. (2020). Associations of Environmental Features With Outdoor Physical Activity on Weekdays and Weekend Days: A Cross-Sectional Study Among Older People. Frontiers in Public Health, 8(October), 1–11. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpubh.2020.578275
- Kestens, Y., Thierry, B., & Chaix, B. (2016). Re-creating daily mobility histories for health research from raw GPS tracks: Validation of a kernel-based algorithm using real-life data. *Health & Place*, 40, 29–33. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.healthplace.2016.04.004
- Kikuchi, H., Inoue, S., Sugiyama, T., Owen, N., Oka, K., Nakaya, T., & Shimomitsu, T. (2014). Distinct associations of different sedentary behaviors with health-related attributes among older adults. *Preventive Medicine*, 67, 335–339. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ypmed.2014.08.011

- Kitamura, R., & van der Hoorn, T. (1987). Regularity and irreversibility of weekly travel behavior. *Transportation*, 14(3), 227–251. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00837531
- Kitterød, R. H. (2001). Does the recording of parallel activities in time use diaries affect the way people report their main activities? Social Indicators Research, 56(2), 145–178. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1012289811886
- Klap, R., Unroe, K. T., & Unützer, J. (2003). Caring for Mental Illness in the United States: A Focus on Older Adults. The American Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry, 11(5), 517–524. https://doi.org/10.1097/00019442-200309000-00006
- Klenk, J., Büchele, G., Rapp, K., Franke, S., & Peter, R. (2012). Walking on sunshine: effect of weather conditions on physical activity in older people. *Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health*, 66(5), 474–476. https://doi.org/10.1136/jech.2010.128090
- Koenig, H. G., George, L. K., & Schneider, R. (1994). Mental Health Care for Older Adults in the Year 2020: A Dangerous and Avoided Topic. *The Gerontologist*, 34(5), 674–679. https://doi.org/10.1093/geront/34.5.674
- Ku, P.-W., Liu, Y.-T., Lo, M.-K., Chen, L.-J., & Stubbs, B. (2017). Higher levels of objectively measured sedentary behavior is associated with worse cognitive ability: Two-year follow-up study in community-dwelling older adults. *Experimental Gerontology*, 99(July), 110–114. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.exger.2017.09.014
- Lail, P., McCormack, G. R., & Rock, M. (2011). Does dog-ownership influence seasonal patterns of neighbourhood-based walking among adults? A longitudinal study. *BMC Public Health*, 11. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2458-11-148
- Langa, K. M., Llewellyn, D. J., Lang, I. A., Weir, D. R., Wallace, R. B., Kabeto, M. U., & Huppert, F. A. (2009). Cognitive health among older adults in the United States and in England. BMC Geriatrics, 9(1), 1–11. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2318-9-23
- Leask, C. F., Harvey, J. A., Skelton, D. A., & Chastin, S. F. M. (2015). Exploring the context of sedentary behaviour in older adults (What, where, why, when and with whom). European Review of Aging and Physical Activity, 12(1), 1–8. https://doi.org/10.1186/s11556-015-0146-7
- Leech, J. A., Nelson, W. C., Burnett, R. T., Aaron, S., & Raizenne, M. E. (2002). It's about time: A comparison of Canadian and American time–activity patterns. *Journal of Exposure Science & Environmental Epidemiology*, 12(6), 427–432. https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.jea.7500244
- Lehr, D., Hillert, A., Schmitz, E., & Sosnowsky, N. (2008). Screening depressiver störungen mittels allgemeiner depressionsskala (ADS-K) und state-trait depressions scales (STDS-T). *Diagnostica*, 1, 1–10. https://doi.org/10.1026/0012-1924.54.1.
- Lewinsohn, P. M., Seeley, J. R., Roberts, R. E., & Allen, N. B. (1997). Center for Epidemiologic Studies Depression Scale (CES-D) as a screening instrument for depression among community-residing older adults. *Psychology and Aging*, 12(2), 277–287. https://doi.org/10.1037/0882-7974.12.2.277
- Liang, J. (1986). Self-reported physical health among aged adults. *Journals of Gerontology*, 41(2), 248–260. https://doi.org/10.1093/geronj/41.2.248
- Lin, Q., Zhang, D., Connelly, K., Ni, H., Yu, Z., & Zhou, X. (2015). Disorientation detection by mining GPS trajectories for cognitively-impaired elders. *Pervasive and Mobile Computing*, 19, 71–85. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pmcj.2014.01.003
- Listunova, L., Bartolovic, M., Weisbrod, M., & Roesch-Ely, D. (2016). Unterschiede im verbalen Lernen und Gedächtnis zwischen (teil–)remittierten Patienten mit depressiver Episode und Schizophrenie. Zeitschrift Für Neuropsychologie, 27(1), 7–21. https://doi.org/10.1024/1016-264X/a000167
- Loebach, J. E., & Gilliland, J. A. (2016). Free Range Kids? Using GPS-Derived Activity Spaces to Examine Children's Neighborhood Activity and Mobility. *Environment and Behavior*, 48(3), 421–453. https://doi.org/10.1177/0013916514543177
- Margraf, J., Lavallee, K., Zhang, X., & Schneider, S. (2016). Social Rhythm and Mental Health: A Cross-Cultural Comparison. PLOS ONE, 11(3), e0150312. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0150312
- Marottoli, R. A., de Leon, C. F. M., Glass, T. A., Williams, C. S., Cooney, L. M., Berkman, L. F., & Tinetti, M. E. (1997). Driving Cessation and Increased Depressive Symptoms: Prospective Evidence from the New Haven EPESE. *Journal of the American Geriatrics Society*, 45(2), 202–206. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1532-5415.1997.tb04508.x
- Marshall, S., Kerr, J., Carlson, J., Cadmus-Bertram, L., Patterson, R., Wasilenko, K., Crist, K., Rosenberg, D., & Natarajan, L. (2015). Patterns of weekday and weekend sedentary behavior among older adults. *Journal of Aging and Physical Activity*, 23(4), 534–541. https://doi.org/10.1123/japa.2013-0208
- Martin, M., Weibel, R., Rocke, C., & Boker, S. M. (2018). Semantic Activity Analytics for Healthy Aging: Challenges and Opportunities. *IEEE Pervasive Computing*, 17(3), 73–77. https://doi.org/10.1109/MPRV.2018.03367738
- Martinson, B. C., Crain, A. L., Sherwood, N. E., Hayes, M. G., Pronk, N. P., & O'Connor, P. J. (2010). Population Reach and Recruitment Bias in a Maintenance RCT in Physically Active Older Adults. *Journal of Physical Activity and Health*, 7(1), 127–135. https://doi.org/10.1123/jpah.7.1.127
- May, D., Nayak, U. S. L., & Isaacs, B. (1985). The life-space diary: A measure of mobility in old people at home. *International Rehabilitation Medicine*, 7(4), 182–186. https://doi.org/10.3109/03790798509165993
- McBurney, D. H., Gaulin, S. J. C., Devineni, T., & Adams, C. (1997). Superior spatial memory of women: Stronger evidence for the gathering hypothesis. *Evolution and Human Behavior*, 18(3), 165–174. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1090-5138(97)00001-9
- Meister, H., Schreitmüller, S., Grugel, L., Beutner, D., Walger, M., & Meister, I. (2013). Examining Speech Perception in Noise and Cognitive Functions in the Elderly. *American Journal of Audiology*, 22(2), 310–312. https://doi.org/10.1044/1059-0889(2012/12-0067)
- Meister, H., Schreitmüller, S., Grugel, L., Landwehr, M., von Wedel, H., Walger, M., & Meister, I. (2011). Untersuchungen zum Sprachverstehen und zu kognitiven Fähigkeiten im Alter. *Hno*, 59(7), 689–695. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00106-011-2262-7

- Meyer, T. D., & Hautzinger, M. (2001). Allgemeine Depressions-Skala (ADS). *Diagnostica*, 47(4), 208–215. https://doi.org/10.1026//0012-1924.47.4.208
- Mitolo, M., Gardini, S., Caffarra, P., Ronconi, L., Venneri, A., & Pazzaglia, F. (2015). Relationship between spatial ability, visuospatial working memory and self-assessed spatial orientation ability: a study in older adults. *Cognitive Processing*, 16(2), 165–176. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10339-015-0647-3
- Moffat, S. D. (2017). Spatial Cognition and Wayfinding. In *Encyclopedia of Geropsychology* (Vol. 61, Issue 3, pp. 2236–2244). Springer Singapore. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-287-082-7_212
- Mollenkopf, H., Marcellini, F., Ruoppila, I., Széman, Z., Tacken, M., & Wahl, H.-W. (2004). Social and behavioural science perspectives on out-of-home mobility in later life: findings from the European project MOBILATE. *European Journal of Ageing*, 1(1), 45–53. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10433-004-0004-3
- Monk, T. H., Frank, E., Potts, J. M., & Kupfer, D. J. (2002). A simple way to measure daily lifestyle regularity. Journal of Sleep Research, 11(3), 183–190. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-2869.2002.00300.x
- Monk, T. H., Reynolds, C. F., Kupfer, D. J., Hoch, C. C., Carrier, J., & Houck, P. R. (1997). Differences over the life span in daily life-style regularity. *Chronobiology International*, 14(3), 295–306. https://doi.org/10.3109/07420529709001421
- Monk, T. H., Reynolds, C. F., Machen, M. A., & Kupfer, D. J. (1992). Daily social rhythms in the elderly and their relation to objectively recorded sleep. Sleep, 15(4), 322–329. https://doi.org/10.1093/sleep/15.4.322
- Montoliu, R., Blom, J., & Gatica-Perez, D. (2013). Discovering places of interest in everyday life from smartphone data. *Multimedia Tools and Applications*, 62(1), 179–207. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11042-011-0982-z
- Muffato, V., Meneghetti, C., & De Beni, R. (2016). Not all is lost in older adults' route learning: The role of visuo-spatial abilities and type of task. *Journal of Environmental Psychology*, 47, 230–241. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvp.2016.07.003
- Müller, D. K., & Marjavaara, R. (2012). From second home to primary residence: Migration towards recreational properties in Sweden 1991–2005. *Tijdschrift Voor Economische En Sociale Geografie*, 103(1), 53–68. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-9663.2011.00674.x
- Müller, S. R., Peters, H., Matz, S. C., Wang, W., & Harari, G. M. (2020). Investigating the Relationships Between Mobility Behaviours and Indicators of Subjective Well-Being Using Smartphone-Based Experience Sampling and GPS Tracking. *European Journal of Personality*, 34(5), 714–732. https://doi.org/10.1002/per.2262
- Murrell, S. A., Himmelfarb, S., & Wright, K. (1983). Prevalence of depression and its correlates in older adults. *American Journal of Epidemiology*, 117(2), 173–185. https://doi.org/10.1093/oxfordjournals.aje.a113528
- Ng, S. T., Tey, N. P., & Asadullah, M. N. (2017). What matters for life satisfaction among the oldest-old? Evidence from China. *PLOS ONE*, 12(2), e0171799. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0171799
- Norstrand, J. A., & Xu, Q. (2012). Social Capital and Health Outcomes Among Older Adults in China: The Urban-Rural Dimension. *The Gerontologist*, 52(3), 325–334. https://doi.org/10.1093/geront/gnr072
- Ohayon, M. M., Zulley, J., Guilleminault, C., Smirne, S., & Priest, R. G. (2001). How age and daytime activities are related to insomnia in the general population: Consequences for older people. *Journal of the American Geriatrics Society*, 49(4), 360– 366. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1532-5415.2001.49077.x
- Olton, D. S. (1977). Spatial Memory. Scientific American, 236(6), 82–99. https://www.jstor.org/stable/24954072%0A
- Oswald, F., Wahl, H.-W., Voss, E., Schilling, O., Freytag, T., Auslander, G., Shoval, N., Heinik, J., & Landau, R. (2010). The Use of Tracking Technologies for the Analysis of Outdoor Mobility in the Face of Dementia: First Steps into a Project and Some Illustrative Findings From Germany. *Journal of Housing For the Elderly*, 24(1), 55–73. https://doi.org/10.1080/02763890903327481
- Ottoni, C. A., Sims-Gould, J., Winters, M., Heijnen, M., & McKay, H. A. (2016). "Benches become like porches": Built and social environment influences on older adults' experiences of mobility and well-being. *Social Science and Medicine*, 169, 33–41. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2016.08.044
- Paris, C. (2009). Re-positioning second homes within housing studies: Household investment, gentrification, multiple residence, mobility and hyper-consumption. *Housing, Theory and Society*, 26(4), 292–310. https://doi.org/10.1080/14036090802300392
- Parslow, R. A., Jorm, A. F., Christensen, H., Rodgers, B., & Jacomb, P. (2005). Pet ownership and health in older adults: Findings from a survey of 2,551 community-based australians aged 60-64. *Gerontology*, 51(1), 40–47. https://doi.org/10.1159/000081433
- Petersen, J., Austin, D., Mattek, N., & Kaye, J. (2015). Time out-of-home and cognitive, physical, and emotional wellbeing of older adults: A longitudinal mixed effects model. *PLoS ONE*, *10*(10), 1–16. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0139643
- Phillips, J., Walford, N., Hockey, A., Foreman, N., & Lewis, M. (2013). Older people and outdoor environments: Pedestrian anxieties and barriers in the use of familiar and unfamiliar spaces. *Geoforum*, 47, 113–124. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.geoforum.2013.04.002
- Ptok, M., Buller, N., Kuske, S., & Hecker, H. (2005). Verbaler Lern- und Merkfähigkeitstest. *HNO*, 53(4), 369–375. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00106-004-1104-2
- Purtle, J., Nelson, K. L., Yang, Y., Langellier, B., Stankov, I., & Diez Roux, A. V. (2019). Urban–Rural Differences in Older Adult Depression: A Systematic Review and Meta-analysis of Comparative Studies. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*, 56(4), 603–613. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre.2018.11.008
- Raina, P., Waltner-Toews, D., Bonnett, B., Woodward, C., & Abernathy, T. (1999). Influence of companion animals on the physical and psychological health of older people: An analysis of a one-year longitudinal study. *Journal of the American Geriatrics Society*, 47(3), 323–329. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1532-5415.1999.tb02996.x
- Rajala, T. (2010). spatgraphs: Proximity Description of Spatial Point Patterns Using Graphs. *R Report*, 1–3. http://tuomas.sokkelo.net/code/spatgraphs_paper.pdf

- Rapp, K., Mikolaizak, S., Rothenbacher, D., Denkinger, M. D., & Klenk, J. (2018). Prospective analysis of time out-of-home and objectively measured walking duration during a week in a large cohort of older adults. *European Review of Aging and Physical Activity*, 15(1), 1–7. https://doi.org/10.1186/s11556-018-0197-7
- Rasch, B., Büchel, C., Gais, S., & Born, J. (2007). Odor cues during slow-wave sleep prompt declarative memory consolidation. *Science*, 315(5817), 1426–1429. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1138581
- Rasinaho, M., Hirvensalo, M., Leinonen, R., Lintunen, T., & Rantanen, T. (2007). Motives for and Barriers to Physical Activity among Older Adults with Mobility Limitations. *Journal of Aging and Physical Activity*, 15(1), 90–102. https://doi.org/10.1123/japa.15.1.90
- Raychaudhuri, S. (2008). Introduction to Monte Carlo simulation. In S. J. Mason, R. R. Hill, L. Mönch, O. Rose, T. Jefferson, & J. W. Fowler (Eds.), 2008 Winter Simulation Conference (Vol. 1204, pp. 91–100). IEEE. https://doi.org/10.1109/WSC.2008.4736059
- Ready, R. E., Weinberger, M. I., & Jones, K. M. (2007). How happy have you felt lately? Two diary studies of emotion recall in older and younger adults. *Cognition and Emotion*, 21(4), 728–757. https://doi.org/10.1080/02699930600948269
- Reed, P. G. (1989). Mental Health of Older Adults. Western Journal of Nursing Research, 11(2), 143–163. https://doi.org/10.1177/019394598901100202
- Régnier-Loilier, A., Beaujouan, É., & Villeneuve-Gokalp, C. (2009). Neither single, nor in a couple: A study of living apart together in France. Demographic Research, 21, 75–108. https://doi.org/10.4054/DemRes.2009.21.4
- Richmond, R. L., Law, J., & Kay-Lambkin, F. (2011). Physical, mental, and cognitive function in a convenience sample of centenarians in Australia. *Journal of the American Geriatrics Society*, 59(6), 1080–1086. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1532-5415.2011.03404.x
- Riedel-Heller, S. G., Weyerer, S., König, H. H., & Luppa, M. (2012). Depression im Alter. Herausforderung für eine Gesellschaft der Langlebigen. Nervenarzt, 83(11), 1373–1378. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00115-012-3586-6
- Rieker, K. (2014). Multilokales Wohnen Vorkommen und Prävalenz. Swiss Federal Institute of Technology Zurich.
- Röcke, C., Katana, M., Fillekes, M. P., Bereuter, P., Martin, M., & Weibel, R. (n.d.). *Mobility, activity, and social interactions in the daily lives of healthy older adults: study protocol of the MOASIS project. (in preparation).*
- Roenneberg, T., Wirz-Justice, A., & Merrow, M. (2003). Life between Clocks: Daily Temporal Patterns of Human Chronotypes. Journal of Biological Rhythms, 18(1), 80–90. https://doi.org/10.1177/0748730402239679
- Rosenberg, D. E., Bellettiere, J., Gardiner, P. A., Villarreal, V. N., Crist, K., & Kerr, J. (2015). Independent Associations between Sedentary Behaviors and Mental, Cognitive, Physical, and Functional Health among Older Adults in Retirement Communities. Journals of Gerontology - Series A Biological Sciences and Medical Sciences, 71(1), 78–83. https://doi.org/10.1093/gerona/glv103
- Roser, K., Mader, L., Baenziger, J., Sommer, G., Kuehni, C. E., & Michel, G. (2019). Health-related quality of life in Switzerland: normative data for the SF-36v2 questionnaire. *Quality of Life Research*, 28(7), 1963–1977. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11136-019-02161-5
- Saeb, S., Lattie, E. G., Schueller, S. M., Kording, K. P., & Mohr, D. C. (2016). The relationship between mobile phone location sensor data and depressive symptom severity. *PeerJ*, 4(9), e2537. https://doi.org/10.7717/peerJ.2537
- Sakurai, R., Kawai, H., Suzuki, H., Kim, H., Watanabe, Y., Hirano, H., Ihara, K., Obuchi, S., & Fujiwara, Y. (2019). Poor Social Network, Not Living Alone, Is Associated With Incidence of Adverse Health Outcomes in Older Adults. *Journal of the American Medical Directors Association*, 20(11), 1438–1443. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jamda.2019.02.021
- Schumann-Hengsteler, R. (1996). Children's and adults' visuospatial memory: The game concentration. *Journal of Genetic Psychology*, 157(1), 77–92. https://doi.org/10.1080/00221325.1996.9914847
- Shannon, C. E. (1948). A Mathematical Theory of Communication. Bell System Technical Journal, 27(3), 379-423.
- Shoval, N., Auslander, G., Cohen-Shalom, K., Isaacson, M., Landau, R., & Heinik, J. (2010). What can we learn about the mobility of the elderly in the GPS era? *Journal of Transport Geography*, 18(5), 603–612. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jtrangeo.2010.03.012
- Shoval, N., Wahl, H. W., Auslander, G., Isaacson, M., Oswald, F., Edry, T., Landau, R., & Heinik, J. (2011). Use of the global positioning system to measure the out-of-home mobility of older adults with differing cognitive functioning. *Ageing and Society*, 31(5), 849–869. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0144686X10001455
- Simões, M. do S. M. P., Garcia, I. F. F., Costa, L. da C. M., & Lunardi, A. C. (2018). Life-Space Assessment questionnaire: Novel measurement properties for Brazilian community-dwelling older adults. *Geriatrics and Gerontology International*, 18(5), 783–789. https://doi.org/10.1111/ggi.13263
- Simon, S. L., Walsh, D. A., Regnier, V. A., & Krauss, I. K. (1992). Spatial cognition and neighborhood use: the relationship in older adults. *Psychology and Aging*, 7(3), 389–394. https://doi.org/10.1037/0882-7974.7.3.389
- Singh-Manoux, A., Dugravot, A., Shipley, M. J., Ferrie, J. E., Martikainen, P., Goldberg, M., & Zins, M. (2007). The association between self-rated health and mortality in different socioeconomic groups in the GAZEL cohort study. *International Journal of Epidemiology*, 36(6), 1222–1228. https://doi.org/10.1093/ije/dym170
- Siren, A., Hjorthol, R., & Levin, L. (2015). Different types of out-of-home activities and well-being amongst urban residing old persons with mobility impediments. *Journal of Transport and Health*, 2(1), 14–21. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jth.2014.11.004
- St John, P. D., Blandford, A. A., & Strain, L. A. (2006). Depressive symptoms among older adults in urban and rural areas. International Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry, 21(12), 1175–1180. https://doi.org/10.1002/gps.1637
- Stalvey, B. T., Owsley, C., Sloane, M. E., & Ball, K. (1999). The life space questionnaire: A measure of the extent of mobility of older adults. *Journal of Applied Gerontology*, 18(4), 460–478. https://doi.org/10.1177/073346489901800404

- Stanley, K., Yoo, E. H., Paul, T., & Bell, S. (2018). How many days are enough?: capturing routine human mobility. International Journal of Geographical Information Science, 32(7), 1485–1504. https://doi.org/10.1080/13658816.2018.1434888
- Stein, J., Luppa, M., Mahnke, J., Weyerer, S., Schomerus, G., & Riedel-Heller, S. G. (2014). Depressionsscreening am Telefon mittels der Allgemeinen Depressionsskala (ADS): Ergebnisse einer bevölkerungsrepräsentativen Erhebung. *Psychiatrische Praxis*, 41(3), 135–141. https://doi.org/10.1055/s-0033-1343176
- Strawbridge, W. J., Deleger, S., Roberts, R. E., & Kaplan, G. A. (2002). Physical activity reduces the risk of subsequent depression for older adults. *American Journal of Epidemiology*, 156(4), 328–334. https://doi.org/10.1093/aje/kwf047
- Strohm, C. Q., Seltzer, J. A., Cochran, S. D., & Mays, V. M. (2009). 'Living apart together' relationships in the United States. Demographic Research, 21, 177–214. https://doi.org/10.4054/DemRes.2009.21.7
- Suh, S., Yang, H.-C., Kim, N., Yu, J. H., Choi, S., Yun, C.-H., & Shin, C. (2017). Chronotype Differences in Health Behaviors and Health-Related Quality of Life: A Population-Based Study Among Aged and Older Adults. *Behavioral Sleep Medicine*, 15(5), 361–376. https://doi.org/10.1080/15402002.2016.1141768
- swisstopo. (2019). Einfach Koordinaten von Adressen in der Schweiz generieren und auf map.geo.admin.ch anzeigen. https://www.geo.admin.ch/de/news/aktuell.detail.news.html/geo-internet/news2019/news20190307.html
- Thierry, B., Chaix, B., & Kestens, Y. (2013). Detecting activity locations from raw GPS data: A novel kernel-based algorithm. International Journal of Health Geographics, 12, 1–10. https://doi.org/10.1186/1476-072X-12-14
- Toader, B., Sprumont, F., Faye, S., Popescu, M., & Viti, F. (2017). Usage of smartphone data to derive an indicator for collaborative mobility between individuals. *ISPRS International Journal of Geo-Information*, 6(3), 1–26. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijgi6030062
- Toma, A., Hamer, M., & Shankar, A. (2015). Associations between neighborhood perceptions and mental well-being among older adults. *Health and Place*, 34, 46–53. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.healthplace.2015.03.014
- Trelle, A. N. (2016). Episodic Memory Decline in Healthy Ageing. University of Cambridge.
- Tröndle, J. (2015). Der Gotthard-Basistunnel Bau und Instandhaltung. In Aspekte der Baubetriebslehre in Forschung und Praxis (pp. 657–667). Springer Fachmedien Wiesbaden. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-658-09359-4_38
- Troyer, A. K., Graves, R. E., & Cullum, C. M. (1994). Executive functioning as a mediator of the relationship between age and episodic memory in healthy aging. *Aging, Neuropsychology, and Cognition*, 1(1), 45–53. https://doi.org/10.1080/09289919408251449
- Tudor-Locke, C., Jones, G. R., Myers, A. M., Paterson, D. H., & Ecclestone, N. A. (2002). Contribution of Structured Exercise Class Participation and Informal Walking for Exercise to Daily Physical Activity in Community-Dwelling Older Adults. *Research Quarterly for Exercise and Sport*, 73(3), 350–356. https://doi.org/10.1080/02701367.2002.10609031
- Tulving, E. (1972). Episodic and semantic memory. Organization of Memory, 1, 381-403.
- Tulving, E. (2002). Episodic Memory: From Mind to Brain. *Annual Review of Psychology*, 53(1), 1–25. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.psych.53.100901.135114
- Tulving, E., & Markowitsch, H. J. (1998). Episodic and declarative memory: Role of the hippocampus. *Hippocampus*, 8(3), 198–204. https://doi.org/10.1002/(SICI)1098-1063(1998)8:3<198::AID-HIPO2>3.0.CO;2-G
- u-blox. (2016). u-blox M8 concurrent GNSS modules Data Sheet. In Data Sheet (p. 15).
- United Nations Department of Economic and Social Affairs Population Division. (2019). World Population Ageing 2019 Highlights. In Economic and Social Affairs, Population Division. United Nations. http://link.springer.com/chapter/10.1007/978-94-007-5204-7_6
- Välimäki, R. (2020). The relationship between visiting places and the health of the older adults: through spatial trajectory data. University of Zurich.
- van den Berg, P., Kemperman, A., de Kleijn, B., & Borgers, A. (2015). Locations that support social activity participation of the aging population. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 12(9), 10432–10449. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph120910432
- Van Kann, D. H. H., de Vries, S. I., Schipperijn, J., de Vries, N. K., Jansen, M. W. J., & Kremers, S. P. J. (2016). Schoolyard Characteristics, Physical Activity, and Sedentary Behavior: Combining GPS and Accelerometry. *Journal of School Health*, 86(12), 913–921. https://doi.org/10.1111/josh.12459
- van Tienoven, T. P., Minnen, J., Daniels, S., Weenas, D., Raaijmakers, A., & Glorieux, I. (2014). Calculating the social rhythm metric (SRM) and examining its use in interpersonal social rhythm therapy (iPSRT) in a healthy population study. *Behavioral Sciences*, 4(3), 265–277. https://doi.org/10.3390/bs4030265
- Vanwolleghem, G., Schipperijn, J., Gheysen, F., Cardon, G., De Bourdeaudhuij, I., & Van Dyck, D. (2016). Children's GPSdetermined versus self-reported transport in leisure time and associations with parental perceptions of the neighborhood environment. *International Journal of Health Geographics*, 15(1), 1–12. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12942-016-0045-9
- Vellas, B. J., Wayne, S. J., Romero, L. J., Baumgartner, R. N., & Garry, P. J. (1997). Fear of falling and restriction of mobility in elderly fallers. Age and Ageing, 26(3), 189–193. https://doi.org/10.1093/ageing/26.3.189
- Volz-Sidiropoulou, E., Poll, E., Forkmann, T., & Gauggel, S. (2010). Erweiterte Altersnormen zum Verbalen Lern-und Merkfähigkeitstest (VLMT). Klinische Diagnostik Und Evaluation, 3(3), 226–243.
- Wang, L. (Peggy), Hamaker, E., & Bergeman, C. S. (2012). Investigating inter-individual differences in short-term intraindividual variability. *Psychological Methods*, 17(4), 567–581. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0029317
- Ware, J. E., Kosinski, M., & Keller, S. D. (1995). SF-12: How to Score the SF-12 Physical and Mental Health Summary Scales (2nd ed.). The Health Institute, New England Medical Center.

- Ware, J. E., Kosinski, M., & Keller, S. D. (1996). A 12-Item Short-Form Health Survey: Construction of Scales and Preliminary Tests of Reliability and Validity. *Medical Care*, 34(3), 220–233. https://doi.org/10.1097/00005650-199603000-00003
- Ware, J. E., & Sherbourne, C. D. (1992). The MOS 36-item short-form health survey (Sf-36): I. conceptual framework and item selection. *Medical Care*, 30(6), 473–483. https://doi.org/10.1097/00005650-199206000-00002
- Washburn, D. A., & Gulledge, J. P. (2002). A Species Difference in Visuospatial Memory in Adult Humans and Rhesus Monkeys: The Concentration Game. *International Journal of Comparative Psychology*, 15(4), 288–302. http://www.escholarship.org/uc/item/58z1518q
- Washburn, D. A., Gulledge, J. P., James, F., & Rumbaugh, D. M. (2007). A Species Difference in Visuospatial Working Memory: Does Language Link "What" with "Where"? International Journal of Comparative Psychology, 20, 55–64.
- Wettstein, M., Wahl, H.-W., Shoval, N., Auslander, G., Oswald, F., & Heinik, J. (2014). Cognitive status moderates the relationship between out-of-home behavior (OOHB), environmental mastery and affect. Archives of Gerontology and Geriatrics, 59(1), 113–121. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.archger.2014.03.015
- Wettstein, M., Wahl, H. W., & Diehl, M. K. (2014). A multidimensional view of out-of-home behaviors in cognitively unimpaired older adults: Examining differential effects of socio-demographic, cognitive, and health-related predictors. *European Journal of Ageing*, 11(2), 141–153. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10433-013-0292-6
- Wettstein, M., Wahl, H. W., Shoval, N., Oswald, F., Voss, E., Seidl, U., Frölich, L., Auslander, G., Heinik, J., & Landau, R. (2015). Out-of-home behavior and cognitive impairment in older adults: Findings of the sentra project. *Journal of Applied Gerontology*, 34(1), 3–25. https://doi.org/10.1177/0733464812459373
- Williams, M. J., Whitaker, R. M., & Allen, S. M. (2012). Measuring individual regularity in human visiting patterns. Proceedings -2012 ASE/IEEE International Conference on Privacy, Security, Risk and Trust and 2012 ASE/IEEE International Conference on Social Computing, SocialCom/PASSAT 2012, 117–122. https://doi.org/10.1109/SocialCom-PASSAT.2012.93
- World Health Organization. (2004). Promoting Mental Health: Concepts, Emerging Evidence, Practice (H. Hermann, S. Saxena, & R. Moodie (eds.)).
- World Health Organization. (2015). World Report on Ageing and Health.
- Wu, Z., Schimmele, C. M., & Chappell, N. L. (2012). Aging and Late-Life Depression. Journal of Aging and Health, 24(1), 3–28. https://doi.org/10.1177/0898264311422599
- You, K. S., & Lee, H. (2006). The Physical, Mental, and Emotional Health of Older People Who Are Living Alone or With Relatives. *Archives of Psychiatric Nursing*, 20(4), 193–201. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apnu.2005.12.008
- Yu, D. S. F., Yan, E. C. W., & Chow, C. K. (2015). Interpreting SF-12 mental component score: an investigation of its convergent validity with CESD-10. *Quality of Life Research*, 24(9), 2209–2217. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11136-015-0959-x
- Zeitler, E., & Buys, L. (2015). Mobility and out-of-home activities of older people living in suburban environments: 'Because I'm a driver, I don't have a problem'''. *Ageing and Society*, *35*(4), 785–808. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0144686X13001086
- Zeitler, E., Buys, L., Aird, R., & Miller, E. (2012). Mobility and active ageing in suburban environments: Findings from in-depth interviews and person-based GPS tracking. *Current Gerontology and Geriatrics Research*, 2012. https://doi.org/10.1155/2012/257186
- Zenk, S. N., Matthews, S. A., Kraft, A. N., & Jones, K. K. (2018). How many days of global positioning system (GPS) monitoring do you need to measure activity space environments in health research? *Health and Place*, 51(January), 52–60. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.healthplace.2018.02.004
- Zhu, L., Duval, C., Boissy, P., Montero-Odasso, M., Zou, G., Jog, M., & Speechley, M. (2020). Comparing GPS-Based Community Mobility Measures with Self-report Assessments in Older Adults with Parkinson's Disease. *The Journals of Gerontology:* Series A. https://doi.org/10.1093/gerona/glaa012

Appendix

8 Appendix

8.1 Additional Tables

	over	all TOH	r dai	nean ly TOH	m dail	edian ly TOH	medi TC we	ian daily DH on ekdays	medi TC we	ian daily DH on ekends	We Pre	eekday valence	Days h	s fully at Iome	Time A	Period- ctive	Time Act wee	Period- ive on ekdays	Time Act we	ePeriod- tive on ekends
	ρ	p	ρ	p	ρ	p	ρ	р	ρ	p	ρ	p	ρ	p	ρ	p	ρ	р	ρ	р
overall TOH			.80	<.001*	.78	<.001*	.79	<.001*	.70	<.001*	39	<.001*	44	<.001*	.07	.79	.05	.65	.11	.30
mean daily TOH	.80	<.001*			.89	<.001*	.92	<.001*	.78	<.001*	39	<.001*	47	<.001*	.12	.06	.11	.29	.00	.97
median daily TOH	.78	<.001*	.89	<.001*			.86	<.001*	.88	<.001*	60	<.001*	44	<.001*	.02	.76	.04	.71	01	.92
median daily TOH on weekdays	.79	<.001*	.92	<.001*	.86	<.001*			.88	<.001*	45	<.001*	42	<.001*	.10	.28	.11	.30	05	.61
median daily TOH on weekends	.70	<.001*	.78	<.001*	.88	<.001*	.88	<.001*			77	<.001*	35	<.001*	.02	.73	.08	.47	08	.44
Weekday Prevalence	39	<.001*	39	<.001*	60	<.001*	45	<.001*	77	<.001*		<.001*	.21	<.001*	.16	.69	.07	.53	.10	.36
Days fully at home	44	<.001*	47	<.001*	44	<.001*	42	<.001*	35	<.001*	.21	.04*			03	.54	.05	.61	11	.30
TimePeriodActive	.07	.50	.12	.26	.02	.83	.10	.32	.02	.88	.16	.12	03	.81			.73	<.001*	.39	<.001*
TimePeriodActive on weekdays	.05	.65	.11	.29	.04	.71	.11	.30	.08	.47	.07	.53	.05	.61	.73	<.001*			.17	.10
TimePeriodActive on weekends	.11	.30	.00	.97	01	.92	05	.61	08	.44	.10	.36	11	.30	.39	<.001*	.17	.10		

Table 14: Spearman's ρ *and* p*-values for correlations within the TOH-based health indicators* (* = p < .05)

Table 15: Spearman's ρ *and* p*-values for correlations within the AL-based health indicators* (* = p < .05)

	tota	al stops	tota	al ALs	un visit	iquely ed ALs	re	visits	revis	ited ALs	total ti at	ime spent ALs	en	tropy	norm	nalised tropy
	ρ	р	ρ	р	ρ	р	ρ	р	ρ	р	ρ	р	ρ	р	ρ	р
total stops			.93	<.001*	.84	<.001*	.38	<.001*	.35	<.001*	.76	<.001*	.78	<.001*	.06	.54
total ALs	.93	<.001*			.97	<.001*	.08	.43	.09	.37	.63	<.001*	.91	<.001*	.25	.01*
uniquely visited ALs	.84	<.001*	.97	<.001*			10	.35	10	.34	.52	<.001*	.91	<.001*	.32	.002*
revisits	.38	<.001*	.08	.43	10	.35			.93	<.001*	.55	<.001*	09	.41	50	<.001*
revisited ALs	.35	<.001*	.09	.37	10	.34	.93	<.001*			.44	<.001*	.00	.98	34	<.001*
total time spent at ALs	.76	<.001*	.63	<.001*	.52	<.001*	.55	<.001*	.44	<.001*			.41	<.001*	23	.03*
entropy	.78	<.001*	.91	<.001*	.91	<.001*	09	.41	.00	.98	.41	<.001*			.58	<.001*
normalised entropy	.06	.54	.25	.01*	.32	.002*	50	<.001*	34	<.001*	23	.03*	.58	<.001*		

(* = p < .05)				
	Chronological Age			
	ρ	р		
overall TOH	11	.29		
mean daily TOH	21	.04*		
median daily TOH	18	.08		
median daily TOH on weekdays	19	.07		
median daily TOH on weekends	13	.22		
Weekday Prevalence	.06	.55		
Days fully at home	.18	.08		
TimePeriodActive	12	.27		
TimePeriodActive on weekdays	08	.46		
TimePeriodActive on weekends	.17	.10		

 $\textit{Table 16: Spearman's ρ and p-values for correlations between TOH-based mobility indicators and chronological age}$

Table 17: Spearman's ρ and p-values for correlations between AL-based mobility indicators and chronological age

(* = p < .)	.05)					
	Chronological Age					
	ρ	р				
total stops	20	.06				
total ALs	19	.07				
uniquely visited ALs	19	.06				
revisits	09	.37				
revisited ALs	05	.63				
total time spent at ALs	23	.03*				
entropy	12	.26				
normalised entropy	.02	.82				

8.2 Personal Declaration

I hereby declare that the submitted Thesis is the result of my own, independent work. All external sources are explicitly acknowledged in the Thesis.

70mlet-

Pascal Griffel, 26 January 2021